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• INTERDICTION OF DRUG TRAFFICKING IN 
LOUISIANA 

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 19, 1979 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL, 

New Orleans, La. 
The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in room 

125, Hale Boggs Federal Building, Hon. Robert L. Livingston 
(acting chairman of the Select Committee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Robert L. Livingston and Tom- Rails
back. 

Staff present: Patrick L. Carpentier, chief counsel; Roscoe B. 
Starek III, minority counsel; and John W. Peploe, chief of security/ 
investigator. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Ladies and gentlemen, the task forl!e of the 
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control will come to 
order. 

I want to thank everybody for being here with us today and 
introduce the people hefore you at this time. 

To my left I am glad to welcome Congressman Tom Railsback of 
Illinois. 

Tom, we are glad to have you here with us. 
To my right I have Mr. Patrick Carpentier, the chief counsel for 

the committee. 
Over here on my further left I have Roscoe Starek, the minority 

counsel, and also on the far left, Mr. Jack Peploe, staff investiga
tor, and a member of my own staff, Mr. Bob Genzman on my far 
right. 

The Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control was cre
ated in July 1976, to undertake a comprehensive review of drug 
abuse and its impact on American citizens. Since its inception, the 

• committee has })layed an important role in stimulating congres
sional and executive agency activity in the drug area. 

Under the leadership of Chairman Lester L. Wolff, the commit
tee has investigated programs for drug prevention, treatment, and 
rehabilitation, as well as drug enforcement efforts, both domestic 
and international. 

This committee confronts a massive problem. The illegal traffic 
in narcotics is draining away $25 billion a year from the U.S. 
economy, a sum exceeded only by the amount spent abroad for 
foreign oil. The use of drugs is spreading to younger and younger 
children. No region of the country is immune. 

All of us on the committee recognize that the elimination of 
illegal drugs at their source is an effective method to control drug 
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abuse. But we also know that this is not altogether possible, and 
thus enforcement, prevention, education, and rehabilitation are all 
necessary to help stop this ever growing menace. 

In June 1978, the Select Committee held 2 days of hearings in 
Fort Lauderdale, Fla., to examine the efforts by Federal, State, and 
local law enforcement authorities to limit the massive influx of 
illicit drugs smuggled into the United States in the south Florida 
area. 

The Select Committee made a number of recommendations fol
lowing the Ihearing, many of which were adopted by the appropri
ate agencies. Additional Federal law enforcement personnel and 
more sophisticated equipment in south Florida have helped in
crease the number of seizures and reduce trafficking activities in 
that region. 

I became a member of the committee in the spring of this year. 
As a former prosecutor, I recognized the alarming dimensions of 
America's drug problem, and as a father of three boys I was deter
mined to do my part to seek solutions to thill problem and help put 
them into use. 

This past summer I informed the committee of my concern about 
increased drug trafficking in Louisiana. As a result of the stepped 
up efforts in south Florida, traffickers are searching for other 
points of entry into the United States. One of these alternative 
sights is the gulf coast, particularly the New Orleans area. 

Over the past few years large-scale smuggling activities have 
greatly increased in the coastal area surrounding New Orleans. 
From January 1, 1978 through January 31, 1979-13 months-one
third of a million pounds of marihuana, having an estimated street 
value in excess of $100 million, was seized in the New Orleans gulf 
area. 

The close proximity of source countries to the central gulf coast 
area and its miles of open beaches and coastal isl~.nd..; constitute a 
highly attractive landing sight for contraband. 

In Louisiana alone there are 337 miles of coastline and 6,563 
miles of shoreline which complicate efforts to detect and seize 
smugglers. Moreover, as we all know, the weather conditions are 
very favorable to year-round boating activity. 

Finally, the enormous use of small craft, particularly shrimp and 
other supply vessels, are particularly suitable for conveying and 
concealing illicit drugs. I, therefore, asked Chairman Wolff to au
thorize regional hearings here in New Orleans to investigate the 
extent of drug trafficking in this region, and determine the re
sponses by Federal, State, and local agenci.es to the problem. 

The conditions warrant swift action. These hearings will serve as 
the beginning of our efforts to help strengthen and coordinate the 
State and Federal enforcement effort in this area. 

I would like, particularly at this time, to thank Chairman Wolff 
for authorizing these hearings, and I would also like to thank 
Congressman Stark, a vital member of this committee who, we 
understand, may be on his way shortly, and we have not gotten 
definite word if his plane has gotten in. He has been kind enough 
to lend his help to these hearings. 

And I would also particularly like to thank my ranking minority 
member, Congressman Tom Railsback, who I have introduced to 
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you, for joining me today, and our colleagues, David Treen and 
Lindy Boggs, have also been a great help in formulating these 
hearings. 

We hope that they might have an opportunity to stop by 
throughout the course of these hearings. But even if they do not, I 
want to tell you who are here with us today and the general public 
that they have been invaluable in our efforts to undertake these 
activities of this committee. 

I might also like to thank the members of the staff, Patrick 
Carpentier, chief counsel, Ross Starek, minority counsel, and Jack 
Peploe who has done an outstanding job in coming down here and 
doing advance investigation of all of the material that is going into 
these hearings. All of these people have worked very hard to pres
ent what I think will be very meaningful testimony on this very 
important issue. 

Let me also recognize and thank for being here Mazie Pope who 
is a staff member of the President's Office on Drug Policy. 

Ms. Pope, we are very delighted to have you join us here today, 
and we look forward to any comments that you might wish to give 
us. 

Our mission, though, during these hearings will be to identify 
the seriousness and the extent of the problem in our area. 

And to seek reasonable and practical solutions to this very enor
mous problem we have assembled a group of distinguished wit
nesses who will share with us their extensive knowledge about the 
drug abuse problems in the New Orleans area, drug trafficking 
along the gulf coast, and the law enforcement community's efforts 
to reduce illegal smuggling and we are looking forward to hearing 
the various witnesses who will talk to us. 

Ladies and gentlemen, once again I want to -thank you for 
coming out and being with us today, and thank in advance those 
witnesses who are going to appear before us. I would expect that 
since Mr. Stark is not here at this time, we would like to introduce 
his statement for the record and give him an opportunity to com
ment on that; when and if he comes to the committee later on in 
the course of the hearings. 

At this time, then, I would like to recognize my friend and 
colleague, Tom Railsback, from Illinois, to give us his comments 
about the importance of these hearings. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I will 
be very, very brief. 

I would like to have my statement inserted in the record. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Absolutely. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. I want to join with you in thanking the chairman 

of the Select Committee for authorizing what I think are most 
important hearings. And from all that I have read, drug trafficking 
in the gulf coast area is literally rampant and is increasing at an 
alarming rate. 

Those of us who are on the Select Committee and are not from a 
coastal area particularly sensitive to the entry of drugs, such as the 
Florida coast, the Louisiana coast, or California, are very fortunate 
that we have some members on the committee; I think about three, 
who do represent these areas. 
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I want to say we are here today, Mr. Chairman, because of your 
concern, and I want to commend you for that concern. 

I have had a chance to read some of the prepared statements. I 
think there is some most interesting, and even alarming informa
tion which will be revealed today. 

What I would like to do is hear from the witnesses rather than 
read the rest of my statement. Thank you. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much. Your statement will be 
introduced into the record as if it were read, and Mr. Stark's 
statement will similarly be introduced, without objection. 

[The opening statements follow:] 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. TOM RAILSBACK 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I wish to join with you in thanking the Chairman of 
the Select Committee, Lester Wolff, for authorizing these most important hearings. 
From all that I have read, drug trafficking in the Gulf Coast Area is rampant and is 
increasing at an alarming rate. Federal, State and local law enforcement are work
ing diligently to meet this ballooning problem which is approaching a crisis situa
tion, yet they are fa!)ed with a serious lack of manpower and equipment. Local 
police appear to be understaffed, and likewise, our fe-deral officials have far too few 
personnel and suffer from a shortage of equipment and adequate training. The 
officials appear dedicated, but the lack of resources hamper their effectiveness when 
they are confronted by sophisticated trafficking and smuggling operations. 

We have seen in South Florida that a dedicated, coordinated effort supported by 
sufficient financial commitment does insure that all levels of law enforcement can 
effectively thwart and limit illicit drug trafficking. The number of seizures by all 
narcotics law enforcement personnel in South Florida has increased dramatically 
over the last year, and the same can be done here once the commitment has been 
made. ' 

It seems that coordinated efforts such as Gulf Net 1979 are the appropriate 
avenues to follow for effective enforcement and increased interdiction in a coastal 
region such as Southern Louisiana. While I have several reservations about this 
specific program, nonetheless, the concept of a unified, coordinated approach with 
effective communications could be the most efficient approach in curtailing major 
traffickers, DEA, Customs and the Coast Guard seem to recognize that coordination 
is the key to effective law enforcement. 

The proximity of the Gulf Coast region to producing countries along with the 
unique geographic and weather conditions in this area mak!:' smuggling extremely 
difficult to detect and therefore very attractive. Severe penalties for trafficking, 
such as those prescribed by Louisiana law, are not sufficient to deter traffickers 
from this lucrative business when the risk of being caught is minimal. Thus, local, 
parish, State and federal enforcement efforts must be strong enough to increase the 
likelihood that more traffickers will be caught. 

Mr. Chairman, a year and a half ago, we learned that the hole in the dike for 
drug trafficking was located in South Florida. Our evidence indicates that plugging 
that hole has only resulted in another hole right here in the New Orleans area, I 
hope that our deliberations today will help us find an effective way to halt this new 
trend without jeopardizing any other vulnerable areas. You have assembled a 
distinguished set of witnesses, and I look forward to what I believe will be enlight
ening and productive remarks. 

OPENING REMARKS BY REPRESENTATIVE FOR'rNEY H. (PETE) STARK 

On behalf of Chairman Lester L. Wolff and the other Members of the House 
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control, I want to express our apprecia
tion for the cooperation shown by Federal, State, and local officials in appearing for 
our hearing in New Orleans to examine the illicit drug trafficking situation into 
Louisiana. It is always a pleasure to visit New Orleans and to enjoy your warm 
hospitality. We IW' most grateful for the excellent accommodations provided to 
conduct our hearing, 

The trafficking ir,to South Florida had by 1977 and 1978 reached alarming propor
tions and was the snbject of an investigation by our Committee. To meet this threat 
there has been conc.!lntrated counteraction by Federal, State, and local authorities 
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working in close cooperation, with a decided reduction in the trafficking in that 
area. 

There is now concern, however, that due to the increased law enforcement in 
South Florida, the traffickers are shifting away from that area to other coastal 
areas including Louisiana. We are here today to try to determine the extent of the 
increased trafficking in Louisiana and the effectiveness of the countering efforts of 
Federal, State, and local law enforcement agencies. 

At this time, I want to turn the chair over to my colleague, Congressman Robert 
Livingston, an ex-officio member of our Committee whose District is in New Orleans 
and who-as a former rrosecutor-is most familiar with the problem law enforce
ment faces in combatting this deadly menace to our society. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. With that, ladies and gentlemen, unless there 
are any additional comments from counsel, we will go ahead and 
start with the agenda. 

At this time, I am very, very pleased to introduce to the panel a 
man who has been active in public life here in New Orleans for a 
very long time, Mr. Bill Elder, the anchorman for channel 4 news. 
And Bill we do welcome you. But as a matter of policy, we would 
like to swear you in as a witness and then we will look forward to 
hearing your comments. 

Would you raise your right hand. 
Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and 

nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

TESTIMONY OF BILL ELDER, ANCHORMAN FOR CHANNEL 4 
(CBS) 

Mr. ELDER. I do. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Fine. Thank you very much. That is a policy I 

hope you understand that we engage in on this committee. 
Bill, coincidentally, as you may know, we contacted you and told 

you of our intent to conduct these hearings. And I understand, that 
you have independently done an amazing amount of work on this 
same issue. And I want to commend you on that work in advance 
and extend a very strong welcome to you. 

We look forward to taking your comments, which are being 
recorded, back with us to the full committee on the Select Commit
tee on Narcotics Abuse and Control, and also I understand you 
have some exhibits, some film work that you put together, and we 
would like with your permission to take tliose up. 

Mr, ELDER. Absolutely. Thank you very much. 
May I say at the outset, how very pleased my station and I are at 

your coming here to take the time to look into this terrible traffick
ing problem. 

We have been tracking the drug problem for some time now. 
Several years ago my station sent me to Mexico where we looked 
into the so-called Mexican connection, whereby marihuana and 
worse drugs like brown heroin were being channeled from that 
country into this country. 

Three months ago we began looking into the Colombian connec
tion after a large increase in the flow of marihuana, cocaine, and 
Quaalude traffic began coming into the coastline of this State. 

We had originally planned to air our series of reports tonight 
and the timing of your hearing was coincidental, I can assure you. 

We would like to call your attention to the monitors around the 
room, and we set them up very hastily this morning, but we hope 
everything runs right. 
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Go ahead and start it now. 
[Video tapes being shown.] 
Gentlemen, please excuse some of the technical stuff .that we had 

to go through to get these tapes on the air. This thing came up 
rather quickly. 

At the outset, we told you that this is a five-part series. And the 
fourth part is still being put together. It has to do with why you 
are down here and that is to find out what law enforcement is 
doing to stem the control of narcotics coming into this region. 

The effort being put forth by law enforcement, both at the Feder
al, State, and local level, is in our opinion equivalent to a recruit 
infantry platoon doing battle with a division of highly seasoned 
Green Beret. 

An example of that is the Government's own statistics as report
ed in a U.S. Custom's news release noting the achievements of 
operation Gulf Net 79, which you have a copy of. 

Operation Gulf Net 79 cost the taxpayers more than one-half 
million dollars and went for about 2% months. Some of the 
achievements it boasts of would be laughable if the consequences 
were not so serious 

Operation Gulf Net, which included the Customs Department, the 
Coast Guard, and Drug Enforcement Administration, could only 
involve itself in 24 incidents, most of which were so minor that 
they involved things like seizure of 1 gram of marihuana, arrests of 
a stowaway, money seized but no arrests, and minor things such as 
that. 

There were, of course, several instances of large loads being 
stopped, but in most cases the violators were caught by accident or 
blind luck. 

It is not to say that the people at the bottom were not well 
intentioned. The policemen were well intentioned. Well, something 
went wrong somewhere. The legitimacy of this report is highly 
questionable. 

For instance, this report was signed by the regional director, Mr. 
Fisher, and he says in it that most of our drug seizures are mari
huana related and, consequently, our air and land programs sup
port that marihuana effort. 

Two other areas where improvement could be made were in the 
detector dog and. air support programs. 

He mentions in here that marihuana interception is their main 
we.~pon. Yet they have a rag-tag fleet of two patrol boats, either of 
whICh would reach the first buoy on the Gulf of Mexico and return 
without refueling. 

You have to ask the question, why does Customs try to operate 
with a rag-tag fleet of confiscated hand-me-down aircraft that a 
private pilot would be afraid to fly? I had an opportunity to fly 
with them the other day and I did not get the answer. 

Other questions must be asked such as why was the New Orleans 
DEA office downgraded from a regional office to a district office? 
Why was the task force, region 5, dissolved when it was working so 
highly succe~sfully in other areas of the country? 

Why is there no common communication system between the 
Federal agencies to facilitate cooperation when they are on an 
operation? 
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Why is it Customs does not use sniffer dogs at all when they 
prove to be so highly successful in other areas? 

Why is it that the DEA mission is to deal with class 1 and class 2 
violators, top echelon people, and ignore the middle people who are 
the distributors, people such as the Latins in Miami, the Cubans 
who are distributing not only narcotics but their own brand of 
justice. 

You know, talking about class 1 and class 2 violators, I picked up 
this Miami Herald on one of my trips to Miami back in October, 
October 27, and turned to the jump page and found the name of a 
New Orleans racket figure, Carlos Marcello, prominently men
tioned in one of their celebrated drug cases known as the "Stick." 

Carlos was mentioned in a deposition by the star witness having 
been an intermediary between the buyers and the smugglers. 

When I showed this newspaper to a number of Federal officials 
here in New Orleans they looked amazed. When I asked what role 
he might be playing in local drug trafficking, they all shrugged 
their shoulders and said, "Beats the hell out of me." 

The right hand doesn't know what the left hand is doing. That is 
it. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. I congratulate you on an outstanding series. I 
look forward to seeing that last sequence. That is an extremely 
professional presentation and has taken a great deal of work. This 
is obvious from the quality of the film, and you have raised some 
very thought provoking questions that I hope we can answer in the 
coming hours, both today and tomorrow. 

How did you happen to get involved in this particular series? 
Mr. ELDER. It was a story that just needed to be told. It was out 

there, just so much money involved. You look at billions and bil
lions of dollars. Really, we have just creased the top of the iceberg 
with this story. 

I could make allegations, but I couldn't back them up right now. 
But I suspect the corruption goes a lot deeper than what we think 
at this point. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Well, I would like to think you are wrong. 
Mr. ELDER. I would like to, too. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. If it does, the only way that we are going to find 

out is through exposes such as your own, and I want to commend 
you on your bringing this to the attention of the public. 

Could you give me your view of the role of the media in problems 
such as these? 

Mr. ELDER. It is difficult to get the attention of the public with 
drug stories these days because they have heard it so many times. 
That is one of the problems in this industry, people get burned out 
on a particular subject just as they do on entertainment programs. 
After a while their appetite isn't satisifed and they are looking for 
new things. 

I think that is one of the reasons that the media has not paid 
that much attention to what is happening here in recent months 
and particularly in the last year. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. It is easier to close your eyes and look to other 
problems. 

Mr. ELDER. Absolutely. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. This is one of the most severe problems that the 
Nation faces. So if more people would do as you are doing and 
bring it to the forefront, perhaps we could be a little bit more 
successful in combating it. 

Tom, do you. have any questions? 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Yes; I do, but not very many. . 
I want to congratulate you; I thought the series was excellent. 
The thrust of the series seems to be with aistribution rather than 

usage domestically. Have you seen an increase in usage in, say, the 
New Orleans area, or was your concern primarily the distribution 
network? 

Mr. ELDER. It was primarily with the distribution, because if you 
can cut that off, you don't have a problem with usage. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Does New Orleans have a serious drug problem, 
would you say? 

Mr. ELDER. As much as any city across the Nation, but this is an 
entry point for those narcotics and it just doesn't stop here. From 
here it goes throughout the country, and that is why Congress and 
the entire country should be concerned with what is going on here. 

You have got a major war on your hands. I do n.ot believe that 
the agencies that are assigned right now to try to stop it can do 
any more than what they are doing-well, they could do more. 
There could be a lot more coordination, as we pointed out, but it 
will take a serious effort, using the U.S. Navy and elements of the 
Air Force, the Reserves. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. What about radar or the absence thereof for low
level aircraft? Did you do any research into whether low-level 
radar could be feasible? 

Mr. ELDER. As a pilot myself, I know. I fly out to the gulf quite 
often and fly in and nobody challenges me so why should they 
challenge them? 

We had a story about 5 or 6 years back which got some national 
attention. Thirteen Cubans who were on a tradfJ mission and left 
Cuba and flew right on into New Orleans Intemational Airport. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. This worries me from the standpoint of national 
security. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. That was about 15 years ago. . 
Mr. ELDER. Quite a few years back. They didn't even fly low, 

came on in. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. We still have not conquered that problem, that 

is right. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. What about the attitude of the Government 

people that you interviewed or dealt with? Was their attitude good? 
I am curious as to whether your concIusion would he that there is 
a serious lack of sufficient airplanes, equipment, monitoring equip
ment, surveillance equipment, and adequate personnel? Based on 
your experience, do you fault some of the personnel themselves? 

Mr. ELDER. Yes, I would have to. I would havE;\ to fault the 
highei'-ups in these departments. They have just alccepted what 
they have been given. I don't think that they have re.l:lly fought to 
get the necessary equipment that they need. 

It is laughable to say the thrust of your attacks in\ the marine 
ama and you had two outboard motorboats that were really fishing 
boats at best. Why not use some of these boats that :are used in 
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Vietnam, the patrol boats that were manufactured for the canals. 
They are very fast and. can run in 6 inches of water. Why not use 
20 or 30 of them down here instead of two fishing boats? 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I am inclined to agree with you. One of the 
reasons for this hearing is for us to determine the extent of the 
problem, and the scope of the problem. 

Hopefully, we will be able to go back to Washington and based 
on some of the information that we hear make some positive 
recommendations. We do have drug enforcement and White House 
representatives here. In conclusion, I would say to you that by 
focusing on the problem I think that you have helped us with some 
meaningful recommendations. 

Thank you. 
Mr. ELDER. Thank you very much. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much j Bill. 
Ladies and gentlemen, we will go on with the schedule shortly. 

We are going to take a brief recess while the camera people dis
mantle these monitors that they have been kind enough to set up 
for us. 

Thank you. We will come back in 20 minutes. 
[Brief recess.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. The hearing will come to order. 
At this time we will take the second panel comprised of Sgt. 

Joseph E. Branham, narcotics officer with the New Orleans Police 
Department; Capt. Donald Reed, Narcotics Division, Jefferson 
Parish Sheriffs Office; Mr. Arthur Cope, investigator, Plaquemines 
Parish District Attorney's Office, and Col. G. W. Garrison, deputy 
secretary, Department of Public Safety, Louisiana State Police. 

I might state for the record we had invited a representative from 
the St. Bernard Parish Sheriffs Office, but I was informed a little 
while ago that they may not be able to appear before us today. If 
they decide at a later time to submit a statement, we will be happy 
to introduce it as a matter of record. 

Would these gentlemen, if they are here, come forward here and 
aline yourselves at the table. We will proceed. 

Gentlemen, we are delighted to have you here today and I appre
ciate your coming and preparing your statements for our record. 

You may feel free to handle it any way you wish. You may read 
from your prepared text or ad lib. If you prefer to ad lib, we will be 
happy to introduce your prepared text into the record. We do 
appreciate your being here. 

Colonel Garrison, if you would like to lead off, we would enjoy 
hearing from you. 

Excuse me. Because of the practice of the committee, if you all 
will rise, I would like to swear you in at this time. 

Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and 
nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

TESTIMONY OF COL. G. W. GARRISON, DEPUTY SECRETARY, 
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY j LOUISIANA STATE POLICE 

Colonel GARRISON. I do. 
Captain REED. I do. 
Mr. COPE. I do. 
Sergeant BRANHAM. I do. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you. . 
Colonel GARRISON. My name is CoL GJW. Garrison. I am the 

deputy secretary for the Department of Public Safety and also 
serve as head of the Office of the Louisiana Police. 

I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of this 
committee for the opportunity to appear here today and the em
phasis that you are putting on the drug probiam that we see and 
feel on a daily basis in the State of Louisiana. 

Like our neighboring States, we share the position of serving as 
corridors for the introduction of drugs from South America to the 
continental United States. Uppermost in our minds is the fact that 
no agency alone, State, local, or Federal, can have any significant. 
impact on the illegal importation of these drugs. 

To effectively combat this menace, cooperation among all agen
cies is the principal factor. Singly, our resources are limited and 
isolated and often overlapping in investigative efforts. Cooperative
ly, our efforts can be very successful in making this activity very 
risky and less profitable for the drug smugglers with proper re
sources and proper manpower manipulation. 

On behalf of the State police, we have full State police power 
within the State of Louisiana, including the narcotic laws of the 
State. 

We have a total of 48 officers. out of a total complement of about 
850 that serve solely in narcotics investigation. This is good in one 
respect and not so good in others because a. lot of the parishes in 
this State are strictly rural parishes, having sheriffs offices· that 
consist of perhaps one, two or maybp ::,ven three deputies. 

In discussing the narcotics problexl!, from the kid using marihua
na on the street corner or at the baH game, which is a tremendous 
problem to th? local people there, \ve have to ge~ involved. This 
gets into our manpower allocation but that, to them, is a t:remen
dous problem. And we must assist. 

To us the user is not perhaps nearly so important as a smuggler 
or as a distributor, but to them it is a big thing. And, therefore, we 
get involved with many sheriffs offices on smaller cases like that 
which does take up time and does take up manpower. 

For the 5 years prior to 1978, our narcotics section was funded 
wholly or in part by the Law Enforcement Assistance Administra
tion grants. Since 1978, the State legislature has seen fit to pick up 
the entire bill for the narcotics section, and we have added to it 
slightly. 

We, like many other States on the gulf coast, are experiencing a 
narcotics problem that we see growing almost daily. We have two 
major problems in narcotics, two principal problems within the 
State. 

One is the narcotics smuggling problem, and another is the di
version of legal drugs, and addressing the two I would like to at 
first address the problem as we see it of large-~Ica.le smuggling. 

It was in May 1976, 3% years ago, the first local smuggling case 
of any significance took place. State police agents along with 
agents of the DEA and Mississippi authorities seized. 9 tons of 
marihuana, arrested five persons in Mississippi and Louisiana in a 
joint effort. 
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The marihuana, as far as we know, was brought up the Pearl 
River which is the boundary between the States of Louisiana and 
Mississippi. 

Next came the first of what we feel was a totally Louisiana-based 
operation. In February 1977, over 18 tons of marihuana was seized 
in Livingston and Washington" Parishes with six persons being 
arrested. This case seemed to set a trend for future enforcement 
problems. 

Of those six arrested, two of the principals were sentenced to 
only 1 year in jail and a $10,000 fine. . 

Since Feburary 1977, large-scale marihuana smuggling has taken 
a sharp rise as the following cases will point out. 

From June 1977 until July 1979, and they are listed in my 
testimony for the record, a total' of 262,143 pounds of marihuana 
was seized with cooperation of DEA, Customs, local and State 
agencies. These are some of the larger ones, not the 400 or 500 
pound seizures we have also intercepted. These are the smuggling 
efforts that we have taken part in. These cases will show the 
upsurge of smuggling organizations using Louisiana as a base for 
unloading and storage and distribution of marihuana . 
.. Not too long ago in the southwestern part of the State we picked 

.1 up two of the piggyback type operations, ship by ran, under a bill 
of lading that was brought in by boat and placed" on train in front 
of everyone to ship by rail throughout the course of the United 
States. We picked it up just prior to it bein~r unloaded onto the 
train. 

It appears to me that the large increase of enforcement effort in 
the Florida area is beginning to force a westward movement of 
many smuggling operations. This movement, along with thousands 
of nvailable offloading sites, is the source of our problem. 

Geographically, I have been told that Louisiana has the largest 
coastline in the country, the myriad bayous inlets, bays and rivers 
of any coastline in the United States. 

It is noteworthy to point out that our State legislature is working 
with us very, very well in an effort to fight this problem. We have 
in the past legislative session this summer passed a law that set 
what we call the smuggling penalties, and may I add that this bill 
was passed through our legislature with only one dissenting vote. 

For anything over 100 pounds or more but less than 2,000, it is a 
mandatory not less than 5 nor more than 10-year penalty and a 
$25,000 fine. 

For 2,000 pounds or more but less than 10,000 it is a mandatory 
10 years but not more than 15 years and a $50,000 monetary fine. 

For 10,000 pounds or more, not less than 15 years nor more than 
20 years and to pay a fine of no less than $200,000. 

Possession of cocaine, 28 grams or more, no less than 5 years or 
more than 30 and a $50,000 fine. 

For 200 grams or more it is 10 years and $100,000, and 400 grams 
or more, not less than 15 nor more than 30 years. 

And may I add that all of these penalties are set forth without 
benefit of probation, pardon, or parole. 

You can see that ou.r State is supporting us in our efforts to stop 
the smuggling problem. 
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Only since my prepared testimony was given to the committee 
Thursday, on that same day we picked up a sailboat in the south
western part of the State with 2V2 tons that was abandoned on a 
mudflat. It was so loaded it couldn't get in to the shoreside at low 
tide. There were three arrests and 250 tons' of marihuana. 

This past Friday, a plane seized with 200,000 Quaaludes and 4 
tons of marihuana. There were 12 arrests, none of these from the 
Louisiana area, primarily from Florida and California. So I think 
you can see the movement that is occurring in Louisiana today. 

I feel that·the positive action taken by this legislature and these 
penalties will assist us in the State courts. 

I still think that, regardless, none of us singly were able to make 
any significant impact upon the smuggling problem) I think it must 
be a combined effort of radio communications. Communications 
among the various agencies is virtually nonexistent. We havebor
rowed frequencies of the Federal agencies to work on particular 
cases with them. Communication is a vital link. Their operations 
are much more sophisticated than ours. Their resources are unlim
ited. 

We have got to have our resources combined to make a concerted 
effort against the smuggling problem. 

In conclusion, I would like to briefly address, although not per
haps as directly related to smuggling, the problem of the diversion 
of legal drugs in the State of Louisiana. This is getting to be of 
monumental proportions. 

The reason I bring this out is because it, too, must have the 
cooperation of all agencies, State, Federal, and local. 

I must at this time establish priorities in the diversion of legal 
drugs and smuggling. I must set priorities, and we know that much 
of what we would like to do remains undone. 

Frustratingly enough, we know that we don't have the resources 
to get to the bottom of the stack that we would like to, so all of us 
set our priorities. 

In the diversion of legal drugs, in 1978 in Baton Rouge one 
druggist was arrested and later convicted. Within days of his arrest 
the price of Dilaudid in certain areas of Baton Rouge was double, 
only within a period of days. 

It is my intention to go before the Louisiana Legislature next 
year and ask for an increase in total manpower, some of that 
manpower being directed toward the narcotics problem that I feel 
we face. 

With statewide jurisdiction it is only proper that we should be 
one of the first agencies that many of the sheriffs offices should go 
to. It is very frustrating for them to come to me and for us not to 
have the manpower to assist a sheriffs office because they may be 
in the northern or southwestern part of the State. 

It is my intention to ask for additional State Police personnel. In 
addition to that, I intend to ask for more people in order to create 
the DIU units to get to the diversion of legal drugs. 

With this increase in manpower and what we hope would be the 
greater cooperation between Federal, State, and local agencies, and 
the Drug Diversion Unit, I hope that we can do much more than 
we have been doing in the past on the smuggling operations and 
the diversion of legal drugs in this State. 

, 
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Thank you very much. 
[Colonel Garrison's prepared statement appears on p. 65.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much, Colonel Garrison. 
Rathel' than question you on your statement at this time, if you 

will have a seat, we can go ahead and hear from Captain Reed of 
the narcotics division of the Jefferson Parish sheriff's office. We 
will have all of your statements and ask you to sit and answer 
questions after everyone has presented his stF.Cement. 

TESTIMONY OF CAPT. DONALD REED, NARCOTICS DIVISION, 
JEFFERSON PARISH SHERIFF'S OFFICE 

Captain REED. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I would 
like to thank you for granting me the opportunity to appear before 
you this morning. My name is Don Reed, and I am a captain with 
the Jefferson Parish sheriff's office and commander of its narcotics 
division. 

Jefferson Parish is located west of the city of New Orleans. The 
shores of Lake Pontchartrain border it on the north, as it stretches 
60 miles to the Gulf of Mexico on the south, with St. Charles and 
Lafourche Parishes on the west, and Orleans and Plaquemines 
Parishes on the east. 

It straddles the Mississippi River and covers a 608-square-mile 
area-369 square miles of this represents actual land area. Jeffer
son's population has spiraled over the last number of years to a 
figure nearing 500,000 persons. 

The sheriff's office, narcotics division, which has the drug law 
enforcement responsibility for this area, has 21 agents assigned to 
it. These agents are broken down into four subdivisions: enforce
ment, narcotics intelligence, airport detail, and drug detector dogs. 

The lifestyles in Jefferson are varied. While it is the bedroom 
community of New Orleans, it has many urban characteristics, 
from the blue collar workers of the river front and its industry to 
the fishing communities of the municipalities of Lafitte and Grand 
Isle, and, of course, its miles and miles of coastline. This makes it 
particularly vulnerable to all phases of drug abuse. All of this leads 
to certain problems which I will briefly explore by category. 

First, Metropolitan New Orleans has not traditionally been 
known to be a source city for heroin or opiates. However, recent 
surveys and intelligence indicate that heroin use and availability is 
on the rise. This in itself is alarming. 

However, more disturbing is the fact that white heroin, or more 
specifically, Mideast Asian heroin is starting to appear on the 
streets again. Talwin and Pyribenzamine, which are being used as 
heroin substitutes, are readily available on the illicit market, as 
are Dilaudid and Demerol. 

The diversion of these drugs remains a serious problem in the 
Metropolitan New Orleans area. 

Second, as wouhl be expected in a suburban community, cocaine 
and PCP are presenting a serious threat and I am convinced we 
have become a transshipment point, if not a source city, for these 
drugs. 

And third, marihuana, needless to say, is the main drug of abuse 
because of the misguided social acceptance and the reluctance of 

58-282 0 - 80 - 2 
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the courts to impose stiff sentences on individuals convicted of 
distributing this substance. 

Even more. alarming than the above-described problems is the 
increase in the smuggling activities along our coastline. Increased 
enforcement efforts and seizures in the Florida area are forcing 
smugglers further west along the gulf coast. . 

Louisiana with its miles of coastline, inlets, and its fishing indus
tries, and more particularly New Orleans with the Mississippi 
River corridor that houses the country's second largest port, not to 
mention the New Orleans International Airport and the numerous 
private airports and landing strips, make this area ideal for smug
gling activities. 

Due to the complexity of enforcement efforts against smuggling 
activities, it becomes increasingly apparent to all involved that the 
strain on the manpower of all participating agencies is taxed to its 
limits. Couple this with the fact that in most instances the smug
glers have better equipment, better communication, and would 
appear to have unlimited funds . 
. It is appropriate at this time that I state that cooperation be

tween local, State, and Federal law enforcement agencies is excel
lent. However, the ability of the Drug Enforcement Administration 
to assist local enforcement efforts are on many occasions hampered 
by the G-Dep guidelines. 

In addition, Federal funding for local drug enforcement activities 
in this area, to my knowledge, are presently nonexistent, even 
though previously funded programs were lauded as being highly 
successful. The problems and frustrations faced by local enforce
ment agencies in the areas of drug enforcement are numerous, a 
few of which are as follows: 

Due to FCC regu1ations, radiofrequencies for local and State 
police agencies are mixed with that of all other public services and 
public records are available to anyone who desires them. Equip
ment to monitor these frequencies is commercially available at 
minimal cost and is utilized on a regular basis by violators. 

The cutback in LEAA-sponsored drug enforcement programs has 
seriously hampered local enforcement efforts against midlevel vio
lators. 

The reduction of manpower and funding for the Drug Enforce
ment Administration, New Orleans office, is severely }imiting the 
amount of assistance that this agency can render to local and State 
agencies, and has resulted in the reduction of manpower allocated 
to their compliance section and to the airport detail. 

There is a reluctance for airline, hotel, and car rental employees, 
et cetera, to provide law enforcement personnel with information 
that they have legally obtained within the scope of their normal 
duties because they fear civil liability. 

Enforcement efforts are hampered by the lack of a State law 
allowing court-approved electronic surveillance. 

Guidelines have been imposed by the courts upon the Internal 
Revenue Service which limit their ability to seize moneys obtained 
through illegal enterprises. 

Judicial apathy which results in probated sentences, lower bonds, 
and abuse of plea bargaining forces officers to continuously investi
gate and arrest the same individuals over and over again. 
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I could go on and on but time doesn't permit. 
In closing let me state that it is my opinion that the drug 

problem in Louisiana is increasing and that the cooperative effort 
of local, State, and Federal authorities is admirable. 

However, if we are to win this war it will be necessary for all 
concerned to evaluate their priorities and to receive support from 
Federal and State Governments in the area of increased manpower 
and equipment. 

Once again I would like to thank you for allowing me to appear 
here today and I would like to say to you that it is encouraging to 
drug enforcement officers throughout this State that the members 
of the committee saw fit to take their valuable time to listen to our 
problems. 

I thank you. 
[The attachment follows:] 

SITUATIONS LEADING TO NEW ORLEANS BEING A TRANSSHIPMENT POINT FOR 
SMUGGLING OPERATIONS 

1. Unique coastal formation and large commercial fishing industry. 
2. New Orleans has the second largest port in U.S., in addition to New Orleans 

International Airport and two pri'mte airports. 
3. Literally hundreds of locations where planes can off-load. 
4. Large Spanish-American community. 
5. Proximity by air and water to South and Central America and Mexico. 
6. Proximity by auto to such source cities as Miami, Atlanta, Houston, and to the 

Mexican border. 
7. Increased enforcement efforts and seizures in Florida area forcing smugglers 

further west along the Gulf Coast. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much, Captain Reed, on an 
outstanding statement. 

Let's move right on now. At this time, I would like to invite Sgt. 
Joseph Branham, from the New Orleans Police Department, from 
the narcotics division, to present his statement. 

Sergeant Branham? 

TESTIMONY OF SGT. JOSEPH E. BRANHAM, NARCOTICS 
OFFICER, NEW ORLEANS POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Sergeant BRANHAM. I would like to echo the remarks of the 
other speakers and thank you for taking interest in our problem. 

My name is Joseph Branham, sergeant with the New Orleans 
Police Department's Narcotics Division. 

The New Orleans Police Department's Narcotics Division. was 
initiated in the late 1940's. At that time, it was combined with the 
vice squad, and the combination handled both vice and narcotics 
cases. However, at the start of the 1950's, the narcotics division was 
separated from vice and had a complement of personnel on the 
average of 14 to 15 police officers. This compares with a figure in 
1968 when there were 13 police officers, including ranking officers. 

The largest influx of personnel in the narcotics division that I 
can recall was in 1969, when the narcotics division received a 
transfer of 6 police officers, bringing the complement to 15 officers. 

At the present time, the narcotics and drug abuse section has 16 
commissioned officers on its payroll, 3 of which are supervisory 
officers and 13 patrolmen. Since 1968, the sum total of police 
officers assigned to the narcotics division has fluctuated from some-
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where between 10 to 20 officers. I would like to point out that this 
figure of 20 consisted of officers who were assigned to the Federal 
task force unit that worked out of the Drug Enforcement Adminis
tration's office. 

The last census for the city of New Orleans indicated a popula
tion of about 550,000 people. On a per capita basis, our present 
strength shows one narcotics officer for over 42,000 people. The 
surface area for the city of New Orleans is approximately 370 
square miles. 

This figure compared with other cities in the South, such as 
Houston, that has on its police department's narcotics division 70 
men, which includes 11 ranking officers and at the present 59 
patrolmen. This figure of 59 patrolmen can fluctuate to as high as 
65. The population of Houston is approximately 1.8 million people. 
This breaks down to a figure of 1 man per every 30,000 residents. 

On the other hand, Atlanta's Police Department, the narcotics 
division, has a complement of 28 men, which includes 4 ranking 
officers and 24 detectives. The city, itself, has a population of about 
400,000 people. This breaks down to 1 man per every 16,000 citi
zens. 

I would like to point out in regards to Atlanta, after speaking 
with personnel in their office, that they had a problem of hiring in 
that there have been lawsuits against the city, and their normal 
complement of personnel should be as high as 60 people, and when 
I spoke with them in 1976, that is what they consisted of at that 
time. 

Baton Rouge has a population of 200,000 people, and the police 
department's narcotics division in that city has 10 men, including 3 
ranking officers and 7 patrolmen. 'I'he breakdown per capita for 
representation is 1 man for every 25,000 residents. 

I would like to point out in these figures that the three cities 
that I have illentioned have sheriffs offices that cover the counties 
in which these cities are located, and these sheriffs offices also 
have narcotics divisions, which lends to the enforcement effort an 
increase in manpower to combat the illicit trafficking of drugs. 
Whereas, in the city of New Orleans, the New Orleans Police 
Department is the one local enforcement agency for the enforce
ment of the State laws. 

Needless to say, in reviewing these figures, the narcotics and 
drug abuse section of the New Orleans Police Department is sorely 
undermanned. To cite another figure to reinforce this finding, I 
would like to point out that in 1967 there were 798 arrests for drug 
violations in the city of .New Orleans, and at that time the narcot
ics division had 10 working officers. This compares with 1972, when 
there were 4,240 drug arrests and the narcotics division at that 
time had a complement of 14 people. This is an increase of 500 
percent in the total number of people arrested and an increase of 
40 percent in personnel. 

Since 1972, however, our yearly total of arrests has fluctuated 
between 3,000 and 3,500, and the future does not look bright at the 
present time for an increase in manpower. The 1978 and 1977 
figures for arrests are 3,100 for ~ach year. 

We are mandated to enforce the drug laws of the State of Louisi
ana and of the United States of America. In accomplishing these 
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goals we cooperate with other law enforcement agencies, such as 
DEA, State Police Narcotics Division, and surrounding parishes' 
sheriffs' offices. 

In the past, we have had at least one man from our office 
detailed to the Drug Enforcement Administration as liaison, and 
we found this very beneficial to both offices as far as communica
tions and cooperative investigations. Our present priorities in re
gards to drug enforcement are to seek out the traffickers of heroin, 
cocaine, and multipounds of marihuana. However, we again are 
presented with a problem of too few people to really get into high
level traffickers, as we still have to maintain responses to the 
citizens of this city when they make complaints in regards to drug 
activity in their neighborhoods and schools. 

While discussing local problems in regards to drug trafficking 
and abuse, we would like to point out that we have a tremendous 
problem at present with pharmaceutical drugs, such as Valium, 
Preludin, and the recent phenomena of Talwin and Pyribenzamine. 
We are quite aware that the larger percentage of these drugs are 
illegally diverted from the manufacturers, warehouses, and other 
locations where large quantities are stored or transported. 

One of the local problems that we have a great deal of concern 
over is the lack of enforcement in the medical field wherein a very 
small percentage of physicians are indiscriminately or unethically 
prescribing controlled substances to patients or prescribing these 
substances without the necessary physical examinations. We under
stand that the local DEA office, due to their cutback in personnel, 
has eliminated their compliance office which investigated these 
activities. 

Our methods of operation in obtaining our goals are done in 
three ways: First, surveillances and search warrants, both of which 
are extremely time-consuming; second, patrolling the areas of the 
city where we have intelligence of drug trafficking-from inform
ants, citizens, other members of the department, and visual obser
vations-and, third, by undercover oper&tions, this method being 
the most successful as far as convictions are concerned. 

The enforcement effort has been most successful in utilizing 
undercover operations. In 1974 and 1975, we conducted two pro
longed undercover operations aimed solely at heroin dealers in the 
city. These two operations were highly-and I would like to stress 
highly-successful. We had an approximate 98 percent conviction 
rate on these cases, with the defendants receiving life imprison
ment sentences, as our State law mandates life imprisonment for 
the distribution of heroin. These two operations were conducted in 
cooperation with the Drug Enforcement Administration. 

After these operations were concluded and the violators arrested, 
there was a very obvious decline in the availability of heroin in 
this area, but we are not naive enough to think that we are solely 

. responsible for this result as we understand the Federal Govern
ment had made moves to cut down the flow of heroin into this 
country at that time. It is our belief that the combination of these 
two factors resulted in the lack of availability of heroin in the New 
Orleans area. 

As stated earlier, we had police officers assigned to DEA working 
with DEA agents and other officers from law enforcement agencies 
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in this area in a task force concept. We believe that as things stand 
now in this are~, in regards to mid-level drug trafficking, that the 
task force should be reinstituted as it is our understanding that 
DEA has been mandated to concentrate on only class I and class II 
violators, and due to our resources, the majority of our time is 
spent on low-level violators. In other words, if you are big enough, 
if you are small enough not to be worked on by DEA, and you are 
big enough not to be worked on by the local agency, a mid-level 
violator, you go free. 

In recent months, the parishes surrounding this city, and in 
some instances within the parish of Orleans, "The City of New 
Orleans," have been import areas for international smugglers of 
Colombian marihuana. It is our fear that with the decrease of 
manpower of our office and the Drug Enfor.cement Administration, 
our enforcement efforts in this field will be greatly restrained. 

In summation, we do not like to paint a bleak picture, but, 
gentlemen, if the trend continues as it appears it will, and if we 
remain at our status quo, the illicit trafficking of drugs and abuse 
of drugs in this area will increase, with very little that can be done 
to deter it. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much for a very clear and 
forthright statement, Sergeant Branham. We will ask you some 
questions on that in a little while. 

But right now I want to welcome and ask Mr. Arthur Cope, the 
investigator of the Plaquemines District Attorney's Office, to make 
his statement. 

Mr. Cope? 

TESTIMONY OF ARTHUR COPE, INVESTIGATOR, PLAQUEMINES 
PARISH DISTRICT ATTORNEY'S OFFICE 

Mr. COPE. I am Arthur Cope, special investigator for the district 
attorney, 25th Judicial District, parish of Plaquemines, State of 
Louisiana. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you and members of this 
committee on behalf of myself and District Attorney Leander H. 
Perez, Jr., for being invited to appear before this Committee on 
Narcotics Abuse and Control. 

Plaquemines Parish is the southernmost parish in the State of 
Louisiana and has approximately 1,986 square miles of land area. 
The Mississippi River divides Plaquemines Parish down the middle 
where it flows into the Gulf of Mexico. 

The parish is composed largely of marshland with its 26,OOO-plus 
population living in areas close to the banks of the Mississippi. 
There are hundreds of miles of canals and waterways which are 
accessible from the Gulf of Mexico. 

Plaquemines Parish is principally an oil-producing parish with 
the oil fields dotting the entire parish far into the Gulf of Mexico. 
Plaquemines Parish also has a large sulfur production and fishing 
industry. 

Plaquemines Parish has two divisions of criminal district court 
with two judges. The district attorney's office is comprised of the 
district attorney, two assistant district attorneys and six special 
investig..ators. The Plaquemines sheriffs office is comprised of 43 
deputies who patrol and conduct investigations. 

,. 
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During the recent years, 95 percent of all drugs seized and pur
chased by Plaquemines Parish were found to be coming out of 
Jefferson and Orleans Parishes. This can be contributed to the fact 
that the only highways leading from Plaquemines Parish enter 
either Jefferson or Orleans Parish and that the New Orleans area 
is the only metropolitan area close to Plaquemines Parish. 

Due to accessibility of the metropolitan area of New Orleans, 
Plaquemines Parish is fortunate in having only isolated reported 
cases of heroin addiction. The known addicts to date are basically 
from the middle and higher income brackets. 

In all known cases of heroin addiction, these persons have even
tually moved into the New Orleans area. In the past 10 years, only 
six persons have been arrested for heroin violations in Plaque
mines Parish. 

During the past 2 years cocaine abuse has become a problem. 
Again this drug is being abused by basically middle and higher 
income persons. 

What is considered large seizures of cocaine for the Plaquemines 
area have been made only in the last 2 months. Two searches of 
defendants' residences produce 14 ounces of a high-grade cocaine. 

During recent undercover operations, small quantities of cocaine 
have been purchased. This cocaine has been of a low-grade percent
age. Because of recent seizures and undercover purchases, it is 
anticipated that the distribution and use of cocaine will continue to 
arise. 

PCP has become a source of problems for the Plaquemines area. 
During the past 2 years there have been 13 cases of reported 
overdoses of PCP. The use of PCP, according to intelligence infor
mation, is one of two main drugs of abuse in the high schools in 
Plaquemines Parish, the other drug being marihuana. 

In one incident, Plaquemines Parish had a double murder and an 
accidental death by drowning of the suspected murderer and, ac
cording to the investigative reports, the murders and drowning 
were contributed to all of the victims being under the influence of 
PCP. 

The main drug abuse in Plaquemines Parish is marihuana and 
has been since 1967. During 12 years of marihuana arrests and 
seizures, the largest local seizure to date was a 20-pound seizure, 
with the exception of a 5-ton seizure, which was a case initiated by 
DEA. 

However, this past Wednesday night, 1 week ago, a deputy, while 
on routine patrol, observed a vehicle going to an orange grove 
toward the Mississippi River. He thought the person was going to 
steal oranges, and he gets to the levy, gets involved in a hail of 
gunfire and ends up seizing 2,500 pounds of marihuana. 

As a result of this seizure, six persons were arrested and four 
vehicles and four boats were seized. . 

The only other large arrests that we have had in a seizure in 
Plaquemines Parish has been a vessel which was seized in Belle 
Ch,asse, La., which resulted in finding 5 tons. This case was made 
by DEA working with Customs. 

Because of the easy access from the Gulf of Mexico into almost 
all areas of Plaquemines Parish, the smuggling of marihuana is 
expected to increase. 
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Due to the small staff of the sheriff's office at the present time, it 
is an improbability that all accesses into Plaquemines Parish can 
be constantly checked for suspicious boats and activities. Also, 
because of the fishing and oil activity in the Gulf of Mexico, un
known numbers of boats each month enter and depart Plaque
mines Parish. 

All of the seizures of marihuana usually average 1 pound or less. 
The marihuana seized is approximately 90 percent imported with 
approximately 10 percent domestic marihuana. 

During the past 5 years Plaquemines Parish formed the Plaque
mines Parish Port Authority. Since this time foreign vessels have 
begun to use the facility which has resulted in the forming of 
launch services, and from this has resulted in foreign seamen 
entering the United States in the Belle Chasse area of Plaquemines 
Parish. 

According to an official at one of the launch services, Since 
January 27, 1979, through November 14, 1979, 784 ships have an
chored in the Mississippi River and have utilized launch and port 
facilities in the Belle Chasse area. 

According to this official, U.S. Customs, becp..use of being under
staffed, only spends approximately one-half of 1 day during a 
month checking out persons entering the United States in the 
Belle Chasse area. 

Also, because of this situation of seamen departing and boarding 
the ships at this point, prostitutes from the Magazine and Decatur 
Street area of New Orleans are traveling into Plaquemines Parish 
to entertain seamen aboard the ships. 

According to this same company official, he has on numerous 
occasions suspected that certain persons, because of particular situ
ations, were smuggling narcotics into the United States from the 
ships anchored in the Belle Chasse area. 

The air of cooperation which exists between Plaquemines Parish, 
the Jefferson Parish Sheriff's Office, the New Orleans Police De
partment, U.S. Customs and the DEA is to be highly commended. 

Beeause of being a rural parish, Plaquemines Parish does not 
have the large manpower available to them as does a metropolitan 
law enforcement agency. Plaquemines Parish has received great 
help in utilizing undercover agents, surveillance agents, and under
cover vehicles from the Jefferson Parish Sheriff's Office and the 
New Orleans Police Department. 

Alsor the degree of communication between the departments has 
been highly successful in a mutualfighl:. against narcotics. 

Plaquemines Parish is almost solely depen.dent on DEA as to the 
availability of purchase funds and flash rolls. These are funds used 
to show potential defendants in order to set up a narcotics deal. 

The only problem which exists is the fact that DEA can only 
work on higher echelon defendants and also because of reduced 
manpower and equipment, not enough time is spent with State and 
local narcotic enforcement. 

Plaquemines Parish is fortunate in that the courts, the district 
attorney's office and the sheriff's office work in complete coopera
tion with each other. Only in small marihuana seizures is proba
tion on a narcotics conviction given. 

• 
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The district attorney and the sheriff of Plaquemines Parish have· 
men trained in the field of narcotics investigations. However, these 
officers are also assigned other areas of criminal law enforcement. 

According to an article which appeared in the Phi Delta Kappa 
educational periodical, Plaquemines Parish has one of the lowest 
crime rates for any parish or county in the United States. 

Plaquemines Parish has two airplanes and one helicopter availa
ble to them. The oilfield industry cooperates very well when addi
tional aircraft and boats are needed when this type of equipment is 
needed for smuggling investigations. 

Thank you. 
[Mr. Cope's prepared statement appears on p. 67.J 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you. I would say you are indeed fortu

nate in view of some of the statements that have just preceded 
yours. 

Gentlemen, I would like to ask each of you what, in your minds, 
can this committee best do to better prepare you, better enable you 
to combat drug smuggling and drug operations in this area? 

Colonel Garrison, your response, please. 
Colonel GARRISON. Mr. Chairman, I think that I may possibly 

speak for all of us in that we feei that our manpower, our re
sources, our funds are very, very limited. 

As I stated in my statement, I intend to go to the legislature. I do 
not know whether these funds will be granted or not. There are 
many priorities that we have to establish. 

In the law enforcement field, we set the priority of drug smug
gling very, very high, but we also have many other areas that we 
have to look to and establish other priorities also. 

The assistance from the Federal Government is the one thing 
that we can look to for enhancing our ability to counteract the 
drug problem, especially in the smuggling and diversion of legal 
drugs. 

We have the responsibility for patrolling the waterways of this 
State. I do have boats and the necessary manpower to man these 
boats, but a 3-mile jurisdictional limit, so therefore I cannot get out 
of the 3-mile jurisdictional limit. 

In drugs coming in, I think it is much better to attack these 
things on water rather than let them get into the inlet and from 
there be disbursed to all areas of the country. I feel the drugs that 
are being brought in, the greatest percentage, are being sent else
where in the United States. 

We are corridor because of our convenience to the South Ameri
can and Latin American countries, and we would be fooling our
selves if we said that we were stopping anything more than per
haps 5 percent of the illicit drugs brought into this country. 

The cooperation among agencies, the additional manpower to be 
given the various Federal agencies, the additional moneys for com
munication equipment. Manpower and communications are our 
greatest problem. 

We have got probably the greatest cooperation between Federal, 
local, and State agencies in this State that I know of than any
where in the United States. 

We work interchangeably and we interchange communication 
between offices and information, but we don't have what we feel 
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are the adequate numbers of men and the adequate numbers of 
dollars available to us to attack the problem. 

We feel that we could do much better than we are doing. I think 
that maybe I am being complimentary to ourselves, but I think we 
are doing well with the resources that we have. The only way we 
can do it is the way we have been doing, through the cooperation 
we have felt among the other agencies. The cooperation has been 
very, very good. 

Not long ago, not less than 2 months ago-in Baton Rouge there 
was a meeting of all the upper echelon officers of DEA, Customs, 
State police and what have you, to map strategy. This is the 
planning stage that we go through. 

The greatest thing you can offer the agencies is the additional 
manpower, the addititmal funds and resources that we feel we need 
to attack it from a concentrated effort because, as I stated, singu
larly we wouldn't make much of a dent into it. 

Together as a force with the combination of intelligence, combi
nation of equipment and manpower, we can have a greater thrust 
against the illicit smuggling of drugs into the country than we 
have at this time. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you. 
Gentlemen, would you, more or less, agree with what Colonel 

Garrison said? I see you are all nodding. 
Colonel, you said that the cooperation was good between agen

cies, but I thought in your prepared statement that I heard you to 
say some of the communication was nonexistent. Would you clarify 
that for me, please? 

Colonel GARRISON. I am talking about c.ommunication between 
agencies in radio capabilities. We operate under UHF in the State 
police. The Federal agencies operate on VHF frequencies. The two 
are incompatible. 

Many times we are engaged in a particular case, and communi
cations equipment, radio frequencies are very, very inadequate, 
and most of the time every frequency we have is being monitored 
by those smuggling the drugs in. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So the guys that are actually bringing in the 
drugs know what you are doing before your own people? 

Colonel GARRISON. That is correct. They are very, very sophisti
cated as far as electronic countermeasures being used by the smug
gling operators and drug smugglers today, 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Your statement about the needs of the New 
Orleans Police Department was quite clear and vivid, and I am 
somewhat concerned about the inability of the force to beef up its 
narcotics squad over the last 10 years. 

Evidently, if I can understand you properly, your squad is essen
tially the same sir;u, if not smaller, than it was 10 years ago, and of 
course the narcotics traffic has grown, is that correct? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. Yes, sir, basically that is correct.. Due to the 
priorities of the police department, the patrol has priority and we 
cannot get any people until patrol is beefed up. As things stand 
now in the city of New Orleans with a small financial crisis we 
won't be receiving personnel for a long time to come. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. I have been reading about that financial crisis. 
Do you anticipate any further cutbacks in your current force? 

_____ J 
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Sergeant BRANHAM. According to what I have learned through 
our budget for last year, we will remain the same in 1980 as we 
have in 1979. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right. 
Sergeant BRANHAM. I would like to add one thing, sir, in regards 

to what the committee could do as far as recomendations. It is our 
feeling that one of the major contributions the Federal Govern
ment can make to local narcotics agencies would be financial. 

There are moneys supplied to local narcotics agencies now 
through LEAA funds. It is our opinion that more of this money 
should go directly into enforcement, if it were supplied directly 
through a local DEA office instead of the funds being tied up 
through administrators in LEAA wasting the funds there and the 
time getting down to local agencies. 

This would come in the form of equipment, of course, and in 
some instances overtime, because unlike with the normal business, 
narcotics enforcement isn't an 8-hour job. 

We have had people from our office go as far as Florida, Tennes
see, California, spend 2 weeks in California, and this man is work
ing the entire time. He is not compensated for it, not like he should 
be, anyway. 

If these funds were made readily available through the DEA 
office instead of going through LEAA agencies, it would be a tre
mendous help. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, you have each in your own way 
requested additional resources through the Federal Government. If 
this committee was successful in achieving some beefed-up allot
ment of resources, would you prefer t6·see it come to you in the 
form of manpower, Qr equipment and technical facilities, to better 
enable you to do your jobs or just a combination of both? 

I ask any of you to respond, or all of you. 
Sergeant BRANHAM. It would be both equipment to some extent 

and manpower. You need a seasoned, experienced narcotics officer 
to do the job, if you have a bunch of people. Right now we have 13 
police officers. If you beef this up to 30, then we would have 17 
officers and it would take 6 to 9 months to train to become really 
expertise at the job. 

If we had a few more and they had the availability of money 
where they could work the hours that were necessary, we could do 
the job that we did years ago and with the equipment now. The 
other agencies may have a different opinion. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen? 
Colonel GARRISON. Mr. Chairman, I fortunately have the advan

tage, I suppose, of working in a position where I can establish 
priorities within the division of the State police. 

The present administration has been very, very good to us in 
that they do give us quite a bit of moneys dedicated toward the 
narcotics problem and narcotics enforcement. 

Insofar as the State police itself is concerned, I suppose it would 
be in the area of manpower assigned to different areas in the State. 

For instance, we have no one stationed from the Drug Enforce
ment Administration in the southwestern area of the State which 
in itself is a very lucrative area for the smuggling operations. 
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Anyone working in that area must be, as I understand, assigned 
out of the New Orleans office. The manpower and availability of 
resources through the Federal agencies, realizing the type of oper
ation we do have, would probably be most beneficial to the State 
police. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Captain Reed? 
Captain REED. I agree with my colleagues. I think, though, it 

needs to be stated that in the area of confidential funds. Drug 
enforcement is probably one of the most expensive forms of law 
enforcement there is, and in order to penetrate or to work to upper 
echelons, it is necessary to buy into organization; that is, you are 
totally limited by the amount of funds that are available to you. 

Consequently, I think the area of confidential funds, is an area 
that we really need help. 

I don't believe any local police agency is able to carry the load by 
themselves. I am very fortunate in that our department has given 
us top priority. 

We have a limited amount of funds available to us, and we have 
administered two grants in the past, two that have been selected as 
model grants. One was a seven-parish drug unit and the other is 
the metropolitan narcotics intelligence center, which we still oper
ate. 

Jefferson totally carries the ball on that one, but in both of these 
grants we had confidential funds. That, coupled with what the 
sheriff's office was able to give us, I feel we were able to reach 
high(!'(" echelons in drug traffickers. 

Vie have had to cut back a bit on our confidential funds. Conse
quently, I believe our effectiveness could be affected in the future. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Cope, do you believe. your resources are 
sufficient to meet your need:3 right now? 

Mr. COPE. In the areas of some equipment, yes, but we have 
basically the same problem, money to purchase narcotics with, and 
also money to pay informants. Also because of us being a small 
area, we cannot justify hav'ing a 15- or 20-man narcotics squad. 

But we do need to have the funds available and also the coopera
tion of DEA whereas if we have, say, middle echelon drug dealers, 
that we bring someone in to help us and assist us in making this 
narcotics arrest. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you. 
In general, what happens to that money that you have confiscat-· 

ad? I realize planes and boats are confiscated and they are auc
tioned off. What about the aetual funds that you might confiscate 
in the drug transaction? Do l;hey enable you to put those in your 
allotments for confidential informants? 

Mr. COPE. So far we have not been able to do that. The last 
undercover operation that w(~ had, we took the total amount of 
moneys spent for the underc:over operation and throughout our 
court system assessed each one of the defendants that were ad
judged guilty in court an appropriate share of this undercover 
operation, which in the ultima:te end we ended up making $10,000 
off of the arrest of 106 individtlals for sales of narcotics. This is the 
only time we have taken mom~y and put it back into our system. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you othe.r gentlemen care to respond to that? 
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Captain REED. We are not that fortunate. In some instances, the 
defendant, when convicted, pays a smaller fine than the cost of the 
purchase of the drug, in some instances. • 

Additionally, there has been a .number of instances where we 
have made drug confiscations and seized funds that have been 
returned to the defendant, and in addition to that there is a reluc
tance on the part of courts in our area to seize vehicles or any
well, we haven't any boats yet, but any vehicles. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. It seems to me that one of the key causes of this 
very severe problem is the high profit motive. If you start hitting 
these characters in their pocketbooks, it might to some degree 
become a deterrent. 

Colonel GARRISON. This brings out again the cooperation between 
Federal, State, and local agencies. We look to the Federal laws, the 
Rico statute, where they can get all proceeds and investments as a 
result of a violation of the law. 

We have no such statute in our State. You always have to look 
for a lien, do they own the vehicle, the conveyance means? Money 
itself must be turned back into the State treasury. The State 
departments are not legally sanctioned to seize any funds and put 
it back in their own budget. It must be returned to the State 
treasury for further disbursements. 

In looking at this particular phase, we have been researching to 
a certain extent through State statute to allow the narcotics agen
cies to perhaps seize some of this illicit money to be more of a self
sustaining agency than at present to the legislative fund. 

The State police have been fortunate in that every year we are 
given $90,000 as flash money, informant funds, and even though 
inadequate at times, we are much better off than some of the other 
departments who cannot get nearly that much. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Louisiana does have a wiretapping statute. 
Would that enable you to do a better job in the State drug enforce
ment? 

Colonel GARRISON. I think so because there are many, many 
times phone calls are made an.d when you have this broad and 
varied number of people involved, not only multi-State but multi
nation, that it would be perhaps if the proper safeguards would be 
adhered to. 

It could be a very valuable tool, and a tool to be able to trace the 
works of the smuggling ring as it progressed. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Several of you mentioned the cutback in DEA 
under the G-Dep program, which I am not entirely familiar with. 

Can you comment on that? I would like each of you to respond 
on how the Federal authorities, the Federal agencies through Cus
toms and the like, could better beef up their own forces in order to 
assist you better. 

Sergeant . BRANHAM. Mr. Chairman, some years back when DEA 
had a full office, just about every chair was occupied, we had a 
tremendous enforcement effort here. in the New Orleans area. They 
changed the New Orleans district. The district office changed the 
regional office to Miami and cut down on people. 

At that time it was also the task force, and the task force 
consisted of officers from New Orleans Police Department, Jeffer
son Parish Sheriffs Office, Plaquemines Parish, other Federal 
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agencies, New Orleans Criminal Sheriffs Office, and they did a 
tremendous job as far as enforcement is concerned. 

Since the New Orleans district has been cut back, from what I 
understand from the local agents, the majority of that time now is 
involved in the smuggling operations. If they could expand the 
office here in New Orleans, it would definitely help, as far as the 
overall drug enforcement picture is concerned not just in the smug
gling. 

As far as customs and Coast Guard, I am not aware of what the 
complement is, so I couldn't make a comment about that. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Anybody else? 
Do you want to respond to that, Mr. Cope? Is that other micro

phone working? 
Mr. COPE. Mr. Chairman, in the area of U.S. Customs, over the 

past 3 years in the Plaquemines Parish we have formed the Pla
quemines Parish Port Authority, which from January 27 of this 
year until last week we have had almost 800 ships tying up in the 
Belle Chasse area of the Mississippi. 

According to one source I have spoken with, we have foreign 
seamen taking the drugs into the Belle Chasse area and traveling 
into New Orleans. Customs, because of a manpower shortage, has 
been only able to spend 1 % days out of each month in this particu
lar area searching the cargos, some of the things coming off the 
ships into our country. 

The person I talked with who owns this business on numerous 
occasions has called me when he felt like there was a possibility a 
particular individual was probably trying to smuggle drugs into the 
country. 

We have prostitutes coming from New Orleans to our area now 
where I feel if we had enough Customs agents there on a perma
nent basis, that it would help eliminate a lot of problems that· are 
being brought into our community. 

We are a small community, and we are being flooded with prosti
tutes, seamen coming into our area, and we can't handle it by 
ourselves. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, gentlemen. I will turn it over to Mr. 
Railsback at this time. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank all of 
you for your help and cooperation. 

Colonel Garrison, how large is the State police force, your total 
manpower? 

Colonel GARRISON. Total manpower at this time is about 865 
commissioned officers, which makes up not only highway patrol 
duty but narcotics enforcement, general detective work, intelli
gence gathering, everything from water patrol to livestock patrol. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. So the Louisiana State Police really have a very 
diverse responsibility. I will just note that I think in Illinois they 
really don't have as diverse a responsibility as you have. But you 
have, as I understand, 48 men that are assigned to narcotics. Is 
that exclusive, or do they have other responsibilities as well? 

Colonel GARRISON. No, sir, that is exclusive. In the status of 
priorities, if I had to list them of course, I have to go to the 
highway patrol. Next to that would be narcotics enforcement. We 
place a high priority on the narcotics problem. 

~---~ 



.,. 

"I 

27 

Mr. RAILSBACK. From the standpoint of responsibility, is there 
interaction or any overlap with other law enforcement agencies? 
How do you interface with, say, the New Orleans Police Depart
ment or the Jefferson Parish police and so forth? 

Colonel GARRISON. Normally the amount of time spent with the 
New Odeans Police Department and Jefferson Parish Sheriffs 
Office is not nearly as great as we have to spend with other 
smaller local agencies, simply because with the force of men they 
have we, more or less, have to conceni;rate in other areas of the 
State. 

May I say that smugglers themselves are going to the rural areas 
of the State. They go into the local sheriffs office jurisdictions or 
local parishes, where there may not be more than two or three 
deputies. 

I feel it is our priority and our role to assist those with the much 
smaller narcotics forces rather than the larger, more organized 
narcotics departments. 

There are many, many occasions that we all work together, but 
in establishing these priorities I feel I should go where the exper
tise is not nearly so great in the more rural type sheriffs offices 
that really do not know what the problem of narcotics is. 

Much like the larger aircraft that Mr. Elder showed in the film, 
a deputy stumbled upon such an aircraft thinking that a plane had 
crashed. He had no idea he was handling marihuana. When he did, 
he called and we all converged on the area. 

It was found by a deputy sheriff, probably with a total force of no 
more than six or seven in the whole sheriffs office. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. What kind of equipment do you have? 
Colonel GARRISON. We have a total of seven aircraft, which in

clude five helicopters and two fixed wing. We have one short take
off and landing aircraft which is used in narcotics tailin~\ and 
things of this nature. 

We are in the process of ordering a helicopter with floats on it 
primarily for the marine areas. Narcotics enforcement has the 
ability and the authority to call upon any other areas of responsi
bility, like it may call upon the water patrol, although we have one 
boat which is assigned to do nothing but narcotics patrol along the 
Gulf Coast. We do have the availability of others to call in. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Is it fair to say that many of your arrests result 
from the use of flash money or informers? 

Colonel GARRISON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Now, Sergeant Branham, without going into the 

exact figure, am I correct that the New Orleans police has very 
little so-called flash money or confidential funds that are used for 
that purpose? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. The only way we have funds is if we get it 
fromDEA. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Do you happen to know if that is unusual as far 
as other big city police departments? Do they have more money 
than you have? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. From what I have heard-I have spoken to 
quite a few of them in the past few weeks. At times we have to go 
to local agencies, surrounding parishes, for assistance, for flash 
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money. But we are unique. When I talked to Houston, Atlanta, 
Memphis, Miami, other cities, they have the money. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. That is also my understanding. It seems to us to 
be a serious deficiency. Does New Orleans have a special squad or 
metropolitan enforcement group? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. The task force concept that was ceased in 
1975 was what I would call that version of it, but there is no major 
unit here in the New Orleans area now. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Do you have access to other undercover agents 
from law enforcement agencies, or are you limited to people work
ing in the department? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. At times Captain Reed's people have come 
into the city, and likewise our undercover agents have gone to 
Jefferson Parish to make purchases, but as far as a tradeoff in 
personnel, no. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. You indicated you would favor the institution of 
a drug enforcement unit. What have you done as far as making 
that in the form of a formal request, Colonel Garrison? 

Colonel GARRISON. We have done very, very little, Mr. Railsback. 
In fact, there is no unit designed specifically to look at the diver
sion of legal drugs. 

The case we have made, the one I pointed out was one that we 
knew of that was so flagrant, that we devoted the time to stop this 
druggist from diverting the legal drugs. Diversion of legal drugs is 
one of the greatest problems we have with narcotics within the 
State, virtually an untapped resource, because no agency, including 
the State police with its 48 agents, can put the manpower and the 
resources into diverting of legal drugs because of the time-consum
ing operation .. 

It is an operation where you have to have undercover agents, to 
look at books, to check manifests, wholesale distributors and what 
have you. We have not had the priorities or manpower that we 
would like to have. 

I would like to see at least 10 men with the State police be able 
to function in this regard as a sole task force, but it must be in 
conjunction with the Department of Justice. We do not have the 
resources or the manpower to do it alone. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Do you have flash funds-so-called confidential 
funds? 

Captain REED. Yes, sir, we have a limited amount of funds. 
Presently I operate with $2,000 to $3,000 per month in confidential 
funds. This is approximately half of what we had at the time when 
we had federally funded programs. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I see. 
Captain REED. So that is what I was referring to. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Do you also rely on informers for most of your 

arrests? 
Captain REED. Very, very important. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Sergeant Branham, is that true with respect to 

your police department? 
Sergeant BRANHAM. The majority of the information is from 

informants, yes, sir. 

,. 
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Mr. RAILSBACK. Do all of you share the observations, I think, of 
Mr. Cope that there is definitely a need for the Customs Service to 
beef up its personnel and update its equipment? 

Captain REED. Yes. 
Colonel GARRISON. Yes. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Have requests been formalized by any of you 

gentlemen? 
Captain REED. No. . 
Colonel GARRISON. No 
Mr. COPE. No. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Except today. You are telling us, and maybe we 

can do something about that. 
Let us see, now, Sergeant Branham, we conducted hearings in 

Chicago not long ago, which is in my hom~ State, concerning pill 
pushing. We looked at doctors who seemed to be prescribing enor
mous quantities of pills. 

You indicated in your statement that there is some of that going 
on in New Orleans. 

Sergeant BRANHAM. Ther~ are doctors, a very, very small per
centage of doctors, that are prescribing drugs unethically and with 
not the proper medical examinations. 

It is funny you should mention Chicago because Chicago is one of 
the source cities right now for Talwin and Pyribenzamine, one of 
the major cities for the source of these two drugs. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Are there any ongoing investigations being con
ducted concerning what you consider to be illicit pill pushing in 
New Orleans? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. What authorities conduct them? In Illinois there 

actually is a State agency that has some responsibility in dealing 
with the problems of controlling illicit drug prescriptions. How 
does that work in New Orleans? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. Our prescription problem, mainly now the 
doctor writes a prescription. There is a legal script. Now, if we get 
complaints from people that a doctor is doing it illegally, unethical
ly, in the past we have turned it over to the DEA compliance 
group, but their compliance group is nonexistent. They don't have 
any personnel anymore. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. There was a compliance unit which DEA has 
removed? / 

Sergeant BRANHAM. That is what I understand, yes, sir. One of 
our major problems right now is with forged prescriptions. Our 
manpower is so limited to the tune we have four people per pla
toon. You handle a script, it will take you 4 hours-the arrest, 
booking, and report, it takes 4 hours. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Does New Orleans still have a so-called career 
criminal program which has been used effectively to secure narcot
ics arrests and convictions? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. Yes, sir, very successfully, very successfully. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Thank you all very much. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, can you comment on the degree of 

public acceptance of the drug culture? Has that thwarted your 
efforts and, if so, what are your suggestions on how to deal with 

58-282 0 - 80 - 3 
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public opinion and try to encourage people to assist you in your 
efforts? 

Captain REED. That is a very difficult question. I certainly don't 
have the answer to your question. However, there is no doubt but 
that acceptance of the use of marihuana by the general public is a 
problem. 

There is beginning- to be a social acceptance of the use of cocaine 
by the general public. The fact that you can go into almost any 
record shop or discount store and buy drug paraphernalia is a 
tremendous problem. 

I believe something was recently done about this as setting up 
some guidelines, some model legislation which I feel is very serious
ly needed. 

How you are going to combat it, overcome the street corner 
experts in this, I have no idea. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right. At this time I would like to defer to 
Mr. Carpentier, the chief counsel of the committee, to ask a few 
questions. 

Mr. Carpentier? 
Mr. CARPENTIER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I was following up with Colonel Garrison. Did I understand you 

to say that you were now considering at this time the possibility of 
posing to the State legislature a law that would authorize the use, 
turning back to the local law enforcement authorities of confiscat
ed funds? 

Colonel GARRISON. We had briefly, very, very briefly discussed it. 
We are confiscating many boats, aircraft, vehicles, radio equipment 
from these dealers. If we could confiscate money through the court 
procedure, that the money itself would be forfeited, we would use it 
in narcotics enforcement. 

Only last week we were briefly discussing the possibility of con
fiscated money such as through a system of safeguards, recordkeep
ing, that particular moneys be placed back into the enforcement of 
narcotics laws. This would be a great boon to the local agencies 
whose funds perhaps are much more limited than on the State 
level. 

Vehicles being confiscated after much legal workings are to be 
used by law enforcement agencies in the pursuance and the en
forcement of any laws, narcotics or otherwise. It has not been 
addressed toward the funds that may be confiscated during an 
arrest and seizure and following the court procedure and on down 
to a conviction. 

Right,now through DEA and the sheriff's office and the police in 
Hammond we have a four-engine Convair aircraft. This will prob
ably be auctioned by the sheriffs office and used in his office for 
enforcement actions. 

In the State police, I am unable to do that. If I were to confiscate 
that aircraft and if it were to be auctioned, it would be done 
through the division of administration, and that money put into 
the treasury of the State. 

If the State police could put that money into a recurring fund, it 
would give us much more funds and equipment to combat the drug 
problem. 

( 
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We may go to the legislature to see if we can keep some of the 
funds that may come from the sale of seized vehicles, aircraft, what 
have you. 

Mr. CARPENTIER. You were talking only about a case involving at 
the level of State jurisdiction, am I correct? 

Colonel GARRISON. Right, right. Normally the sheriffs office can 
do so. 

Mr. CARPENTIER. Each of your jurisdictions can dispose of that 
confiscated property as it so determines? 

.., Colonel GARRISON. Right, except in the case of my agency. If I 
dispose of it, I must turn it back into the State treasury. As such, I 
normally wili give it to the Drug Enforcement Administration or a 
sheriffs office, so that they may dispose of it for funds that may be 
returnable to their drug enforcement effort. I cannot use the funds 
when so disposed of. 

Mr. CARPENTIER. Where there is a combined case involving Fed
eral and local jurisdictions together, and there are funds involved, 
what is the disposition, if there is say a DEA involvement where 
you have rather large amounts of money involved? 

Colonel GARRISON. Normally it would be to the local agency that 
worked the case with us, or to the Federal agency that worked the 
case with us for their disposal and U8e, but not to the division of 
the State police. 

Mr. CARPENTIER. I see. I might just add that the committee 
recently had a hearing on the problem of drug paraphernalia and 
at that time the executive branch presented a draft of a model 
State statute for the various States to consider which would control 
the industry, the drug paraphernalia industry. 

As you know, there have been a number of constitutional issues 
raised whereby a number of local and State statutes have been 
enjoined and they are presently in litigation. It is hoped that the 
statute that was prepared by DEA, I might say, which was the 
principal drafter in cooperation with the Justice Department-but 
it is their hope that this model State statute would be given a very 
careful consideration by" the Statc;s and we would encourage hope
fully that Louisiana will itself consider the model State statute. 

I am not familiar with the status of your present State laws on 
this issue at this time. 

Colonel GARRISON. We have not addressed them, but I can assure 
you that we will pursue the model State statute through our legis-

.~ lature who has been very, very supportive of the narcotics enforce
ment efforts, I might add. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, I think each of you was present 
when Mr. Elder testified earlier and showed his video presentation. 
He got a little specific toward the end of his testimony and held up 
a Miami Herald edition which indicated that there were certain 
local people perhaps involved in some drug-related activities. 

Do you have any comment on those charges, any knowledge of 
that specific article? 

Captain REED. No, the gentlemen that he mentioned reside 
within my parish, but I would have to say no, sir, I don't. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right. 
At this time I would like to recognize Mr. Roscoe Starek, the 

minority counsel, to ask a few questions. 
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Mr. STAREK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Colonel Garrison, in your statement you indicated that intelli

gence information by the State police indicates that cocaine is an 
extremely popular drug in Louisiana. 

I wonder if you could elaborate on that. 
Colonel GARRISON: Perhaps because of our geographic location, 

the relative ease, of the smuggling of cocaine is easier than in the 
smuggling of marihuana. Marihuana is bulky, very bulky, and it 
takes a large vessel to fly any of a high monetary value. 

Not so' with the smuggling of cocaine, and through our affluent 
society cocaine is getting to be the drug used by the middle- and 
upper-income people. 

We feel that with the number of cases that are being made, that 
the pinch of the Florida area with the increased enforcement ef
forts, is driving not only the marihuana toward the west, the 
coastlines of Alabama, Mississippi, Louisiana, and Texas, but also 
doing the same thing with cocaine. 

Of course, cocaine with much less volume and much less bulk is 
much easier to smuggle into any country. 

Mr. STAREK. Sergeant Branham, I would like to ask you about a 
point made in your testimony. 

You indicated that a large percentage of drugs-and you are 
referring to licit drugs-are illegally diverted in large quantities 
from manufacturers, warehouses, and other locations. 

When you use the words "larger percentage," are you referring 
to the amounts that are dispensed or prescribed by physicians, or 
to large-scale efforts to steal licit drugs in this area? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. I was referring to the illegal pharmaceutical 
drugs. The larger percentages of those that are on the black 
market ate taken from the warehouses of the manufacturers, inter
state transportation. 

The numbers of arrests and drugs seized now, the minority of 
those are from bad prescriptions or medicine cabinets. The large 
amount of drugs on the street, we are talking about million dosage 
units of drugs. They are not coming out of the medicine cabinets or 
bad prescriptions. They have to be coming from manufacturers' 
warehouses. 

Mr. STAREK. It is my understanding that manufacturers have 
fairly good control over any possible theft. That has not been the 
experience in this area? 

Sergeant BRANHAM. I don't know. We don't have any manufac
turers here. 

Mr. STAREK. In your office, there are, I believe you said, 16 
commissioned officers. I would like to know, do you have dual 
responsibilities or is everybody in the narcotics section of the New 
Orleans Police Department a full-time narcotic officer? 

I know you work on vice, but do you have other responsibilities? 
Sergeant BRANHAM. We enforce all of the laws of the city and of 

the United States. However, there are times during a given 12-
month period where we have other duties, such as during Mardi 
Gras. You could say basically there isn't a narcotics division during 
Mardi Gras, and that is when the largest amount of arrests for 
drugs take place. 



33 

In an 11-day period we will have anywhere between 200 and 250 
and 300 arrests for drugs. We go in uniform during the Mardi Gras 
season. 

Mr. STAREK. Thank you very much. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, we want to thank you. Are there 

any general comments that you want to add before we break up? 
Hearing none, I want to extend my sincere thanks to you, and we 
look forward to any comments you might give us later on. I want 
to commend each of you on your presentations. 

At this time the task force will recess until 2 p.m. 
[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m. the task force recessed, to reconvene 

at 2 p.m., the same day.] 

AFTERNOON SESSION 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. The Select Committee will come back to order. 
Because of the heat in here, I think that the Chair will certainly 

permit anyone who wants to take his coat off, including the chair. 
It's a little warm in here right now. 

At this time we will hear from Mr. Stevens E. Moore, project 
director, Desire area community anticrime project. 

Mr. Moore, will you introduce your guest? Can we have your 
name please, Ma'am? 

Mrs. SMITH. Jean Smith. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. And do you have a title? 
Mrs. SMITH. I am an outreach and rehabilitation counselor for 

Desire Outpatient Clinic, Desire Narcotic Rehabilitation Center. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. In order to comply with the standard procedure 

of the committee, would you both stand and be sworn, please. 
Do you swear that the testimony you give before this committee 

will be the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth, so 
help you God. 

Mrs. SMITH. I do. 
Mr. MOORE. I do. 

TESTIMONY OF STEVENS E. MOORE, PROJECT DIRECTOR, 
DESIRE AREA COMMUNITY ANTICRIME PROJECT, ACCOMPA· 
NIED BY JEAN D. SMITH, OUTREACH, REHABILITATION 
COUNSELOR, DESIRE OUTPATIENT CLINIC, DESIRE NARCOTIC 
REHABILITATION CENTER 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. You may be seated. Mr. Moore, we are delighted 

to have you here. I have worked closely with you as the project 
director of the Desire area community anticrime project. We are 
delighted with your efforts toward cleaning up crime, and the 
subject we have been discussing this morning, drug abuse. 

I would like to thank you for coming to give your statement. You 
can give us your statement directly or give it to us without read· 
ing. If you choose to do the latter, we will introduce your statement 
as if it were read. 

Mr. MOORE. Let me personally thank you for inviting me to 
testify before these hearings. 

Mr. Chairman, members of the House Select Committee on Nar· 
cotics Abuse and Control, I extend to you on behalf of the Desire 
Area Community Council, Inc., and the residents of the Desire-
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Florida community our deep gratitude for inviting us to speak to 
you today. 

I am the project director of the Desire Area Community Coun
cil's Desire-Florida community anticrime program. Our program, 
which has been funded by the Law Enforcement Assistance Admin
istration, U.S. Department of Justice since September 1978, facili
tates the involvement of residents, organizations, and agencies in 
activities leading to, one, a reduction in the number of crimes and 
fear of crLme and two, the elimination of those social and economic 
conditions which cause crime. Some of our activities include the 
neighborhood watch, community patrol, drug abuse and prevent.ion 
education, juvenile counseling, economic development, and media 
involvement. 

For the months of May 1979 through October 1979 I served on 
the mayor of New Orleans Citizens Committee Against Crime. I am 
a member of the Subcommittee on Police, Courts, and Corrections, 
charged with the task of reviewing the operations of each and 
making recommendations to the mayor and city council for im
provements leading to a reduction in crime. 

As program coordinator and project director for the Desire Area 
Community Council's Desire-Florida community anticrime program 
since December of 1977, it has been my responsibility to develop 
and implement projects aimed at reducing the crime rate in the 
Desire-Florida area. In order to have any chance for success in 
achieving such an ambitious task, we decided to first investigate 
the causes of criminal behavior. 

Our search led us through numerous writings and many meet
ings discussing the relationship between socioeconomic conditions 
and criminal behavior. One of the underlying causes for th8 major
ity of property crimes and crimes to the person involves narcotics. 
In recent interviews with members of the New Orleans Police 
Department, we, the mayor's Citizens Committee Against Crime, 
were told that almost all property crimes and many of our violent 
crimes are drug related. 

Partly because of the overlap between economic classes, the op
portunity for profit and the desire to escape reality, many poorer 
persons come to use or abuse narcotics. Their misuse, however, is 
less discreet than their wealthier co-users. Their misllse is often to 
a debilitating extreme. Because they don't have an income to sup
port their habits, they must either sell narcotics to other users or 
exchange merchandise for cash in order to generate capital. The 
latter alternative leads users to steal from parents, neighbors, mer
chants, and anyone vulnerable. These incidents, although they rep
resent only a small part of a much greater problem, receive much 
of the public's attention. The former alternative involving the 
actual pushing of narcotics is the method by which new users or 
addicts are cultivated. As you are well aware, pushers do not 
hesitate when the opportunity to sell drugs to children exists. 

Narcotics abuse is unlicensed therapy, a rapidly growing busi
ness, a cause of property and violent crimes, and a major contribu
tor to the deterioration of the minds and bodies of many of our 
youth. 

From the view of our community we see narcotics, particularly 
those that must be produced from generic forms, coming from the 
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larger society into our community. We have very little control over 
the larger society and consquently even less control over the traffic 
of narcotics into our neighborhoods. 

We in the neighborhoods, therefore, cannot solve our problem 
unless we receive the cooperation of the larger society and the 
criminal justice agencies. One former Federal Bureau of Investiga
tion agent, when asked about the problem of stopping narcotic 
traffic, responded that as long as there exist people who will pay 
for narcotics, there will be people who will provide those narcotics. 
This philosophy supports the widespread use of narcotics, both 
legal and illegal. 

Pain relievers, sleeping pills, cold medicines, and antacids are 
pushed in various television commercials, radio spots, and through
out magazines, newspapers, and any other available medium. In 
the doctors' office, controlled narcotics such as Talwin, Valium, and 
Librium are prescribed for persons at unbelievable rates daily. We 
can rest assured that no matter what our ailment, physical or 
psychological, there is a narcotic to relieve us of that discomfort. 

Street drugs are also plentiful and available. During the height 
of the T's and Blues use in the city of New Orleans, drug pushers 
congregated on the corner of Desire and Law Streets and openly 
peddled the street practitioners' substitute for heroin. Sets, as they 
were called, were being offered for $10. The quality was superior to 
the heroin on the street and to compound the issue neither of the 
drugs. Talwin or Pyribenzamine, were controlled substances. More
over, it has been theorized that much of the Talwin available 
originates from local sources. Marihuana, cocaine, PCP, heroin, 
and Talwin are as available as a loaf of bread. Pushers are known 
by users and nOIl-users. No matter what you choose to get high off, 
you can do so if you have the cash. 

In closing, the Desire-Florida community, like many areas inhab
ited by a majority of low-income people, is confronted with a very 
serious problem, that is, narcotics abuse. Manifested by addicts 
hanging out on street corners, a growing crime rate, an increase in 
the quantity and kinds of drugs available, an increase in the number 
of youth exposed to such an environment and the number of youth 
abusing drugs, narcotics abu..'3e is one of the major reasons that our 
community cannot solve some of our other problems, such as edu
cation, employment, adequate housing and so forth. 

Community programs cannot reduce narcotic abuse snd traffick
ing alone. We must have the cooperation of the larger society. 
Drug dependency as an accepted norm must be de-emphasized 
throughout the country. The criminal justice system must work 
more closely with neighborhood organizations to seek swift, uni
form, current and certain law enforcement. 

[Mr. Moore's prepared statement appears on p. 69.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Moore. 
Mrs. Smith, do you have any comments to add to what Mr. 

Moore has just told us? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes. Having been involved in the drug treatment 

program for the last 10 years, I have watched the older addict, and 
I am beginning to see the new ones, and there is a vast difference 
between the two. 
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The new drugs that folks are becoming addicted to are far supe
rior to heroin for the simple reason it becomes something that we 
cannot control. We have no methods to deal with them. 

The clients are coming to the agency expecting us to be able to 
offer them something that will alleviate what they are already 
into, and we don't have it. There is not a modality, there is not an 
answer to the T's and Blues and Preludins, all of these amphet·· 
amines coming out. My concern is what do we do about it. 

I am a mother of 10 children myself and I am aware the addicts 
are younger. I have seen 12-year-old kids who are smoking exces
sive amounts of marihuana and who are hooked on T's and Blues. 

The control cannot come from the drug treatment programs. The 
control will have to come from higher controlling factors. There 
needs to be a ceiling put on where drugs can be filtered out into 
the area where folks can just get drugs at will. Anybody can walk 
into a drugstore. and get a prescription filled for a Talwin or 
Pyribenzamine or Valium or whatever, and you don't really have 
to have a lot of II) or give a lot of information. Doctors are writing 
prescriptions for 100-pound people for Preludin. A 100-pound 
person does not need to lose weight. They need to gain some. 

I am very confused. I am w,ry sad because our youth are becom
ing our dead before they have even lived. And I would like to know 
from the committee what are your feelings about our drug traffick
ing problems. What do you see we can do and what do we need to 
do? 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Well, I appreciate your concern, because that is 
exactly why we are here. We see what you see in your neighbor
hood prevailing around the country. 

I wish that I could tell you that we have come down here with 
some quick and simple solutions for curing the problems that you 
live with daily. Unfortunately that is not the case. Unfortunately 
we are more of a fact-finding committee and only can take the 
recommendations of the Greater New Orleans community back to 
the committee in Washington and hope to come up with some 
legislation. But you have touched on some very serious points, I 
think, in two phases. The first is marihuana, and then the more 
traditional drugs, the opiates, the ones that are not prescribed over 
the counter. 

Can you tell me from your neighborhood, are these types of 
drugs readily available? And do you see any possibility in the near 
future of cutting back on their availability in your community? 

Mrs. SMITH. They are very available, as he said, on the street 
corner. Kids are selling drugs now. So it is not a matter of it being 
less available. How do we cease the availability. This is I think 
where you are coming from. ' 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. What about the barbiturates and the drugs you 
mention that are prescribed? Did you say anybody can go into a 
drugstore and get some of these prescriptions for Valium and Pre
ludin and some of the others? Is that as frequent as you say? 

Mrs. SMITH. Yes, it is. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Moore. 
Mr. MOORE. Let me comment on that. From a source that I won't 

identify, because the information was given to me in confidential 
conversation, it was stated that during the T's and Blues epidemic, 



37 

that the Talwin was not being imported illto the city, that the 
Talwin was coming to the streets via prescriptions to persons going 
to doctors and also possibly from doctors or local distributors 
making those drugs available to maybe persons who are involved 
in the illegal drug traffic from a higher level. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. What is the main source of drug abuse in, say, 
the Desire community? Is it marihuana? Is it pills? Or is it heroin 
and some of the other opiates? 

Mrs. SMITH. Pills. Marihuana is used, but I wouldn't say it is 
overly abused. But these other substances are. Heroin is at a low at 
this time. That is one of the reasons why the older addicts are 
really using a lot of the other drugs, because there is a lack of good 
heroin on the street. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. OK. Mr. Moore, how effective do you feel your 
program is? Could you describe for us your efforts to cut down on 
crime, particularly with respect to narcotics, and your hopes for 
the future? 

Mr. MOORE. The main thrust of our program is to involve resi
dents in crime prevention, again with the national philosophy that 
crime prevention is not solely the responsibility of the criminal 
justice agencies but is also a responsibility of the residents who 
reside within the various neighborhoods and communities through
out the United States. 

We have been able, in the last year, ! guess, to reach the resi
dents of our area and to an extent reestl:'Iblish a confidence in the 
law enforcement officials. 

You are probably aware that in <."\ lot of your poor neighborhoods, 
particularly in some of your black neighborhoods, residents for 
some time have been very reluctan'ij to cooperate with the police 
departments. As such, your crimina'is and particularly your push
ers go unidentified in these areas. 

What we have been able to'do, again, over the last year, is bring 
residents to the realization that their problems, particularly their 
crime problems, the burglaries .Jne! robberies that they are suffer
ing, are a result of the fact that they are not coming forth and 
giving the kinds of information to the criminal justice agencies 
that can be used to rid their communities of the criminals who 
actually represent· a small, maybe less than 3 percent, proportion 
of the overall popUlation. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you find that is changing? Are they starting 
to come forward more now? 

Mr. MOORE. They are not only starting to come forward with 
information on criminals but information, for instance, on what 
houses and apartments pushers are working out of in our 
community. 

We have, I guess, in the pa.st month begun to receive more 
telephone calls and more personal visits to our office from individ
uals giving us this kind of information, and as a result of that we 
have established meetings with the New Orleans Police Depart
ment Narcotics Division, so that we could put ourselves into a 
position where we can channel the information that we receive in a 
form that can be easily usable by the New Orleans Police Depart
ment Narcotics Division . 

. , .. ,.. -----------------
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. So you are makiing information available to the 
narcotics officers, so that action ean be taken. Is that correct? 

Mr. MOORE. That is correct. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. How does your funding stand? You just recently 

received a new grant, is that correct'? 
Mr. MOORE. We have been refunded to cover a period from 

October 31, 1979 through October 30, 1980. Unfortunately, our 
funding was reduced some 23 percent. We anticipated that when 
we drew up our initial request, so it has not really cost us anything 
in manpower. 

We have had to give up one of our patrol vans which we also 
used to transport the elderly and some of the handicapped people . 
to some of the needed services. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you anticipatE! that funding will continue 
after 1980 or have you been able to look that far into the future? 

Mr. MOORE. I was able to convince the Law Enforcement Assist
ance Administration to allow us to buHd in a department. or compo
nent in our project called research, planning, and development, to 
allow us to continue our program beyond the life of these commu
nity anticrime programs, so we will be involving ourselves in other 
types of crime prevention programs, such as the programs being 
sponsored by the Office of Juvenile Justice and Prevention pro
grams. 

I also read in, I think it was, the Congressional Record that the 
House Members like yourself, have voted for an increase in the 
appropriations for the community anticrime programs to the tune 
of some, I believe, $25 million. 

I understand that now the Senate has :to move on that same bill. 
We are hoping that the Senate is a little more responsive than it 

has been in the past years for these programs. We feel that these 
programs have given the communities throughout the country a 
chance really to get involved in crime prevention, to get involved 
in tackling some of the problems that have been ignored in our 
communities, and some of the root causes of problems that really 
continue some of the conditions that our people must live in. 

Through these crime prevention programs, we will be able, in 
the very near future, to remove some of the negative influences 
from our community. In a lot of our low-iri\come communities, the 
models that you have are your pushers, your pimps and your 
racketeers. If we can get those kinds of people out of our communi
ties, then some of the persons who are working in programs such 
as our Desire narcotics rehabilitation program and some of t.he 
other programs in our communities, we can get the youth to begin 
looking at these individuals as positive role models, and hopefully 
have the youth pattern their lives after us who are trying to do 
something positive for our youth, instead of the negative 
individuals. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Can you tell us how you evaluate your effective
ness and how much impact you actually are having in the commu
nity? 

Mr. MOORE. We evaluate our effectiveness in several ways. One, 
by the number of people who participate in our program, and by 
that I mean as we set up meetings in our community and attend 
meetings on other issues, such as education, youth activities, we 
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explain to the residents what we are all about. Initially a lot of 
people again were very negative to us as to what we were doing. 
They saw us as informants, an arm of the police department, and 
looked at us in a very m~gative way. 

We were initially, however, able to recruit an advisory board 
that consisted of about 30 to 35 people, and we were very proud to 
have had that many people working with us in an advisory capac
ity. And we were also able to generate a corps of youth of about 20 
or 25 teenagers who volunteered with us without pay until we were 
able to get them on one of the CETA youth employment payrolls. 
And it must have taken us about 6 months before we were able to 
get some dollars in their pockets for some of the things and some of 
the time that they had put into the program. And this group of 
youths were riding in our patrol vans looking for criminal activi
ties. "~. 

They even at -times performed what we call a foot patrol~ while 
walking throughout the community, with cameras, and taking pic
tures of any criminal activity that they observed, of any apart
ments that were maybe vulnerable, for instance, to a burglary. 

We also provide these youths with some things,. with what we 
felt would aid them, training them in the use of 35 millimeter 
cameras, and our audiovisual cameras. And also training them in 
organization, so we could prepare them to be leaders of the commu
nity in the future. 

We also got a rather pleasant response from the media. We got a 
significant amount of media coverage. There are three LEAA 
funded crime prevention programs in the city of New Orleans, and 
from what I have seen our program has received the greatest 
amount of media coverage. So from those three aspects, the adult 
involvement, the youth involvement, and the coverage by the local 
media, we feel that we have made Borne significant inroads in 
curbing crime in our area. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So there are beneHcial side effects from this 
program, and you can see an increasing' awareness in the commu
nity as a result of your efforts. 

Mrs. Smith, can you see bl;!nefits flowing from the program as it 
is developing? 

Mrs. SMITH. Yes. I would say that the're are benefits. Persons 
who come through the program have graduated and go on to do 
very productive things. It gives you the motivation to hang in there 
and not give up when things are not going right. 

Programs, from what I have observed over the years, seem to be 
the stepping stone for everybody else, you know, in reference to 
what is happening to the street addict. But pxograms can do just so 
much. 

There is never enough money, never enough resources, so we 
need more of both and more involvement from persons who are 
aware or not aware of the conditions that make folks become 
addicts. 

The fact that a female becomes an addict bec'ause she is married 
to a man who is on drugs, it doesn't necessarily mean that she is a 
bad woman, but the availability of the drug being there, the loneli
ness, because men who deal in drugs, they arel away from home 
more than they are at home, and depresssion brings on addiction. 



40 

We find that a lot of our clients are not hardcore addicts. They 
started smoking marihuana, drinking alcohol, taking Valiums, and 
then they find themselves hooked up on all three or four or what
have-you. And then they get to us, and if they are put on metha
done, then they have got another habit. And you cannot detox from 
all of these different habits and detoxification with another drug is 
not the answer. 

We have to find some other solution to get people to feel drug 
free, because drugtaking is the means of feeling good. And we, as 
human beings, don't want to feel bad. We don't want a headache, a 
sore throat, or anything to bother us. So we are looking for some 
escape from whatever may be discomforting to us. And that is a 
normal feeling. 

Everybody is addicted to something. If it's riot coffee, cigarettes, 
alcohol, it's sex, it's love and it's what have you. So my feelings are 
that we need to look at what we are calling addiction and who is 
addicted to what and what can be done to alleviate the heavier 
addiction problem. 

I would recommend that a control, as I said before, be placed on 
how many of these new drugs can be put out into the community. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So very definitely you think more controls on 
the availability of these drugs ought to be enforced. 

OK. Well, I want to thank you both for your testimony. 
Mr. Railsback, do you have any questions at this point? 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman, I really do not. I apologize for 

being late, but I had to make an important calL I have read Mr. 
Moore's statement. I must.,say that if there were more efforts like 
this in other parts of our country, I think we would be doing a . 
much better job. I just want to commend you for all of your 
activities and Wish you the very best. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. You are surely fighting an uphill battle. 
Mr. Carpentier. 
Mr. CARPENTIER. No questions. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Starek. 
Mr. STAREK. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Moore and Mrs. Smith, we want to thank 

you again for coming here before us. The record is being completed 
and we will be takirig it back with us to Washington and we will 
very S\~riously consider your testimony in making future recom
mendations for legisla;tion and possibly appropriations for addition-
al resources. \ 

Thank you very muqh. You have been a great help to us. 
Mr. MOORE. Thank y~u. 
Mr. LlrvINGSTON. Ne1.t we have a combined panel of Mr. Ronald 

Fonseca, assistant U.S.\attorney; New Orleans office, and Mr. Pat
rick Fanlling, assistant Idistrict attorney. I understand he is assum
ing a new role tomorrow. Mr. Fanning, I want to apologize to you. I 
understand that somehow you did not get our letter and get a 
complete outline of the function of this committee. So we want to 
extend a welcome to both of you, 

I have worked personally with both of these gentlemen, and I 
know them to be capable and able and superior prosecutors. 

I have to swear you as witnesses, if you will forgive me. Please 
raise your right hand. Do you swear that the testimony that you 
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will give before this committee will be the truth, the whole truth 
and nothing but the truth, so help you God. 

Mr. FONSECA. I do. 
Mr. FANNING. I do. 

TESTIMONY OF RONALD FONSECA, ASSISTANT U.S, ATTORNEY, 
NEW ORLEANS OFFICE 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Have a seat, gentlemen. Mr. Fonseca, with 
whom I have enjoyed working, would you lead off, please, on behalf 
of the U.S. attorney's office and Mr. Fanning, on behalf of the 
district attorneys office. 

Mr. FONSECA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We appreciate those 
kind words and want to extend our appreciation to you and the 
other members of the committee for coming down here to explore 
this problem. It's a very serious problem in this area. 

I wOl.lld like, with your permission, to have my statement placed 
into the record rather than read it at this time. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Without objection, your statement will appear 
in the record as if you had read it. We appreciate any off-the-cuff 
comments that you might have. 

[Mr. Fonseca's prepartld statement appears on p. 72.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Fanning, we understand that through no 

fault of your own you have no statement. We would appreciate 
whatever comments you have. 

Mr. FANNING. I have provided a statement. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. You were very quick. I thought 5 minutes ago 

you didn't have one. Your statement will be made part of the 
record. 

[Mr. Fanning's prepared. statement appears on p. 73.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. We are glad to have you, and eager ~o listen to 

any comments that you might have on how we might more ably 
combat this severe narcotics problem of ours. 

Mr. FONSECA. I will make a few comments and summarize on the 
matters that are contained in my statement. 
. As far as the role of theprosl8cutor in this area, I am speaking 
mostly of Federal prosecutors, the approach to the problem as we 
see it and as we have tried to deal with it is a little different 
approach. 

Mr. Livingston, I know you are aware, having been an able 
prosecutor yourself, of the typical prosecution in connection with 
violation of Federal crimes. 

Normally it is an isolated event. You gather the facts, the infor
mation on a particular subject, and present the evidence to the 
grand jury. You prosecute the case, and you close the case. 

Sometimes individuals who are capable of an opportunity to 
commit Federal crimes are limited by their position, and I say that 
in this regard: A person who operates a bookstore or operates a 
magazine stand, a shoeshine stand, would not have the opportunity 
perhaps to commit the crime of bank embezzlement since they are 
not employed as a bank employee. 

We have a different situation in the narcotic element where 
there is more of a market, I should say for want of a better word, 
for people to come in to be drug dealers. You find a cross section of 
America dealing in drugs today and dealing in this area. 
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Since the market for potential and active drug users, dealers and 
transactors is so widespread, this in itself creates a problem. You 
have more of them out there than you have of us, Federal law 
enforcement agents capable of dealing with it. 

Consequently, to deal with this problem, prosecution takes a 
different approach. We work more closely with the agents who 
investigate the case usually from the very beginning. There is more 
of a team concept because we are not looking to gather facts 
against someone who we know has violated the law, sold heroin, 
cocaine, marihuana to an agent, an informer, but we are looking 
constantly to move from that person to his source. It is an ongoing 
effort frustrating in the sense that you never finish. You never 
complete it. 

When you get the evidence against one individual, you are con
stantly seeking to go to the next individual and hopefully get to the 
top. We are not, unfortunately, always successful, and this is due to 
the availablity of the evidence necessary to get to people really at 
the top, or the individuals who are involved in the narcotics organi
zations themselves. 

Their willingness to talk dictates whether or not we will be 
successful in going higher. Usually, that is our limitation. A prosec
tor must work more closely than he would work in other areas of 
prosecution. 

We are ver}' lucky to have dedicated and qualified law enforce
ment agents, both State and Federal, in this area. There is no 8-
hour day. They are working, 24 hours a day 7 days a week, and 
they are doing their utmost to eliminate the drug problem, and we 
are happy to be part of that effort and to contribute whatever we 
can. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Fonseca. 
Mr. Fanning, you are appearing on behalf of the District Attor

ney's Office today, and I understand you are going to the U.S. 
Attorney's Office tomorrow. What do you have to say from the 
local perspective? 

TESTIMONY OF PATRIC!\: FANNING, ASSISTANT DISTRICT 
ATTORNEY, NEW ORLEANS 

Mr. FANNING. As you know, this is my last official act as an 
Assistant DA after 5 years in the office with Mr. Connick dating 
back to when you and I were together as assistant district 
attorneys. 

I want to thank the committee for having me here today to 
present the State perspectives of the problems we have here in the 
city, and I would also ask that my statement be entered into the 
record without my having read it. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Without objection it will be done. 
Mr.F ANNING. I would like to make a few additional comments as 

to the aspect of Federal and State cooperation in the control of the 
narcotics problem which we have here in the city. 

On a day-to-day basis as a State prosecutor, the types of cases 
that I have seen are not, I am sure, the types of cases that I will be 
handling in the future as an Assistant U.S. Attorney. 
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Most of the cases, in fact I would say 90 percent plus of the cases 
involve very miniscule amounts of drugs from the standpoint of 
trafficking. 

We handle all of the marihuana cases, bag of weed, pill cases 
primarily. The reason for this is because of the lack of resources by 
the New Orleans Police Department and the lack of funding that 
they have available to them. With the number of people that they 
have working in narcotics and the amount of money that they have 
to spend to conduct investigations and run undercover operations, I 
think they do quite a commendable job, but they just don't have 
the people or the funds available to handle the majo:t' trafficking 
type investigations which get so involved and call for so much time 
to be devoted by the individuals.· . 

If I may go back to approximately 1974 and 1975, we had several 
major undercover operations which were a joint effort by DEA and 
the local police department. 

In 1975 when we had a significant heroin problem here, we had 
an Operation Top Cat which resulted in indictments of over 50 
defendants and over 70 life sentences being given out to different 
defendants for distribution of heroin. Again this was a joint DEA 
and New Orleans Police Department effort. 

In the year 1975 we had over 200 indictments for possession with 
intent to distribute or distribution of heroin, those offenses both 
calling for a mandatory life sentence. 

In 1978 we had 66 indictments for the same offenses, so we have 
seen a significant decrease in the heroin trafficking problem in the 
New Orleans area. While I know there are many factors responsi
ble, I think that the State and Federal cooperation was significant 
in bringing that problem under control. 

At the same time, DEA had a compliance group that was quite 
active in handling pharmaceuticals, both through the wholesale 
houses and the drugstores and the doctors who were involved in 
being responsible for having some pharmaceuticals reach the 
street, and again the problem of forged prescriptions and diversion 
of licit drugs into the illicit market was brought somewhat under 
control by that effort by the Federal Government and the State 
agencies. 

Since then there has been a decrease in the amount of activity 
aimed at doctors, and we see now that we have a significant 
problem with pharmaceuticals, T's and Blues and the other drugs 
that Mr. Moore and the other people were just talking about. 

I understand the DEA is beginning a new program aimed at 
controlling these pharmaceutical drugs, and I look forward to pros
ecuting whoever is responsible for getting these on the market, and 
I look forward to working with my ex-coworkers in the State 
agency. Again, I think that a Federal and State joint effort is what 
it is going to take to bring this problem under control. 

And the last thing I would like to address would be the traffick
ing problem, talking about smuggling type operations, tons of mari
huana, pounds of cocaine, whatever it might be. 

The Louisiana Legislature has just enacted a statute aimed at 
those specific offenses, and it calls for some very serious mandatory 
sentences. For instance, a pound of cocaine would call for a mini-
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mum of 15 years of hard labor in the penitentiary, and a minimum 
$250 fine. 

A pound of cocaine in Federal court might be an average type 
case. In the State court it is something that we should really 
devote ourselves to and achieve some significant results. 

I think that we have seen a prime example with the decline in 
the heroin problem that we had in New Orleans as a result of the 
State and Federal cooperation, and we could bring the smuggling 
type problem and pharmaceutical problem into control, or at least 
decrease the effect that it has on our community, if we could have 
that same kind of joint effort and cooperation. I would most wel
come that type of attack being made on these problems, and if we 
could not achieve the same success as with the heroin problem, we 
should at least make a serious dent on it. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, gentlemen, for both of your very 
fine statements. 

What is the chief obstacle in bringing marihuana, other illicit 
drugs besides heroin, and diverted pharmaceutical drugs under the 
same controls that has been achieved with heroin? 

Mr. FONSECA. As far as the control of heroin in this particular 
district of the State of Louisiana, from the information that I have 
from the law enforcement agency, the agents, I think it is common 
consensus that it is the very stiff. penalty for dealing in heroin, 
which is life imprisonment. 

I have observed this myself about the time that this law started 
to be enforced, came on the books, you noticed a change in. patterns 
in heroin operations. You would have people from other areas, 
such as Los Angeles, Chicago, Miami~ bringing, flying or driving, in 
the heroin to Louisiana. And once convictions started to be had in 
the State court, then the pattern changed, where if you wanted the 
heroin, if you lived in Louisiana, you had to fly out to get it to 
come back in. 

Then it almost, it didn't disappear but it came very close to 
disappearing and the quality of the heroin, of course, diminished to 
almost 2, 3, 1 percent on the streets, which is very, very low. 

Again, I think, it is my own opinion also, that the reason for the 
control was a very stiff no-alternate type sentence that is available 
for this type of crime. They know they were going to have a long 
time in Angola, and there is nothing that the judges can do to 
lessen the sentence, and it has been very effective. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Does that mean that stiffer State and Federal 
penalties for other drugs would lessen the impact on those as well? 

Mr. FONSECA. It could, but I would rather not make a definite 
statement. I am really not in a position to make a definite state
ment. You have some complex issues attached to such a question. 
You have different types of drugs, and I don't think you could 
make a life penalty'for all types of drugs and all types of dealings 
in the drugs. That would be very difficult. . 

It might reach a point where for all drugs, say, lifetime imprison
ment, people might ignore it, and perhaps enforcement might not, 
there might not be as much enforcement effort. 

In other words, if it is so much the other way, you know, it would 
be ridiculous, and people would not accept it. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. What tools do you think this committee could 
. giv.e you that would better enable you to fight these other drug 
problems? 

Mr. FONSECA. Well, of course, the laws that are on the. books now 
are very adequate to our approach to prosecuting, interdicting 
these organizations and going to the top. 

I really do not know anything in the way of laws, additional type 
laws that could be passed. We have in the narcotic area several 
laws that would apply for just one or two transactions involving 
individual organizations, a conspiracy law, distribution, possession, 
and you have use of communication facilities. 

You have your continuing criminal enterprise, if that would fit, 
i3.nd the RICO statute which would fit, so we have available a 
number of laws. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. I did not mean necessarily exclusive legislative 
tools but any tools, resources, manpower, money. 

Mr. FONSECA. You know, I would think in all areas of the Gov
ernment or business, either more money or bodies would be wel
come. However, I have no specific recommendations to make. I 
believe the Office of Legislative Affairs does prepare those recom
mendations to Congress and specific recommendations to them. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Fanning, do you want to comment on those 
questions? 

Mr. FANNING. Please. 
With regard to a joint effort by State and Federal agencies to 

control the problems that we are seeing now, I like to recall a few 
years ago when we had this major heroin trafficking problem here, 
that virtually all of the people that I know now that are DEA 
agents or assistant U.S. attorneys, are people that I met 3 or 4 
years ago. The lines of communication between the Federal and 
State agencies, from where I sit, have diminished greatly. We don't 
know what the Feds are doing, and they don't know what we are 
~oing. 

In terms of legislation, I do not think that we could realistically 
expect the State laws to be any more severe than they are with 
regard to penalties. I think that we have the tools available from 
the standpoint of prosecutors, penalties, and laws that would 
enable us to get to the smuggler. What we don't have is, I know in 
that Operation Top Cat that was so highly successful, the under
cover man was purchasing with Federal funds. There was a Feder
al agent, DEA agent, John Driscoll who was on the surveillance 
team and an undercover officer. Now we don't have that kind of 
teamwork or cooperation that we had before. 

Whatever it would take to get the State and the Federal agencies 
working back together and pinpointing the target people who are 
the source of the problem for us now, that is what we would need 
to get back into the ballgame. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. You mentioned the working of informants in 
Operation Top Cat which took place in 1975. To what extent would 
the lack of money which was mentioned by some of the offices this 
morning to be used for flash money, affect your ability to pros
ecute? 

Mr. FANNING. The most recent undercover operations that we 
had from the State level, we were seeing cases coming in which we 

58-282 0 - 80 - 4 
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received a lot of criticism from the press of poor jury response, and 
a poor response and outright criticism by some-of the local State' 
district judges as to the types of cases that we were bringing them. 
We had people coming in bringing caseS where they bought two or 
three Valiums for $5 or a line of cocaine for $150. 

The judges and the juries were not responsive at all to those 
types of cases being bI:Ought before them in a jury trial asking for 
a serious penalty. ' 

The explanation that I was given by the local officer was that 
there was a limited amount of funds. You had x amount of dollars, 
and if you went out on one guy and made a buy for 20 bucks, and 
he wanted to sell you more later, you couldn't because you didn't 
have enough money to keep buying dope from him. Once two or 
three cases were made for $5 to $100 total, it was time to move on 
to somebody else, because you had such a limited amount of funds. 

As I recall, there was atone time specific grants being drawn for 
these programs, whether it was LEAA or CJCC, Criminal Justice 
Coordinating Council here was active in getting this grant money. 

The amount of money that was spent on heroin within Operation 
Top Cat, even at those deflated prices, was much greater than what 
the New Orleans Police Department spends today in undercover 
operations. 

Where you might get into a guy with a line, a gram of cocaine, 
and he might be able to provide you with pounds or ounces, we 
can't make that kind of case because we don't even have the 
money for a flash roll really. We call the Federal agents, and it 
goes to Federal court, and we never see it again. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. What about your own prosecution agency re-
sources? Are you able to keep up with your caseloads, both of you? 

Mr. FONSECA. Yes, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. And statewide? 
Mr. FANNING. As you are well aware from your experience in 

our office, we have quite a turnover of prosecutors in our office, 
and we have quite a larger docket than the Federal U.S. attorney's 
office would have. 

We have recently received funding from the State for a training 
officer to try and give this background for some of our people, the 
tools necessary to go in and be effective prosecutors. 

We have difficulty in keeping people in our office, and I think 
from the standpoint of having trained experienced prosecutors to 
take on the responsibilities of handling major narcotics trafficking 
cases I would say at this time no. Quite frankly, the New Orleans 
parish district attorney's office does not have the people necessary. 
With the new training, and with the salaries getting a little better 
as they have over the past few years, perhaps the DA's office will 
be in a position to more ably handle these types of cases, but I do 
not see that right now as being the situation. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Are either one of you satisfied with the current 
law enforcement effort to combat the drug-related offenses from 
beginning to finish, say, from investigation, arrest, and prosecution, 
to incarceration? . 

Mr. FONSECA. As an individual, I am never satisfied. There is 
always room for irnpr0vement for everybody in any type of work 
that they are in. 
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I will say that the effort is being made to do tl~e best they can as 
far as investigating cases from the very beginning to its final 
conclusion. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Where are the weaknesses? 
Mr. FONSECA. If you are going to call for weaknesses, I would say 

probably in manpower. You could always use more people. 
The people that are working with us, Federal law enforcement 

agencies, they have extensive training programs. The agents are 
very dedicated. They spend hours, you know, overtime, preparing 
cases, working with cases. 

I get calls in the middle of the night as a result of arrests that 
are made constantly. 

They have the same attitude, to go up the ladder, and that is the 
foc-us, the name of their purpose. 

Again, when I say that there is always room for improvement, I 
did not mean to say that there is anything that is holding us back. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Can you pinpoint any weaknesses? 
Mr. FONSECA. Other than what I have mentioned, manpower, no. 

rrhey are doing a very credible job. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Fanning. 
Mr. FANNING. Well, if I were to characterize the State and local 

enforcement effort, as far as narcotics enforcement, I would have to 
say we are fighting strictly a holding pattern. 

The police department and narcotics division has all they can do 
to just handle phone calls and get out on complaints on narcotics 
traffic on the street corners. 

I get phone calls in the D.A. office, can you get the police to send 
somebody out? I forward the information on and call the police 
department narcotics division myself and they are very responsive 
to the extent that they can be, but there are times when I call and 
they say, we got two people in the office and that is it. 

From midnight until 9 o'clock, there is only one or two people 
there. It is no fault of the people that are working there. When 
they are there, they are doing all they can to make all the progress 
that they can in this area. We don't have the people and the 
manpower, and we are truly fighting just a holding pattern. 

The number of cases I handled myself in the D.A. office in the 
last year, almost 2,000 cases, goinl~ over them and forwarding 
reports to other assistants to handle; it is tremendous, the number, 
the volume. 

There is just no time, no people available to go out now and 
initiate investigations. From where I sit, I don't see that happen
ing. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Having been in this area myself, I can say that 
the definition of organized crime is rather loose and rather nebu
lous, but to what extent do either of you believe that organized 
crime, whatever it is, is involved in the steady drug traffic in this 
area? 

Mr. FONESCA. When you mention organized crime, the thoughts 
come to mind as to the Mafia, the current definition. 

My experience in the cases that we have, the organizations we 
deal with do not necessarHy tie into say some Mafia-type connec
tions which are very highly organized. They are all organized in 
their own right. . 
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You have your financiers at the top who never come in contact 
with the narcotics themselves. 

You have your people just below them who make the arrange
ments, and you have another set sometimes below them who hire 
the people to go out and get the marihuana or cocaine in South 
America or heroin in Asia or Mexico, and then bring it to the 
United states at a certain locale, and then they have distribution 
points. and lieutenants who take it up from there, so it is a very 
sophisticated, very highly organized structure; and there is no 
doubt in my mind that it is organized, and we have from time to 
time in cases which from the very beginning, appear to be unrelat
ed to each other, as far as personnel. As you get closer to the top, 
you usually have people who you have come across in other cases, 
so there is some connection, and there is some tie-in with the same 
individuals between, depending on the particular case you are talk
ing about. It is very highly organized. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Fanning. 
Mr. FANNING. Well, with respect to the question of being able to 

comment on organized crime involved in drug trafficking in this 
area, from the cases that I see, the street level uses the people that 
get their hands on a prescription pad from charity hospitals and 
sign in a doctor's name and go to the drug store looking for some 
Talwin, or what-have-you. 

I don't feel I am in a position to make a statement. There are 
occasionally times when we handle cases and try to do a followup, 
and bring someone to a grand jury, and we see that they have a 
connection out of State and it appears to be an organized type 
thing. 

I really don't feel qualified, with my background, to make any 
kind of comment on that situation. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, gentlemen. 
Mr. Railsback. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to join with the chairman in thanking you. I would like to 

ask who establishes the priorities for budgeting, for, say, flash 
funds for the city police or the drug unit? 

Mr. FANNING. Congressman, I think that the different division 
unit commanders submit budgets to the superintendent's office and 
bring it to the Finance Department, which takes it to the city 
council, and they have a vote on it, so it is a cumbersome-t.ype 
process. It is my understanding, and I am sure the P.D. people 
could answer this better than me, is they try to keep up with last 
year's budget, and not lose any funds because of the status of the 
city's finances. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. And yet it really seems that it is a serious 
problem that there are no so-called confidential money or flash 
funds. 

One of the earlier witnesses pointed out that in New Orleans it 
is. extremely unlikely that a middle distributor is going to get, 
prosecuted. In other words,. you are saddled with a lot of little 
complaints which is the on!}: kind that you can prosecute given 
your line of resources. We know that there is a national policy of 
DEA to the high-level traffickers, people involved in big transac
tions. Thus, it appears to me, that there may be many, many 
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people, who are not really the big fish, but who are really acting 
without fear of prosecution. 

Would you agree with that? 
Mr. FANNING. Well, I think what the police department does in 

this area, if they find somebody on the street holding a small 
amount of drugs, and take that person and find out who is your 
source, and that is the middle-type deal. 

We have quite a strict policy in our office about extending con
sideration to informants, because we have found in the past there 
has been some abuse of that. People that were not producing were 
getting consideration so we have tightened up on that somewhat. 
Without funds to pay informers who are not over a barrel because 
of a criminal prosecution, these people do operate pretty much 
without fear of immunity. 

They are not going to be prosecuted by our office. 
What we have tried to do in the past in the D.A. office was to go 

through our past records of cases that resulted in convictions or 
even cases that resulted in not guilties, acquittals, motions to sup
press, and we tried to do a little schedule of the people that we 
would be interested in and get them into the grand jury and give 
them a grant of immunity from prosecution for the cases that we 
had either already successfully or unsuccessfully prosecuted them 
on. 

We ran up against the same roadblock of identifying people and, 
like I say, we handled 2,000 cases. How do you pick each case, and 
who do you turn it over to when you develop something? 

There is any number of middle level dealers in the city now that 
we just can't go after because we don't have the resources. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I heard about your career criminal program 2 or 
3 years ago. Is that still operating, and how does that impact on 
drug pushers, E;ellers or distributors? 

Mr. FANNING. The career criminal program started in May of 
1975. I was in the original group that staffed the program and 
spent 2 years in that organization. 

The program is still in effect, and from what I understand, at 
one time there was a significant Federal grant to the project. 
However, it was experimental funding, and the funds could not be 
continued. 'The State has since then picked up some of the funding. 

It is somewhat of a scaled-down operation. 
In September of 1975 our grand jury returned over 50 indict

ments for heroin cases and the whole program was turned over to 
the Career Criminal Bureau which I was a part of at that time, 
and we handled it. 

There were eight attorneys plus a supervisor. Now, you just don't 
do' that because they don't have the manpower or funding or the 
people there. We do have it, the program is still in operation, and 
they still are as effective as they can be with the resources that 
they have, but it is not anything near what it was 4 years ago, let 
us say. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. How are the T's and Blues scheduled? Do you 
have a controlled substances act in Louisiana? At what levels are 
they scheduled? 

Mr. FANNING. For the 1978 legislative session I wrote a bill but it 
was defeated in the committee. 
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On February 9 it was controlled federally as a schedule II narcot
ic. We controlled it as a schedule IV narcotic, the benefit that we 
saw of Talwin being controlled as schedule II was really a paper
type thing because of the paperwork for the pharmacist. 

We felt we would have less opposition to getting the bill passed if 
we went with schedule IV, because the phal'macists wouldn't -fIght 
us and the penalty was the same. 

It is a schedule IV drug, and the penalty is the same as if it were 
a schedule II drug. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. How stiff are the penalties for cocaine or angel 
dust, PCP, and how about some of the other 'drugs of abuse? 

Mr. FANNING. Heroin, as you know, is a mandatory life sentence 
for distribution or intent to distribute. It is a 4-to-IO-year sentence 
in the State penitentiary for possession of heroin . 
. Mr. RAILSBACK. What does life mean under the Louisiana law? 
When are they eligible for parole? 

Mr. FANNING. My last trip I made to the penitentiary, I checked 
in on some of the people that I had seon 4 or 5 years ago and they 
were all still there, I am happy to say. 

What we h~ve seen in the past typically was· a life sentence 
would be computed to 20 years by the pardon board, at which time 
the defendal~t would have to do 10 years and 6 months, 55 percent 
of the time it. order to satisfy the good time requirements. 

We now have tightened that up somewhat. . 
DEA association was successful in having . legislation passed 

which would limit good time to being one-fourth of the sentence, 
and we have instituted a post-conviction tracking unit which goes 
to the pardon board every time they met. If they want to commute 
a life sentence to 20 years, they know the public is going to know 
about it the next day, so we have seen less sentences commuted. 

If they are commuted to 20, they will have to do 15 years now. 
We are looking at. a pretty good whack, as a matter of fact. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. May I change the subject to pill pushing and ask 
either one of you if you have reason to believe that there has been 
extensive illicit pill pushing in New Orleans? 

Mr. FONSECA. Yes, sir, there is of both kinds, both illicit and the 
licit type. 

Our office, the past 4 or 5 years, has prosecuted a number of 
doctors who have been one of the major sources for the so-called 
licit type of drug distribution, but in effect it turns out to be illicit. 

We made a number of cases, just offhand I would say 5 or 6, and 
we have led the country per capita in the prosecution of doctors. 

It is a very serious problem because of the so-called licit facade 
that is there; that a person feels that a doctor has a right to write 
anything he wants since he is a doctor, which is not the case. 

It is a prevalent thought among people, but you run into some 
types of doctors, they are either old, not competent and have not 
kept up with their practice and this, speaking from experience of 
the doctors that we have prosecuted, and that this is the only way 
they have available to make money, and they run large clinics 
where large numbers of pE'ople come in, and the word spreads very 
quickly as to what doctor you can go to, what you have to say to 
him to get the pills, and to the extent that some doctors were 
requiring a driver's license, soine type of identification for the new 
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patients that they would take in order to try to avoid the possibil
ity that you would have an undercover agent come in to obtain 
evidence. 

The big problem in investigating these types of cases, you need to 
conduct an ongoing investigation, and gather evidence by undercov
er agents, usually over a period of time because you are dealing 
with a person who is a professional in the community and you 
can't go on one or two buys. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. May I ask under what law are you prosecuting 
them? What kind of a law is it? 

Mr. FONSECA. Under the general distribution statute under title 
21, distriruting a controlled substance, and the way in which we 
make the cases to, again, over a period of time send in agents who 
not only recall what the doctors say, but also try to tell the doctor 
or, in their undercover work, to make like they are not going for a 
medical reason, make it obvious to the doctor that they are not 
there for a medical reason, use street language, "I want uppers, or 
downer.s. Doctor, I am getting a good price for this on the street," 
and over a period of time with this type of evidence it is obvious. 
Although they have a right, if they distribute it or write prescrip
tions for a legal, for a medical reason, there is no problem. 

However, if the ev:idence is obvious that it is not for a medical 
reason, this makes it a crime under the general distribution 
statute. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Is the Medical Society ar.:tive in self policing at 
all? 

Mr. FONSECA. Yes, they are. Usually at the appropriate time 
when our investigation is completed, under a request for informa
tion, they can obtain information from us to conduct their own 
proceedings, and they usually follow up; and they usually suspend 
or take away the license of the doctors that are involved. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Would both of you favor the development of a so
called DIU, drug investigation unit? Are you familiar with that 
kind of task force approach? 

Mr. FANNING. I am not familiar with that from the concept of a 
task force on a Federal level, but I know that there have been 
some task forces before, urban squads of the NBW Orleans Police 
Department who work in a housing project area, and I know that 
these task force units, as they were called here, have been highly 
effective. 

If it is the cooperation between State and Federal agencies that I 
was talking about before, I think that is good. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I have been corrected by counsel; it is a diversion 
investigative unit. 

I think I said drug investigative unit, but it is a diversion unit. 
Mr. FANNING. We have a diversionary program in the district 

attorney's office to steer them away from prosecution. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. These units concentrate on halting the diversion 

of licit drugs for other purposes. 
I want to thank you very much and wish you, Mr. Fanning, good 

luck with your new job. 
Mr. FANNING. Thank you. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Would you recommend that the State of Louisi

ana pass a wiretapping statute? 
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Mr. FANNING. I think it would be very effective and very useful. 
It has been used in some other parishes without a wiretap statute, 
but I think certainly that would be a useful tool for us. 

We would have to have some training and funding available to 
utilize it, but certainly we have a need for that. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you think it would be an effective tool fOl" 
the investigation and prosecution of narcotics cases? 

Mr. FANNING. Absolutely. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. I want to say for the record that I have been 

referring to my chief counsel as Mr. Carpentier. Since he is in New 
Orleans, that is the French pronounciation. He goes by Carpentier. 
Mr. Carpentier, do you have any questions? 

Mr. CARPENTIER. No; thank you, Mr, Chairman. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Starek? 
Mr. STAREK. Yesi Mr. Chairman, I have one question for both of 

the witnesses. 
I am interested in the use of plea bargaining on both the Feder

al, and State, and local level here. 
Specifically, how widespread is the use of plea bargaining by 

your respective U.S. attorney and district attorney offices? Mr. 
Fanning, is the mandatory life sentence for heroin trafficking or 
intent to traffic oftentimes plea bargained out? 

Mr. FANNING. Since Mr. Commick, my boss, has been in since 
April 1974, there has been quite a crackdown on plea bargaining. 

That is one of the areas that we found quite a bit of abuse in. 
If you could take a plea and avoid going to trial, you could do 

that and dispose of the case more quickly. 
We do not engage in plea bargaining in narcotics cases, hardly at 

all, I would say. 
The only person that can approve a plea negotiation in a narcot

ics case in New Orleans Parish is the district attorney. Myself or 
no other assistant DA could involve ourselves in that, and I know 
Congressman Livingston knows Mr. Commick well and it is not 
often you go to him with a file and ask for a reduction. 

You are charged with an offense, and you are indicted for an 
offense, and you either go to trial and plead guilty or not guilty as 
charged, and good luck to you. 

We have more of a problem with police officers coming to us and 
saying, "Why don't you take a plea? We don't think the case is that 
strong." Or for whatever reason the guy might cooperate after
wards. 

We would recommend a plea, and we tell them, sorry, we can't 
do that. We go to trial. You made the case, you indicted it, and you 
go to trial. We have very, very little plea bargaining. 

Mr. FONSECA. We have a different experience in the' Federal 
system, at least in this office. We do engage in extensive plea 
bargaining but because of the goal that we are seeking to obtain, 
pot so much to give a person a break or avoid a trial, but to obtain 
Info!'fl1ation to move higher up the ladder, and it is almost neces
sary because of the nature of the beast, that they are looking for 
something, and we do get something, so we do engage in plea 
bargaining. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. We are going to take a break. We thank you for 
corning. You are doing an outstanding job in the community, and 
you are doing an outstanding job in the State. 

[Brief recess taken.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Will the next panel please corne forward? We 

are very pleased to have you with us, Mr. Argent Acosta, president, 
Local 168, National Treasury Employees Union; Mr. Barry W. 
Cobb, vice president, Law Enforcement, Local 168, Mr. John Fuller, 
executive officer, Local 168, Mr. Niels Nielson, executive officer, 
Air Arm, Local 168, and Mr. Jim Thornton, national field repr, -
sentative, National Treasury Employees Union. 

Did I miss one? I see six people there. 
Mr. THORNTON. Mr, Nielson, Customs pilot and Mr. Bill Crane, 

Customs inspector. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right, gentlemen, we welcome you. We ap

preciate your corning. Our intent is to get your input concerning 
our relative snccess in interdicting smugglers from the law enforce
ment standpoint. 

Which one of you would like to lead off? 

TESTIMONY OF JAMES W. THORNTON, NATIONAL FIELD REP
RESENTATIVE, NATIONAL TREASURY EMPLOYEES UNION, AC
COMPANIED BY ARGENT ACOSTA, PRESIDENT, LOCAL 168, 
NTEU; BARRY W. COBB, VICE PRESIDENT, LAW ENFORCE
MENT, LOCAL 168, NTEU; WILLIAM F. CRANE, CUSTOMS IN
SPECTOR, TREASURER, NTEU; JOHN FULLER, EXECUTIVE OF
FICER, LOCAL 168, NTEU; AND NIELS NIELSON, EXECUTiVE 
OFFICER, AIR ARM, LOCAL 168, NTEU ' 

Mr. THORNTON. Mr. Chairman, Vincent L. Connery, the national 
president of NTEU asked me to send his regrets for not being able 
to appear before you today, because of a scheduled function made 
before the dates of this hearing were confirmed, and he asked me 
to represent NTEU on his behalf. 

I am James W. Thornton, national field representative for the 
National Treasury Employees Union. My area of assignment for 
N'l'EU for over 4 years has been to assist and represent Customs 
employees in Customs regions V and VI. Region VI, Houston, 
covers the geographical areas of New Mexico, Colorado, TeJlHs, 
Oklahoma, and a small portion of Louisiana. 

Region V, New Orleans, is composed of Louisiana, Mississippi, 
Alabama, the major portion of the Florida Panhandle, Tennessee, 
and Arkansas. 

Prior to my present occupation, I was for several years a customs 
inspector in the San Diego District of Customs Region VII. For 
almost a decade I have been intensely involved either in the law 
enforcement role as a Customs employee or as a representative of 
Customs employees, and as such I have been in a position to view 
firsthand the futile efforts of the Customs Service to fulfill a major 
obligation of their stated mission-the interdiction of contraband 
entering the United States. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Could I interrupt you just a second. I apologize 
for interrupting you. I neglected to get you all sworn in, and so I 
ask you at this time. It is our standard procedure to swear in our 
witnesses. 
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Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth and 
nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

Mr. THORNTON. I do. 
Mr. ACOSTA. I do. 
Mr. COBB. I do. 
Mr. FULLER. I do. 
Mr. NIELSON. I do. 
Mr. CRANE. I do. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. I apologize, and would you continue? 
Mr. THORNTON. This Nation at present is engaged in a skir

mish-it should be all out war-to stop the flow of narcotics and 
other contraband entering its borders. The record should show that 
the Customs Service, along with other- agencies, has failed dismally 
in this regard. We are reminded of the analogy of a military 
commander arming his troops with weeden rifles to exhibit a show 
of force before the enemy, all show aJ;ld no subatance. 

As a result of reorganization plan No.2 implemented in 1973, 
the primary responsibility for drug buforcement in· this country 
was shifted from the U.S. Customs Service to the DEA. An agree
ment reached between the agencies at that time was tl> the effect 
that the Customs Service would no longer investigate drug cases 
but would in fact confine its efforts to interdiction at the source of 
entry. It was apparent to anyone involved in this transition of 
responsibility, that the drastic reduction in the role of the Customs 
Service left a broad gap in the first line of defense against the 
smuggling of contraband into this country, especially on its south
ern borders and coastlines. 

The then Commissioner of Customs, Mr. Vernon D. Acree, acted 
accordingly and revived the Customs Patrol to fill the vacuum 
created by the demise of the Customs Agency Service. The reestab
lishment of the Customs Patrol covered not only the Atlantic and 
Pacific Coasts, but was heavily concentrated along the U.S.-Mexico 
border and all of the Gulf Coast. This was out of necessity because 
of the long established knowledge of the vast influx of drugs, 
marihuana, and other contraband being smuggled from Mexico and 
South America, Colombia in particular. 

With the establishment of the patrol it was apparent to the local 
managers and employees that with the limited resources available, 
there was only one way that the patrol could be effective in the 
accomplishment of its mission and that was through proper utiliza
tion of the intelligence process. This, by its very nature, would 
dictate the extensive use of informants and investigatory work to 
Uncover other reliable sources of information. We see that this 
workable premise of conducting the necessary investigation and 
surveillance to garner information toward the interdiction of con
traband was one of validity. Until the current administration and 
appointment of Mr. Robert E. Chasen as Commissioner of the 
Customs Service, this was the primary method used by the Cus
toms Patrol. 

In February of this year at a meeting in Washington with Mr. 
Chasen, NTEU was told in my presence that he had deter-mined 
that the past practices being utilized by patrol personnel were in 
fact a violation of the agreement between Customs and DEA. This 
was in response to an NTEU query concerning why he had taken 
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certain actions to curtail the undercover work of Customs Patrol 
officers and increase their visibility. 

Mr. Chasen had issued orders that all Customs Patrol personnel 
and Customs Air Branch personnel would immediately commence 
wearing uniforms in t.heir normal duties. The fact that many of 
these personnel, especially in Air Support, had never even worn a 
uniform created much consternation throughout their ranks. Mr. 
Chasen further ordered a dramatic increase in the number of 
marked vehicles and aircraft. These orders, plus others aimed at 
reducing the contact between Customs and other law enforcement 
agencies, had a devastating effect upon the morale of all involved 
Customs employees. 

It would appear that the Commissioner acted because of some 
complaint from the DEA. At least this was intimated to NTEU. 
However, we do not know that this was in fact the case. In view 
though of the epidemic proportions of the influx of drugs and other 
contraband into the United States, we seriously doubt that anyone 
in DEA has complained to anyone in any other agency concerning 
alleged violations of their jurisdiction. 

A reasonable person could only conclude that under present 
circumstances, DEA would welcome any help from any source 
whatsoever, in the overall fight to stop the drug flow. NTEU would 
consider any attitude or complaint to the contrary irresponsible. 
There is simply no room for bickering between agencies who should 
be united in their efforts to defeat the common enemy. 

We view the Commissioner's actions of increasing the visibility of 
the patrol as being out of touch with the reality of the situation. 
Instead of enhancing an undercover situation where the real irl.,for
mation is gathered, we are confronted with relegating the patrol to 
a function of gang plank watching. This might deter a seaman 
from bringing in an illegal bottle of liquor, but it offers absolutely 
no deterrent against the professional smuggling element. As a 
matter of fact, it makes life much, much easier for them. Make no 
mistake about the smuggling community, they know the capabili
ties of the Customs Service and the present situation must give 
them great comfort. Never mind the drug flow, we just don't want 
the DEA to be unhappy with any technical violations of investiga
tive jurisdiction. 

To focus on how these policies have affected enforcement in the 
central gulf area, we need to examine just what has happened, or 
better yet, what has not happened in primarily Customs region V. 
It was a very wise man who observed that if God had planned an 
area for smuggling, Louisiana was- it. 

Recent seizures of marihuana multiton loads from small water
craft and intelligence received on smuggling activities indicate that 
marihuana smugglers have concentrated more of their activities 
into the southeastern Louisiana coastal area. This information, 
viewed in conjunction with the increased enforcement efforts in the 
Florida area, confirm that smuggling activities are definitely on 
the increase in southeastern Louisiana along the borders of the 
Gulf of Mexico. 

The close proximity of source countries to the Louisiana coastal 
area with its many miles of open beaches, coastal islands, and 
unattended offshore oil rigs is highly attractive for providing poten-
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tial landing sites for vessels to offload contraband. This threat is 
further amplified when considering the numerous coastal lakes and 
rivers interconnected with a maze of bayous, drainage canals, cuts 
and channels. Louisiana, while only having 337 miles of actual 
coastline, has an additional 6,000 miles of shoreline accessible to 
the smuggler. 

Indications are that conventional methods of interdiction have 
had little effect upon smuggling enterprises. It has been estimated 
that Customs interdicts only 8 percent of the total contraband 
smuggled. I think Colonel Garrison, in his earlier testimony, gave 
an estimate of 5 percent. His figure may be more accurate than 
ours. This can in large part be contributed to the lack of adequate 
intelligence and the lack of proper manpower and equipment. The 
result has been an inability to respond in sufficient strength or 
time to be effective. In many eases responses could have been 
directed into areas that were accessible by boat,' had boats been 
available. 

Currently the Customs patrol in New Orleans operates only two 
watercraft, a 32-foot fiberglass vessel and a 20-foot sport-type boat. 
Woefully inadequate for even providing a visible deterrent. 

One of these boats, a 31-foot Uniflite, is operationally unsuitable 
for .local waters. This boat, plainly marked in compliance with 
current Customs policy, is also totally unsuitable for undercover 
and surveillance operations, the heart of smuggling interdiction. 
This particular boat is equipped with low powered 4 cylinder en
gines that will produce 15.4 knots at top speed. A smuggler looking 
for a boat for his own use would laugh at any dealer who would 
even suggest such an underpowered craft. 

But this is not the real problem, which is, put simply, the craft is 
too large to use effectively in inland waterways and too small to 
use offshore. This is not to imply that the Uniflite is in any way a 
bad craft; quite the contrary, it is just a case of this particular 
model being absolutely inadequate for what is needed to patrol the 
area assigned. Because of the inherent power and size restrictions, 
the craft in effect ber.omes a sitting duck. Any smuggler using 
marine band radio can determine the craft's location at any time 
much the same way that a highway traveler uses citizen band 
radio for "Smokey" reports. 

Another factor is the Uniflite's fuel capacity of two 75-gallon 
tanks; this restricts the range to 150 miles roundtrip. From its 
present location at the Gulf Outlet Marina, it can go straight to 
the buoy off Breton Island and then must return for fuel. It was 
intended originally that this vessel was to be used to board ships in 
the Mississippi River but during its initial, and we might add only 
boarding attempt, . the sport designed steering wheel broke due to 
the strong river current. Therefore, at present no ships are boarded 
in the Mississippi River from Customs vessels. 

The other boat, a 20-foot Robalo, was acquired as a chase boat. 
Its size is suitable for that purpose, but it is handicapped by en
gines that fail to utilize the boat to maximum effect; it will only 
achieve 35 miles per hour as a top. Additionally, it is restricted to 
60-gallon fuel tanks which severely limit its range to even less than 
that of the Uniflite. 

.. 
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Both of these boats are constructed of fiberglass materials and 
offer very minimal protection to the crew in the event they receive 
hostile gunfire. This has not happened yet in the New Orleans 
area, but intelligence reports indicate that smugglers are beginning 
to arm themselves heavily and with the advent of new and strong
er drug laws, we feel that it is only a matter of time before gunfire 
will be received. 

The New Orleans district management officials have in the past 
2 years made great strides in trying to bring the district out of the 
dark ages. One effort that has suffered, however, is proper atten
tion to the marine program. At present there are no marine 
branch standard operating procedures for region V. It is evident 
that the Regional Director of Patrol has done little to consolidate 
or coordinate any type of effective marine program. The foregoing 
description of the available equipment is a manifestation of the 
lack of effort in this regard. 

Also Customs patrol officers operate out of grade and position in 
conjunction with the marine program. If there is such a thing as a 
job or position description for a boat handler in region V, it must 
have some security classification that prevents management from 
allowing the employees to see or receive a copy of same. We don't 
believe they have such a description. 

I might add at this point, a very strange thing· occurred today 
concerning the marine program. About an hour ago, I received 
information from my office in Austin that for the first time in 4 
years, we received an express letter from Customs management 
here in the New Orleans region that stated-I don't have the note' 
I made right in front of me-but it stated in effect that they are 
starting a marine program, so I would like to interject at this point 
our congratulations to this committee. They have already caused 
some momentum in the Customs Service heretofore unseen. 

Notwithstanding the present inadequate equipment and with 
limited manpower, the patrol unit in New Orleahs has had some 
limited success. During fiscal year 1978 and the first half of fiscal 
year 1979, the New Orleans patrol seized 21 vessels. Since it has 
been estimated that Customs seizes only 8 percent of the total 
contraband smuggled, we are talking about approximately another 
275 vessels that got away. Now, this is a statistical point made to 
demonstrate the scope of smuggling activity. During the same 
period, Customs in New Orleans seized 532,000 pounds of marihua
na. If the 8 percent figure is a correct estimate, 6% million pounds 
got through undetected. That represents a value of $392 million 
entered through New Orleans during the last 11(2 years. 

Would it not be logical to assume that given the proper equip
ment and manpower, a significant portion of this traffic could be 
interdicted? This would also have a derivative effect of making the 
areas less desirable for narcotic smuggling. The situation has 
become so flagrant that while on an off duty fishing trip for mack
erel, a customs inspector actually landed a 100-pound bale of mari
huana. That was Mr. Acosta, on my right. He is the fisherman. 

In addition to a lack of proper marine equipment, there exists a 
lack of sufficient Eersonnel to man the area properly. At present 
there are 32 CPO s staffing New Orleans, 8 staffing Morgan City, 
and 5 staffing Lafayette. There are no CPO's assigned to Baton 
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Rouge or Gramercy. It is a fact that of the nearly 17,000 vessels 
that arrived in New Orleans last year, 2,400 of these continued up 
river to Gramercy and this is over and above the figure that landed 
in New Orleans. Additionally, some 1,700 vessels continued on to 
Baton Rouge during the same period. Yet the entire river. area 
from New Orleans to Baton Rouge remains virtually without any 
patrol activity. Are we to believe that no narcotics trafficking 
exists in these areas? 

Some additional problems that have handicapped the New Or
leans Patrol Unit are-these are some exanwles: (1) The removal of 
customs officers from the DEAl CPO task force. (2) A need for more 
unmarked vehicles to properly. insure covert surveillance oper
ations. (3) A need for proper equipment. For example, the lack of 
sirens on the present unmarked vehicles. It is noteworthy that for 
the past 2 years CPO's have operated these vehicles without sirens. 
It has only been within the last month that headquarters author
ized sirens for the vehicles in New Orleans but only for the marked 
pa;trol units. They still don't have sirens for the unmarked units. 

,The narcotics interdiction issue is further complicated by certain 
problems unique to the customs air branch in New Orleans. As a 
matter of fact, if it had not been for the assistance from some of 
the members of this committee, there probably wouldn't even be an 
air branch in New Orleans or anywhere else in the South Central 
or Southwestern areas of this country. I refer to the ill-advised 
decision made approximately 2 years ago when customs headquar
ters.made the decision to close several of the air units. Fortunately, 
sanity prevailed and the order by the Commissioner of Customs 
was retracted. 

The air branch in New Orleans suffers from lack of equipment 
and lack of personnel much in the same manner as the marine 
program. At present there are seven aircraft in the unit. Only one 
has the capability for radar intercept-a Navy surplus S-2D. As a 
matter of fact, the S-2D, a high performance twin engine aircraft, 
is down or grounded at the present time for an engine change. We 
have been a.dvised that Navy, Jacksonville, the supplier of parts of 
the S-2, only has four more engines in stock and when they are 
gone there are no more. 

Of the remaining six aircraft, all are light twins with the excep
tionof one single engine Cessna 206. None are equipped with radar 
with the exception that one twin has a weather radar unit, unsuit
able for intercept work, but a boon to the pilot for bad weather 
flying. All should be equipped with weather radar as a minimum. 

It is our understanding that the unit's previously owned Howard 
350 was radar equipped but the air branch gave up this aircraft 
over a year ago. It has never been replaced with an aircraft with 
the same capabilities. It is also our understanding that the unit has 
been offered by the customs headquarters on two separate occa
sions a Sabreliner jet, but that local management advised the 
headquarters they did not want or need that type of high speed 
aircraft. Never mind the fact that this type of aircraft is in plenti-
ful supply to the smuggling community. . 

At one time the New Orleans unit had a UH-1 Bell helicopter. 
This aircraft was an outstanding piece of equipment ideally suited 
to the coastal terrain of the south Louisiana area. It was used 
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successfully on at least two occasions in major drug busts and has 
been sorely missed by the pilots in the unit since its departure. The 
helicopter was loaned to the Miami air unit well over a year ago, 
whose personnel were involved in an accident destroying the air
craft. It is our understanding that local management, again as in 
the case of the Sabreliner, do not want another helicopter nor have 
they taken any action to obtain one. 

The lack of personnel has always handicapped the unit. They 
have been authorized eight pilots, but have never filled over seven 
positions at anyone time in the last 2 or 3 years. The latest episode 
in this regard was a donation, in which they transferred the func
tion of one pilot position to the Houston region-this was pure 
charity. At a time when the region should have been screaming for 
additional pilots and aircraft, they gave away a pilot position. 

Another problem has been the headquarters requirement to 
mark the customs aircraft. Now, this is totally unsuitable for any 
purpose other than making photographs of the aircraft for public 
consumption. You may rest assured that anyone who might other
wise be a valuable informant, in Knoxville, for example, is not 
going to rush out to a marked customs aircraft to meet with the 
personnel and provide information. The mere sight of the customs 
aircraft in anyone of hundreds of small airports in the region V 
area simply places the smuggling community on its guard, thus 
further complicating the chances for any successful making of a 
case. I will guarantee you that you will not find any marked 
vehicles used by the DEA. 

The New Orleans unit is also guilty of not providing meaningful 
training for its personnel. It is difficult to believe that the person
nel in this unit, who participate continually in overwater flights, 
have never been allowed to participate in sea survival training. Yet 
this training was offered free for the taking by the U.S. Air Force, 
and personnel in all of the other air units in customs participated, 
even in Arizona. Despite repeated efforts to attend by pilots in the 
New Orleans unit, such training was denied. 

The air program in New Orleans like the marine program or 
lack thereof, in our opinion has suffered from a lack of dynamic 
and purposeful leadership at the regional level. Regardless of how 
well intentioned good officers are in their effort to do a good job, 
they are frustrated and thwarted in their efforts if the region does 
not appear to care concerning their operation. That is unfortunate
ly the opinion that has been formed by many of the personnel at 
the working level. 

It is as if management in region V has decided that DEA is 
totally responsible for the narcotics problem. For example, there 
are no, and I repeat no dog teams in New Orleans. When the 
presence of a dog and handler are required, they must be acquired 
on a TDY basis or borrowed from State and local authorities; this 
despite the fact that Grand Colombiana ships call on the Port of 
New Orleans on a regular basis. Nationally they are a proven 
source of smuggled narcotics. 

Another area for your consideration is the fact that customs 
inspectors have been hampered in enforcement activities by the 
restraints placed upon them by the recent manual supplement on 
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overtime which mandated general, rather than direct, supervision 
of discharging vessels. 

An interesting point concerning this is that the Customs reason 
for having patrol officers in uniform was that they represented a 
visible deterrent. However, they argued in support of the previous
ly mentioned supplement, that it was not necessary to have inspec
tors present at each discharf,ring vessel as the presence of the 
uniformed officer was believed to be of little value. 

We wish to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of this 
Select Committee for holding these hearings. We are very hopeful 
that you will do all in your power to insure that the Customs 
Service rectify their shortcomings in. the central gulf coast area 
and step up their enforcement program. They simply must improve 
their interdiction percentages and assist the DEA in its endeavor 
to the ma.'{imum extent possible. The American public demands no 
less. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We will be happy to answer any 
questions. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. The rest of you gentlemen, do you have any
thing to add to Mr. Thornton's statement? 

I thank you for presenting your statement. It is a very compre
hensive statement. 

It has been pointed out that Customs is prohibited by law from 
becoming involved in narcotics investigations. Is that correct, and 
do you understand that to be the law? 

Mr. THORN'l'ON. That is correct. In the sense that while it is an 
established policy as part of the reorganization plan. I don't think 
that they ever said no, you can't investigate for interdiction pur
poses. 

What happened to the best of my recollection, is that the deci
sion was made at the time that the Customs Service would simply 
get out of the narcotics business except for interdiction on the 
borders or at the ports of entry. In that regard, as a matter of fact, 
they have continued in several investigatory roles up until just this 
year. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. The acquisition of drug intelligence is carried 
on by statute, by DEA, is that correct? 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Then Customs officers, when they come into 

contact with such intelligence, are required to turn that intelli
gence over to DEA? 

Mr. THORNTON. Absolutely. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. You made a very powerful statement, and 

frankly, I think that it is incumbent upon us to answer some of the 
questions you have raised. I would hope that tomorrow when we 
hear from Customs management we will get some of those answers 
provided for us. 

Mr. Railsback, would you like to ask a few questions? 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman, I agree with what you just said. It 

seems to me that the value in your statement, Mr. Thornton, is 
that it really gives us a chance to ask some questions both of the 
Drug Enforcement Administration as well as the Customs people. 

.. 

• 
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Mr. COBB. Yes sir, they have had an impact. 
We find that as soon as Miami increased its strength in the 

Miami region in the large enforcement area, coupled with the 
stronger legisJlation on the drug penalties offered, that we did find 
a bigger influx into this area. . 

I have been employed for 8 years in the New Orleans region and 
I can remember not too few years ago when a 50-pound seizure of 
marihuana was a major case, and now a 12-ton seizure of marihua
na is commonplace. The time frame is about the same as the time 
frame of the increase of enforcement in the Florida area. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you. 
Mr. Carpentier? 
Mr. CARPENTIER. I don't have any questions. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Starek? 
Mr. STARE}(. No questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, again I want to thank you for your 

coming here and for sharing your thoughts on your business with 
us, because J[ think that you have raised some very serious ques
tions, and I believe that those questions deserve to be answered. 
We will be looking further at what you have to say. Thank you 
very much. . 

Ladies and gentlemen, that concludes the testimony for today's 
session. We do have a session scheduled for tomorrow. We have 
approximately four panels, in addition to the testimony of the 
mayor of New Orleans who will kick off at approximately 9:15 
tomorrow. So we will convene at 9 o'clock. Unless there are any 
additional questions from the audience at this point, we will recess 
to reconvene tomorrow at 9 tomorrow. 

Thank you. very much. 
[Whereupon, at 4:05 p.m., the committee was recessed to recon

vene Tuesday, November 20,1979, at 9 a.m.] 

PREPARED STATEMENTS 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF COL. G. W. GARRISON, DEPUTY SECRETARY, LoUISIANA 
STATE POLICE 

I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of this Committee for the 
opportunity to appear here today and discuss my views and opinions of the drug 
trends in the State of Louisiana. 

Like our neighboring states, we share the position as serving as corridors for the 
introduction of drugs from South America to the Continental United States. Upper
most in our minds is the realization that no agency alone, state, local, or federal, 
can have any significant impact on the illegal importation of these drugs. To 
effectively combat this menace, cooperation among all agencies is the principal 
factor. Singly, our resources are limited and isolated and often overlapping in 
investigative efforts. Cooperatively, our efforts can be very successful in making this 
activity very risky and less profitable for the drug smugglers. 

The Louisiana State Police has a total of forty-eight (48) officers assigned to 
enforce State Narcotics Laws. These officers are divided equally among three re
gions with the respective regional headquarters being in Baton Rouge, Lafayette, 
and Alexandria. 

For the five years prior to 1978, the entire section was funded wholly or in part by 
the Law Enforcement Administration (L.E.A.A.) grants. However, since 1978, the 
section has been totally funded by state monies. 

Lou'isiana, like most other states, is experiencing a narcotics problem of major 
proportions. , 

I feel the primary areas for concern in our state, with regard to narcoticR, can be 
divided into two main categories. These being large scale smuggling operations and 
the diversion of legal drugs. 

58-282 0 - 80 - 6 
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In discussing the narcotics problem, I would like to first address the problem of 
large scale smuggling. 

In May of 1976, the first local smuggling case of any significance took place. Our 
agents along with D.E.A. and Mississippi authorities seized nine (9) tons of marijua
na and arrested five (5) persons in Mississippi and Louisiana. 

Next came the first totally Louisiana based operation. In February, 1977, over 
eighteen (18) tons of marijuana was seized in Livingston and Washington Parishes 
with six (6) persons being arrested. This case seemed to set a trend for future 
enforcement problems within our state. 

Since February of 1977, large scale marijuana smuggling has taken a sharp rise 
as the following cases will point out: 
June, 1977-Seized 20,173 lbs. Marijuana. St. Bernard Parish. 
May, 1978-Seized 18,630 lbs. Marijuana. Lafourche Parish. 
June, 1978-Seized 32,874 lbs. Marijuana. St. Martin Parish. 
July, 1978-Seized 41,142 lbs. Marijuana. Assumption Parish. 
August, 1978-Seized 38,500 lbs. Marijua- Lafourche Parish. 

na. 
November, 1978-Seized 39,396 lbs. Mari- Lafourche Parish. 

juana, 
December, 1978-Seized 24,000 lbs. Mari- St. Mary Parish. 

juana, 
May, 1979-Seized 31,928 lbs. Marijuana. Vermillion Parish. 
July, 1979-Seized 15,500 lbs. Marijuana. St. James Parish. 

These cases are but some of the many which show the upsurge of smuggling 
organizations using Louisiana as a base for unloading, storing, and distribution of 
marijuana. 

I would like to mention here that in almost all of the above mentioned cases, the 
defendants primarily come from outside of Louisiana, with Florida being the most 
represented state. 

It appears to me that the large increase of the enforcement effort in the Florida 
area is beginning to force a Westward movement of many smuggling operations. 
This movement, along with the thousands of available off loading sites the Louisi
ana coastline offers, is the source of our problem. Geographically, Louisiana has the 
largest coastline of any of the states. 

I think it is noteworthy to point out that the legislature, in its last session, passed 
Act 313, a Bill written by this Department, which was signed into law by Governor 
Edwards. This law sets forth penalties as follows: 

Possession of marijuana 
One hundred (100) pounds or more, but less than two-thousand (2,000) pounds

not less than five (5) years, nor more than ten (10 years) and to pay a fine of not less 
than twenty-five ($25,000.00) thousand dollars. 

Two thousand (2,000) pounds or more, but less than ten thousand (10,000) 
pounds-not less than ten (10) years, nor more than fifteen (15) years and to pay a 
fine not less than fifty thousand ($50,000.00) dollars. 

Ten thousand (10,000) pounds or more-not less than fifteen (15) years, nor more 
than twenty (20) years, and to pay a fine of not less than two hundred ($200,000.00) 
dollars. 

Possssion of cocaine 
Twenty-eight (28) grams or more, but less than two hundred (200) grams-not less 

than five (5) years, nor more than thirty (30) years, and to pay a fine of not less 
than fifty thousand ($50,000.00) dollars. 

Two hundred (200) grams or more, but less than four hundred (400) grams-not 
less than ten (10) years, nor more than thirty (30) years and to pay a fine of not less 
than one hundred thousand ($100,000.00) dollars. • 

Four hundred (400) grams or more-not less than fifteen (15) years, nor more than 
thirty (30) years, and to pay a fine of not less than two hundred-fifty ($250,000.00) 
dollars. 

All these penalties are set forth without benefit of probation or parole. 
As you can see the Legislature has addressed itself to the cocaine problem within 

our state. Although intelligence information as well as recent investigations have 
shown that cocaine is an extremely popular drug in Louisiana, I feel that as of yet 
this problem has not reached the monetary proportions of large scale marijuana 
smuggling and diversion of legal drugs. 

I feel this positive action by the Legislature will be a great benefit to us in the 
future, however, stricter laws by themselves are not the total answer. 
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Next, I would like to address the problem of diversion of legal drugs. 
It is the widespread diversion of drugs in Louisiana which seems to be the 

primary source of drugs, with the exception of marijuana, dealt in by the "street 
pushers" and is a major source of perpetuation of the drug oriented section of our 
society. The sources for obtaining these drugs run from obtaining drugs from 
allegedly legitimate physicians to burglary and armed robbery. 

Although our agency is constantly investigating diversion cases, many times the 
manpower needs are simply unable to be met due to the time usually needed for an 
extensive overall investigation. 

For example, in 1978, one druggist in Baton Rouge was arrested and later convict
ed. Within days of his arrest, the price of dilaudid in certain areas of Baton Rouge 
doubled. However, this case was over a year in the making and it is presently 
impractical to conduct a large scale investigation into the Baton Rouge area in 
general, due to manpower needs in other areas. Also, some areas of investigation in 
pharmacy inquiries for example, call for a great deal of expertise which only 
specifically trained personnel can properly supply. 

Due to these factors, I would like to say that it has been my wish to form a 
Diversion Investigative Unit (D.I.U.) for several years. The only drawback to this 
point has been manpower. 

It is my intention to go before the 1980 Legislature and ask for additional State 
Police personnel. If successful, I will be able to commit the Louisiana State Police t9 
the forming of a Diversion Investigative Unit (D.I.U.) and, with the cooperation of 
the Department of Justice, will move immediately toward this goal. 

In the interest of narcotics enforcement in Louisiana, I would like to say that in 
no way do I question the decision of the Department of Justice to cut back Drug 
Enforcement Administration manpower in Louisiana. However, for the reasons I 
have stated, we hope this Committee would join us in asking the Department of 
Justice to replace at least some of the agents transferred from Louisiana. Selfishly, 
a priority to us would be a field office in Lafayette, Louisiana, to join with our 
agents and U.S. Customs Agents stationed there, to provide much needed coverage 
for South Central and Southwest Louisiana, all within our coastal area. 

In conclusion, the narcotics problem in Louisiana is truly a monumental one. No 
one agency within our state can effectively combat the problem alone. The excellent 
cooperation and assistance given us by the Drug Enforcement Administration, the 
U.S. Customs, and the U.S. Coast Guard, has made our narcotics enforcement effort 
in Louisiana more effective than ever before. However, we must all work harder 
and continually try to upgrade our enforcement personnel if we hope to stem the 
tide of the rising narcotics problem in Louisiana. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ARTHUR O. COPE, SPECIAL INVESTIGATOR FOR THE DISTRICT 
ATTORNEY, 25TH JUDICIAL DISTRICT, PARISH OF PLAQUEMINES, STATE OF LOUISIANA . 
I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of this committee, on 

behalf of myself and district attorney Leander H. Perez, Jr., for being invited to 
appear before this Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control. 

Introduction to Plaquemines Parish, La. 
Plaquemines Parish is the southern most parish in the State of Louisiana and has 

approximately 1,986 square miles of land area. The Mississippi River divides Plaque-
.. mines Parish down the middle where it flows into the Gulf of Mexico. The parish is 

composed largely of marsh land with its 26,000 plus population living in areas close 
to the banks of the Mississippi. There are hundreds of miles of canals and water
ways which are accessible from the Gulf of Mexico. 

a. Resources-industry.-Plaquemines Parish is principally an oil producing 
parish with oilfields dotting the entire parish far into the Gulf of Mexico. Plaque
mines Parish also has a large sulphur production and fishing industry. 

b. Law enforcement and judiciary.-Plaquemines Parish has two divisions of 
criminal district court with two judges. The district attorney's office is comprised of 
the district attorney, two assistant district attorneys and six special investigators. 
The Plaquemines sheriffs office is comprised of 43 deputies who patrol and conduct 
investigations. 

Ouerview of drug problem in Plaquemines Parish 
Ninety-five percent of all drugs seized and purchased by Plaquemines Parish 

authorities were found to be coming out of Jefferson and Orleans Parishes. This can 
be contributed to the fact that the only highways leading from Plaquemines Parish 
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enter either Jefferson or Orleans Parish and that the New Orleans area is the only 
metropolitan area close to Plaquemines Parish. 

Heroin.-Due to accessibility of the metropolitan area of New Orleans, Plaque
mines Parish is fortunate in having only isolated reported cases of heroin addiction. 
The known addicts to date are basically from the middle income and higher income 
brackets. In all known cases of heroin addiction, these persons have eventually 
moved into the New Orleans area. In the past 10 years, only six persons have been 
arrested for heroin violations in Plaquemines Parish. 

Cocaine.-During the past 2 years cocaine abuse has become a problem. Again 
this drug is being abused by basically middle and higher income persons. What is 
considered large seizures of cocaine tor the Plaquemines area have been made only 
in the past 2 months. Two searches of defendants residences produced 14 ounces of a 
high grade cocaine. During recent undercover operations, small quantities of cocaine 
have been purchased. This cocaine has been of a low grade percentage. Because of 
recent seizures and undercover purchases, it is anticipated that the distribution and 
use of cocaine will continue to rise. 

PCP.-PCP has become a source of problems for the Plaquemines area. During 
the past 2 years, there has been 13 cases of reported overdoses of PCP. The use of 
PCP, according to intelligence information, is one of two main drugs of abuse in the 
high schools in Plaquemines Parish, the other drug being marihuana. 

In one incident, Pla.quemines Parish had a double murder and an accidental 
death by drowning of the suspected murderer and, according to the investigative 
reports, the murders and drowning was contributed to all of the victims being under 
the influence of PCP . 

. Marihuana.-Marihuana is and has been since 1967, the main drug of abuse in 
Plaquemines Parish. During 12 years of marihuana arrests and seizures, the largest 
local seizure to date was a 20-pound seizure, with the exception of a 5-ton seizure, 
which was a case initiated by DEA. All of the seizures of marihuana usually 
average a pound or less. The marihuana seized is approximately 90 percent import
ed with approximately 10 percent domestic marihuana. 

Anticipated problems 
a. During the past 5 years, Plaquemines Parish formed the Plaquemines Parish 

Port Authority. Since this time, foreign vessels have begun to use the facility which 
has resulted in the forming of launch services, and from this has resulted in foreign 
seamen entering the United States in the Belle Chasse area of Plaquemines Parish. 
According to an official at one of the launch services, since January 27th, 1979 
through November 14th, 1979, 784 ships have anchored in the Mississippi River and 
have utilized launch and port facilities in the Belle Chasse area. According to this 
official, U.S. Customs, because of being understaffed, only spends approximately 
one-half of a day during a month checking out persons entering the United States 
in the Belle Chasse area. Also, because of this situation of seamen departing and 
boarding the ships at this point, prostitutes from the Magazine and Decatur Street 
area of New Orleans are traveling into Plaquemines Parish to entertain seamen 
aboard the ships. According to this same company official, he has on numerous 
occasions suspected that certain persons, because of particular situations, were 
smuggling narcotics into the United States from the ships anchored in the Belle 
Chasse area. 

b. Because of the easy access from the Gulf of Mexico into almost all areas of 
Plaquemines Parish, the smuggling of marihuana is expected to increase. Due to the 
small staff of the sheriffs office at the present time, it is an· improbability that all 
accesses into Plaquemines Parish can be constantly checked for suspicious boats and 
activities. Also, because of the fishing and oil activity in the Gulf of Mexico, 
unknown numbers of boats each month enter and depart Plaquemines Parish. 

Federal, State, and local cooperation 
The air of cooperation which exists between Plaquemines Parish, the Jefferson 

Parish Sheriffs Office, the New Orleans Pelice Department, U.S. Customs and the 
DEA is to be highly commended. Because of being a rura.l parish, Plaquemines 
Parish does not have the large manpower available to them as does a metropolitan 
law enforcement agency. Plaquemines Parish has received great help in utilizing 
undercover agents, surveillance agents and undercover vehicles from the Jefferson 
I"arish Sheriffs Office and the New Orleans Police Department. Also, the degree of 
communication between the departments has been highly successful in a mutual 
fight against narcotics. 

DEA.-Plaquemines Parish is almost solely dependent on DEA as to the availabil
ity of purchase funds and "flash rolls" (funds used to show potential defendants). 
The only problem which exists is the fact that DEA can only work on higher 
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echelon defendants and also because of reduced manpower and equipment, not 
enough time is spent with State and local narcotic enfo,:ment. 

Recommendations 
a. An increase in customs patrols by boat and, also agents inspecting watercraft 

which enter Plaquemines Parish in Venice, Louisiana from the Gulf of Mexico, 
would in all probability result in the increase of seizures of narcotics entering the 
country. According to numerous informants, tug boats and fishing vessels which 
enter Plaquemines Parish at Venice, Louisiana are transporting narcotics. Also, 
there are reports that narcotics are also being brought into Empire .. Louisiana, a 
small town in Plaquemines Parish. 

b. An increase in custom inspectors is definitely needed to inspe(;t the seamen 
entering the United States at Belle Chasse, Louisiana. 

c. Because of the G-DEP programs which necessitate that DEA work on high level 
drug violators, very often because of these guidelines, they are unable to assist in a 
local investigation. On occasion, investigations have been initiated by Plaquemines 
Parish on a mid-level violator and help from DEA was needed, however they were 
unable to assist. A change in guidelines with priorities lifted would greatly assist 
the local law enforcement agencies. Also a system such as is utilized by the Federal 
Bureau of Investigation, is that this agency has resident agents assigned to work 
rural areas. This would be of significant value in that local agencies, particularly in 
an area such as Plaquemines Parish, with its numerous waterways, could confer 
with and also afford information on a daily basis which would assist in their 
investigation oflarge-scale smuggling of narcotics. 

Plaquemines Parish is fortunate in that the courts, the district attorney's office 
and the sheriffs office work in complete cooperation with each other. Only on small 
marihuana seizures is probation on a narcotics conviction given. The district attor
ney and the sheriff of Plaquemines Parish have men trained in the field of narcotics 
investigations, however; these officers are also assigned other areas of criminal law 
enforcement. 

According to an article which appeared in the Phi Delta Kappa educational 
periodical, Plaquemines Parish has one of the lowest crime rates for any parish or 
county in the United States. 

Plaquemines Parish has two airplanes and one helicopter available to them. Oil 
field industry cooperates very well when additional aircraft and boats are needed 
when this type of equipment is needed for smuggling investigations. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEVENS E. MOORE, PROJECT DIRECTOR FOR THE DESIRE 
AREA COMMUNITY COUNCIL, INC., DESIRE-FLORIDA COMMUNITY ANTI-CRIME PRO
GRAM 

Mr Chairman, members of the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and 
Control, I extend to you on behalf of the Desire Area Community Council, Inc. and 
the residents of the Desire-Florida Community our d!~ep gratitude for inviting us to 
speak to you today. 

I am the Project Director of the Desire Area Community Council's Desire-Florida 
Community Anti-Crime Program. Our program which has been funded by the Law 
Enforcement Assistance Administration, U.S. Department of Justice since Septem
ber, 1978, facilitates the involvement of residents, organizations e.nd agencies in 
activities leading to (1) a reduction in the number of crimes and fear of crime and 
(2) the elimination of those social and economic conditions which causes crime. 
Some of our activities include the neighborhood watch, community patrol, drug 
abuse and prevention education, juvenile counseling, economic development, and 
media involvement. 

For the months of May, 1979 through October, 1979, I served on the Mayor of 
New Orleans' Citizens Committee Against Crime. I am a member of the Subcnmmit
tee on Police, Courts and Corrections, charged with the task of reviewing the 
operations of each and making recommendations to the Mayor and City Council for 
improvements leading to a reduction in crime. 

As Program Coordinator and Project Director for the Desire Area COInmunitl 
Council's Desire-Florida Community Anti-Crime Program since December of 1977, It 
has been my responsibility to develop and implement projects aimed at reducing the 
crime rate in the Desire-Florida area. In order to have any chance for success in 
achieving such an ambitious task, we decided to first investigate the causes of 
criminal behavi.~r. 

Our search led us through numerous writings and many meetings discussing the 
relationship between socio-economic conditions and criminal behavior. One of the 
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underlying causes for the majority of property crimes and crimes to the person 
involves narcotics. In rec~t interviews with members of the New Orleans Police 
Department, we (mayor's 'eitizens Committee Against Crime) were told almost all 
property crimes and many of our violent crimes are drug related. 

Users or addicts fall into many categories. They will range from the poor unem
ployed to the well-to-do employed. The kinds of narcotics used range from marijuana 
to heroin, inclusive of cocaine, talwin, valium, PCP, and a variety of pills. The 
younger users engage in glue sniffing and drinking cough syrup. 

Young adults (25 to 40) who are working people, either in a skill or in a profession 
are habitual users of marijuana or cocaine. For instance, some of our drug counsel
ors and therapist are themselves users of marijuana or cocaine. Moreover, because 
of the affluence of this group, you will find that some are actually "pushers" for 
their economic class: getting loaded off marijuana or cocaine is vogue for several 
social groups. Disregarding the harm done to oneself and the example set for the 
youth of our Communities, narcotics abuse, as stated earlier, results in criminal 
behavior by many of the poorer users. 

Partly because of the overlap between economic classes, the opportunity for profit 
and the desire to escape reality, many poorer persons come to use or abuse narcot
ics. Their misuse, however, is less discreet than their wealthier co-users. their 
misuse is often to a debilitating extreme. Because they don't have an incnme to 
support their habits, they must either sell narcotics to other users or exchange 
merchandise for cash in order to generate capital. The latter alternative leads users 
to steal from parents, neighbors, merchants and anyone vulnerable. These incidents, 
although they represent only a small part of a much greater problem, receives 
much of the public's attention. The former alternative involving the actual pushing 
of narcotics is the method by which new users or addicts are cultivated. As you are 
well aware, pushers do not hesitate when the opportunity to sell.drugs to children 
exists. 

Narcotics abuse is unlicensed therapy, a rapidly growing business, a cause of 
property and violent crimes, and a major contributor to the deterioration of the 
minds and bodies of many of our youth. 

From the view of our Community, we see narcotics, particularly those that must 
be produced from generic forms, coming from the larger society into our Communi
ty. We have very little control over the larger society and consequently even less 
control over the traffic of narcotics into our neighborhoods. 

The narcotics network consist of a producer, either local, within the country, or 
non-local, outside the country. The producer has distributors located throughout key 
regions of the country. Regions are then divided into sections normally large metro
politan areas. Within these sections there are several suppliers who service the 
neighborhood pushers, who in turn service the street pushers. 

Street pushers may have users, women, and even children "running" deliveries 
for him. These men will gain admittance into federal housing complexes by develop
ing intimate relationships with one or more women of these areas. He normally 
pays the women for the use of their apartment and sets up his narcotics operations. 
Even if the individual is a fugitive, the criminal justice system nor anyone else will 
know that he is there. For many reasons, the women involved will not reveal the 
pusher's presence. 

We in the neighborhoods, thare/ore cannot solve our problem, unless we receive 
the cooperation of the larger society and the criminal justice agencies. One former 
Federal Bureau of Investigation Agent when asked about the problem of stopping 
narcotic traffic responded that "as long as there exist people who will pay for 
narcotics, there will be people who will provide those narcotics". This philosophy 
supports the widespread use of narcotics, both legal and illegal. 

During a Town Hall Meeting of June, 1979 sponsored by the Desire Area Commu
nity Council, Inc., participants of the Education Workshop discussed the problem of 
narcotics abuse. Also during the program development meetings for our crime 
prevention activities we discussed narcotics abuse and possible solutions. A promi
nent fact posed problems for many of our well conceived solutions: Our country's 
people have become dependent upon many forms of na,:,cotics and we have accepted 
such dependency. 

Pain relievers, sleeping pills, cold medicines and antacids are pushed in various 
television commercials, radio spots and throughout magazines, neWspaper and any 
other available medium. In the doctor's office, controlled narcotics such as Talwin, 
Paribenzamine, Valium and Librums are prescribed for persons at unbelievable 
rates daily. We can rest assured that no matter what our ailment, physical or 
psychological, that there is a narcotic to relieve us of that discomfort. 
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"Street dnigs" are also plentiful and available. During the height of the "T's and 
Blues" use in the City of New Orleans, drug pushers congregated on the corner of 
Desire and Law Streets and openly peddled the street practitioners' substitute for 
heroin. "Sets" as they were called, were being offered for $10. The quality was for 
superior to the heroin on the street and to compound the issue neither of the drugs, 
talwin or paribenzamine, were controlled substances. Morever, it has been theorized 
that much of the talwin available originates from local sources. Marijuana, cocaine, 
PCP, heroin and talwin are as available as a loaf of bread. Pushers are known by 
users and non-users. No matter what you choose to get high off, you can do so if you 
have the cash. 

Alcohol, although not generally considered .a narcotic, is a drug and its use 
reinforces the use of other narcotics. Many users of marijuana and cocaine, for 
instance, maintain that while alcohol is socially acceptable it ranks as the highest 
cause of many social problems. Some even argue that marijuana and cocaine use 
does not hinder one's activity and productivity the way alcohol does. 

Users of controlled narcotics, such as cocain, marijuana and even hl1roin, main
tain that they fit into the norm of America's social practice"). We cannot disagree 
with their assertion because of the vu::;t majority of Americans who are drug 
dependent, either legally or illegally. However, the consequences of open and esca
lating narcotics abuse forces us to take a position on this issue. 

Our primarr concerns are for the safety of those persons who are thre,atened by 
users of 'hard drugs such as heroin and more recently Talwin and Paribenzamine, 
called "sets" or "t's and Blues". Persons addicted to those substances are known to 
resort to violence in order to maintain their supply. We are also gravely concerned 
over the growing number and the early age of youth who are becoming users of 
hard drugs. 

Drug education programs have been initiated to prevent youth from getting 
involved with drugs. Methadone programs or drug rehabilitation programs are 
supposed to serve as an alternative to heroin dependency. However, the new wave of 
glamour drugs, angel dust and "T's and Blues' , supported by a growing American 
dependency upon narcotics, are defeating the purpose of drug rehabilitation pro
grams and increasing the complexity and scope of drug education programs. 

Our efforts in our Community will continue in the areas of providing citizens with 
timely and accurate information on current "street drugs" and encouraging citizens 
to report information on narcotics traffic to us and the New Orleans Police Depart
ment. 

The success of our efforts are directly linked to the positions taken on the 
liiitionai level. 

We need you to seek the deemphasis of narcotics usage on the national level. 
Understand that we are seeking to have restrictions placed on advertising of drugs 
such as the restrictions that were placed on advertising cigarettes. Society's accept
ance of drug dependence in all forms must be reduced if we hope to achieve our 
immediate objective of controlling narcotic traffic within our Communities. 

Drug enforcement, or rather the lack of drug enforcement, reinforces narcotic 
traffic. Addicts and pushers are enabled to function more freely when they know 
that law enforcement officers will not or can not seek convictions for their actions. 
Citizens are less likely to report narcotic traffic because they believe that their 
efforts will be in vain and also they fear retaliation from the defendants. Police 
officers will T..Jt arrest addicts or pushers if they feel that the District Attorney will 
not accept the charges. The District Attorney on the other hand is restrained by 
court actions within the state and the country. 

One of the deterrents to consistent law enforcement is the problem associated 
,vith prosecuting major drug suppliers. Individuals that supply narcotics to areas 
d,~signated as a region are often linked to high level elected officials, such as judges, 
and prominent public officials, such as mayors and key staff persons. Law enforce
ment officers can easily jeopardize their careers if they find themselves involved in 
such cases. 

We recommend that law enforcement be swift, certain, uniform and current. 
Citizl'llS need to know that those guilty of narcotic trafficking will be brought to 
justice within a reasonably short time and that sentencing will be the Sfu"lle regard
less of social or economic class. 

MorEl\)ver, the laws themselves must be In.lrrent, i.e., the criminal justice system 
must ensure that the courts are able to handle a changing and complex situation. 

In dosing, the Desire-Florida Community, like many areas inhabited by a major
ity of low income people, is confronted with a very serious problem, i.e., narcotics 
abuse. Manifested by addicts' hanging on street corners, a growing crime rate, an 
increase in the quantity and kinds of drugs available, and an increase in the 
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number of youth exposed to such an environment and the number of youth abusing 
drugs, narcotics abuse is one of the major reasons that our Community cannot solve 
some of our other problems: education, employment, adequate housing, etc. 

Community programs cannot reduce narcotic abuse and trafficking alone, we 
must have the cooperation of the larger society. Drug dependency as an accepted 
norm must be deemphasized throughout the country. The criminal justice system 
must work more closely with neighborhood organizations to seek swift, uniform, 
current and certain law enforcement. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RONALD A. FONSECA, ASSISTANT U.S. ATTORNEY, 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF LoUISIANA, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee for the opportunity to 
discuss the status of drug trafficking in the Eastern District of Louisiana and the 
role played by the United States Attorney's Office in this District, along with other 
law enforcement agencies, State and Federal, in identifying, investigating and pros
ecuting drug organizations. I am RonaLd A. Fonseca, an Assistant United States 
Attorney in this District and Supervisor of the Office's Controlled Substances Unit. 

By way of background, the United States Attorney's Office for this District was 
selected by the Department of Justice in March of 1975, along with 23 other U.S. 
Attorney Offices around the Country to establish and operate a controlled sub
stances conspiracy unit. Two Assistant United States Attorneys were assigned to 
this Unit with the full-time responsibilities of investigating, developing, and pros
ecuting drug conspiracies. For a portion of the time from the unit s inception, at 
least three attorneys were assigned to work drug cases. On a need basis, other 
attorneys in the office are available for, and have assisted Unit Attorneys in the 
prosecution of specific dru~ cases. 

The conspiracy "concept' or approach, to the prosecution of drug offenders, which 
was utilized in this Dictrict even prior to the formation of the Conspiracy Drug 
Unit, has proven to be one of the most effective means of combating drug organiza
tions. 

This concept acknowledges the reality that the sale of a drug to an addict, a user, 
or to an undercover agent is but the last transaction in a series of illegal transac
tions involving many individuals. A case is not closed with the arrest and successful 
prosecution of one or more individuals located at the lower echelon of a drug 
organization. An effort is made and pursued from the very moment a drug dealer is 
identified, to discover and prosecute his source, and in turn, that source's source, 
and so on, attempting to go as far "up the ladder" of the organization as possible. 
Ultimate identification and prosecution of the top echelon of a drug organization is 
an end that is always kept in sight. 

I point out the purpose, aims, and goals of our prosecution unit to help you better 
understand the unique relationship that exists, and that necessarily must exist, in 
this District among the respec~ive law enforcement agencies and the United States 
Attorney's Office. . 

Our attorneys are informed almost immediately by the Drug Enforcement Agency 
when they initiate a new investigation. This allows both agents and attorneys to 
contribute. to the planning and development of the investigation. A point is usually 
reached where routine investigative techniques fail in attempts to identify, or to 
obtain evidence against to~ members of a conspiracy. Th~ United States Attorneys 
have available "legal tools' to compliment the methods available to agents in such a 
situation. 

Plea bargaining, use of the grand jury, and the granting of immunity to those co
conspirators we convict, have proven to be indispensable aids in the successful 
penetration of the upper echelon of some drug organizations. This is not to suggest 
that we have been, or will always be able to reach the top members of an organiza
tion. We are Hmited in a number of instances by the degree to which co-conspirator 
witnesses are willing to implicate other members of the organization. 

The cooperation and relationship between our office and the various Federal and 
State law enforcement agencies in the pursuit of drug violators, has been excellent. 

Over the past several years, there has been a marked decline in the trafficking of 
heroin in this area. It is common agreement among law enforcement officials that 
this is due in large measure to state law which imposes a mandatory life sentence 
for dealing in heroin. 

There has also been, over the years, a marked change in the type of person 
dealing in drugs. Presently, we find ourselves dealing more with an individual who 
is in his twenties or early thirties, has no prior kouble with the law, and who comes 
from middle or upper income families. 

.. 
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Within the past year, there has been a noticeable increase along the Louisiana 
coastline, in attempts to import multi-ton quantities of marijuana. The organiza
tions involved in this trafficking are highly sophisticated and well equipped. Hun
dreds of thousands of dollars are expended "up front" to acquire shipping vessels to 
transport the marijuana, secluded real estate to serve as a storage and distribution 
point, and sophisticated electronic equipment to counter law enforcement monitor
ing and surveillance. 

Since January 1, 1979, indictments in drug related cases were obtained against 
107 individuals. Cocaine was involved in 17 indictments, marijuana in 9, heroin in 5, 
methamphetamine in 3, and 2 indictments involved the drug dilaudid. 

Assistants assigned to the units are provided an opportunity to attend and partici
pate in conspiracy conferences held semiannually by the Department of Justice. 
These conferences, which are attended by Assistant United States Attorneys and 
Drug Enforcement Administration agents from around the country, provide an 
opportunity to discuss problems of mutual interest and concern and to learn the 
latest methods and techniques in the investigation and prosecution of major drug 
offenders. 

Today, we encounter drug violators that are more cunning, more sophisticated, 
and more organized than those of years past. This requires a continuing effort. on 
our part and the part of all law enforcement agencies to improve and update the 
methods and techniques used in drug investigations. This effort is being made in 
this District. We are fortunate to have in this area, a large group, both State and 
Federal, of dedicated law enforcement agents investigating violations of our drug 
laws. Gentlemen, on behalf of Mr. John Volz, the United States Attorney, and 
myself, I want to thank you for your interest and concern about dcug trafficking 
problems in Louisiana. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PATRICK J. FANNING, ASSISTANT DISTRICT ATTORNEY, 
PARISH OF ORLEANS, STATE OF LoUISIANA 

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before the committee to present the 
views of myself and the Orleans Parish District Attorney on the serious problems of 
narcotics trafficking and abuse in the New Orleans area. At the time of this writing 
I am serving my last day as an Assistant District Attorney. Tomorrow morning I am 
scheduled to be sworn in as an Assistant United States Attorney for the Eastern 
District of Louisiana. 

In recent years there has been a shift in the type of substance abuse which we in 
the District Attorney's Office have been handling. Up until late 1975 or 1976 the 
major problem presented to us was heroin abuse and street trafficking by a constant 
group of hard core addicts. In the past two to three years the heroin abuse in this 
area appears to have seriously declined. We in state court feel that several highly 
successful undercove," operations by the New Orleans Police Department and the 
mandatory life senten,~e called for by state law have been major factors in causing 
heroin abuse to subside. 

As the heroin situatio::l has come under control in this area the illicit use of 
pharmaceuticals, particularly Talwin, has become much more prevalent than ever 
before. The use of pharmaceuticals in conjunction with increased use of other drugs 
such as PCP and cocaine comprise the bulk of the cases handled by the District 
Attorney's Office at this time. Ordinarily, the amount of drugs involved in cases 
presented in state court is quite small, often involving only a few pills or a minis
cule amount of marijuana. It is my belief that a lack of manpower and funding limit 
the resources of the New Orleans Police Department Narcotics and Drug Abuse 
Division so severely as to make investigations of the type required to make large 
seizures virtually impossible. This is especially regrettable in light of a statute 
enacted in the last session of the Louisiana legislature which provides stiff mini
mum penalties for possession of significant quantities of marijuana and cocaine. It 
seems that this is one area in which increased state and federai-cooperation 'could 
have an effective impact on major drug trafficking throughout Louisiana. Just as 
'L~e heroin problem was controlled by a joint state and federal effort and use of 
Louisiana law there seems to be no reason why the same method could not be 
effective in curbing the recent increase in large scale trafficking of marijuana and 
cocaine. ' 

On behalf of the District Attorney's Office and myself I thank the committee for 
holding this hearing and affording the various law enforcemeilt agencies and pros
ecutors the opportunity to be heard on this matter. 



INTERDICTION OF DRUG TRAFFICKING IN 
LOUISIANA 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 20, 1979 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COMMITI'EE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL, 

New Orleans, La. 
The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in room 

125, Hale Boggs Federal Building, Hon. Robert Livingston (acting 
chairman of the Select Committee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Robert L. Livingston, Tom Railsback, 
and Benjamin A. Gilman. 

Staff present: Patrick L. Carpentier, chief counsel; Roscoe B. 
Starek III, minority counsel; and John W. Peploe, staff investiga
tor. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. The task force of the Select Committee on Nar
cotics and Drug Abuse wi.ll come back into session. 

At this time the Chair would like to recognize and welcome the 
Honorable Benjamin Gilman, Representative from New York. We 
are glad to have you with us this morning. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure being 
here and I look forward to a good hearing. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Fine. And we also want to welcome you to New 
Orleans. 

We will go ahead. 
We understand that the mayor may be along with us in a little 

while, so in the interim, we will go ahead and start with the first 
panel of the day, including the Regional Commissioner of Customs 
for Region V, the Regional Patrol Director and the District Direc
tor, and the Regional Intelligence Inspector. 

Mr. Fisher, Mr. Medord, Mr. Fink, and Mr. Meyers. They are the 
first four witnesses on the first panel from Customs. 

Gentlemen, will you stand and be sworn in accordance with the 
procedures of the committee. 

Raise your right hands, please. 
Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and 

nothing but the truth, so help you God? 
Mr. FISHER. I do. 
Mr. MEDFORD. I do. 
Mr. FINK. I do. 
Mr. MEYERS. I do. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much. 
At this time we will be happy to hear your statements. You may 

feel free to read your written statements. Mr. Fisher, I have a 

(75) 



76 

statement from you. You may feel free to give us your comments, 
and the statement will be filed in the record as it appears. 

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES W. FISHER, REGIONAL COMMISSION-
ER, REGION Y, U.S. CUSTOMS SERVICE, ACCOMPANIED BY 
JERRY E. MEDFORD, REGIONAL PATROL DIRECTOR; HER
BERT T. FINK, NEW ORLEANS DISTRICT DIRECTOR; AND WIL
LIAM E. MEYERS, SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO THE REGIONAL 
COMMISSIONER (ENFORCEMENT SUPPORT) 
Mr. FISHER. I would like to read the statement. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. That is fine, sir, good. 
Mr. FISHER. Mr. Chairman, members of th-.: jelect Committee, I 

appreciate this opportunity to testify before you today on the sub
ject of narcotics trafficking in the central gulf coast area and 
especially on Customs' efforts. 

I am Charles W. Fisher, Regional Commissioner of Customs for 
the New Orleans Region. I have held this position for 5 years. Prior 
to that I was District Director of the New Orleans District. As a 
native of New Orleans and in my more than 38 years with Customs 
in New Orleans I have come to know most aspects of Customs work 
here and am thoroughly conversant with the area. 

The next paragraph I will skip, because you have already intro
duced the members of my panel. On my right is Mr. William 
Meyers, Special Assistant, Office of Enforcement Support; on my 
left is Mr. Jerry Medford, Regional Director, Patrol Division, and 
Mr. Herbert Fink, District Director, New Orleans District. 

The New Orleans Regional Commissioner has responsibility for 
enforcement of Customs laws in the Florida Panhandle and the 
States of Alabama, Mississippi, Tennessee, Arkansas, and 
Louisiana. 

This region is comprised of two districts: Mobile-consisting of 
the Mississippi gulf coast, Alabama, and the Florida Panhandle
and New Orleans-consisting of Louisiana, Tennessee, Arkansas, 
and the inland area of Mississippi-and has a water boundary that 
contains some 1,131 miles of coastline and 4,797 miles of shoreline. 

The area is unusual in that it includes a vast wetland area with 
ill-defined coastlines as well as clearly defined coastlines with dis
tinct entrances and exits. 

Coastal waters range from the depths of the gulf to swampy 
marshlands with hundreds of miles of deep waterways and rivers, 
canals and shallow water lakes, and bayous. The number of small 
craft along the Louisiana coastline alone is estimated to be almost 
100,000 with approximately 9,700 of those being documented with 
the Coast Guard and the remainder registered with the State. 
Some 35 marinas are located around the New Orleans area, 

Additionally, construction for the superport which will employ 
eventually 1,200 people will create further traffic into and out of 
the area. 

Since 1973 there has been a gradual increase in the number of 
significant seizures made by our patrol officers. This trend has led 
us to believe that the entire gulf coast is being used by smugglers. 
To date our seizures have been somewhat concentrated in the 
Morgan City areaj in the Greater New Orleans metropolitan area 
and on the Mississippi gulf coast. 
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During fiscal year 1978, our patrol participated in seizures in
volving approximately 131.4 tons of marihuana. This figure nearly 
doubled in fiscal 1979 with seizures amounting to 231.6 tons. We 
feel this is probably as much indicative of the volume of smuggling 
as it is of our success in meeting the threat. 

Of special note during fiscal year 1979 was the success attributed 
to Operation Gulf Net 1979, which took place May 15 through June 
7. This was a coordinated enforcement effort with the U.s. Coast 
Guard, Drug Enforcement Administration, and State and local 
agencies which were augmented by temporarily detailed personnel 
and equipment from other Customs regions. 

Seizures and arrests made during that period, not all of which 
were directly related to Gulf Net, included 195,776 pounds of mari
huana with an estimated $58.5 million street value, 10 vessels, 15 
vehicles, 2 aircraft, $58,296 in cash, and 102 arrests. 

The seizure of the fishing vessel Cindy, carrying 31,928 pounds of 
marihuana, at Vermillion Bay, La., on May 19, 1979, involved a 
precedent-setting 60 arrests. 

We attribute the success of Gulf Net to comprehensive preplan
ning, use of unmarked patrol units/plainclothes officers; the avail
ability of additional resources, and interagency cooperation and 
highly motivated personnel. 

To date, the primary means of smuggling into region V has been 
by fishing vessels, coming either directly from South America, or 
meeting mother ships in the gulf. 

With one exception, our seizures have been large volume smug
gling operations in which the violator has avoided enforcement 
officers rather than attempting to conceal the contraband. The 
single exception to this concept is the barge found to contain 36,256 
pounds which was seized in the New Orleans area in September 
1979. 

The attempt to conceal the contraband in the barge may indicate 
a new means of conveyance that can move in the daylight through 
the inland waterways without arousing undue suspicion. 

It is important to note the recent escalation of large,scale smug
gling operations. involving Cuban groups which apparently have 
expanded their operations from south Florida into the south Louisi
ana area. However, recent changes in Louisiana law which provide 
for progressively stiffer penalties for convicted narcotics smugglers 
and permit State enforcement officers to seize contraband brought 
in from foreign countries may cause a change in current smuggling 
patterns. 

Aircraft, some of which penetrate our coastal borders to destina
tions far inland, are also frequently utilized in smuggling. We have 
identified over 700 improved airports in the New Orleans region 
but also consider as threats other landing sites such as the remote 
sections of highway at Convent, La., where a C-54D with 16,000 
pounds of marihuana and 500,000 Quaaludes was seized on July 1, 
1979. 

The patrol program began receiving renewed emphasis during 
the early 1970's and attempts were made to strengthen the inter
diction function. At that time it was determined that a patrol 
mission could best be accomplished using a large concentration of 
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customs patrol officers at a location in each district, in our case at 
. Mobile and New Orleans. 

Since that time we have learned through analyzing our experi
ence that smaller stations, decentralized throughout the districts, 
was far more conducive to the gathering of information and inter
diction. 

Today, Customs Region V has a ceiling of 99 patrol positions, 
including clerical support. We have proposed organizational and 
functional changes to our region V patrol realinement proposal 
and were recently informed by Deputy Commissioner William T. 
Archey that our entire proposal, including the establishment of a 
marine program and the creation of a small detachment near 
Carrabelle, Fla. has been approved. 

We feel that implementation of the recommendations presented 
in the proposal will substantially enhance our effectiveness, par
ticularly in the marine area. While it is an acknowledged fact that 
we have not previously designed a marine program per se, we 
have, however, operated as a quasi-marinelland unit for years. 
Most of our drug seizures are marine related and consequently our 
air and land programs have in fact supported the marine effort. 

This region has made numerous verbal and written requests to 
our headquarters for additional equipment that would permit us to 
increase our operational effectiveness. However, we assume that a 
lack of adequate budget at the national level has prevented timely 
response to these requests. I must, however, point out that within 
the past year we have noted a marked improvement and response 
to our needs. 

As an example, we recently received lightbars and sirens for our 
marked patrol vehicles; within the past several weeks we received 
notification that two fully equipped Boston Whaler boats will be 
delivered to us and we recently received an increase in our patrol 
staffing which has allowed us to open a five-man station in La
fayette, La. 

Our fleet of aircraft, as I am sure you already know, does need to 
be upgraded. We need to equip at least several aircraft with track
ing and surveillance radar and acquire aircraft capable of inter
cepting high speed aircraft. 

In January 1979 an enforcement section and a special contra
band and narcotics interdiction team (SCANIT) was organized in 
the Port of New Orleans. The main thrust of this team is to 
intercept narcotics which may be concealed in commercial ship
ments. The possibility of air and ocean freight being used to trans
port commercial shipments of narcotics has been of great concern 
to us in this region. While there is no hard evidence to support our 
concerns recently, a number of narcotics seizures have been mt.'-I.e 
in other Customs districts. 

Our SCANIT team has been involved in numerous intensive 
enforcement programs. To date, there have not been any signifi
cant seizures but we consider that we are still in the building 
stages and are very optimistic for the future. 

We would be remiss if we did not admit that we do need addi
tional aircraft, additional boats and some additional staff, particu
larly narcotic detector dog teams. However, we have found that by 
working with other Federal, State, and local law enforcement offi-

---------------------------------------------------------------- - -
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cers and with a pooling and sharing of equipment, manpower and 
other information we are making a significant impact on the nar
cotics traffic in the gulf area. 

One of our major concerns at this time is the lack of a common 
communication frequency for all Federal, State, and local enforce
ment agencies involved in narcotics interdiction, surveillance, and 
investigation. We do urge the members of this distinguished com
mittee to seriously recommend to the appropriate congressional 
body that adequate funds for such a project be appropriated, but 
naturally only after an in-depth study and analysis has been made. 

I sincerely appreciate the opportunity to express my concerns to 
this very distinguished committee. Members of my staff and I will 
be most pleased to answer any questions. 

Mr. LIVI:NGSTO:N. Thank you very much, Mr. Fisher. Do any of 
you other gentlemen have any other comments to add to Mr. 
Fisher's statement? 

[No response.] 
Mr. LIVI:NGSTO:N. Mr. Fisher, you have commented on· your 

strengths and have given a very candid appraisal of some of the 
weaknesses of the organization. Of course, that is exactly why we 
are here, to see what we can do to strengthen your efforts in 
natcotics interdiction. It has been estimated that the traffic, the 
international trade traffic which goes through the Port of New 
Orleans will double between now and the year 2000, and I wonder 
what efforts Customs is making to keep up with that increase. 

You have indicated that there are areas where today you have 
not quite been able to keep up with the problem. 

Of course, we heard yesterday from various witnesses that smug
gling is on the increase in this area, particularly since drug en
forcement agencies in Florida have beefed up their own efforts. 

It occurs to me that perhaps there is a need for Customs to really 
conscientiously increase their interdiction capabilities for smug
gling, particularly in the next 20 years. 

Mr. FISHER. Yes, we are keeping up with the development of 
international traffic with the development of the harbors and the 
inland ports that will probably become active, we continually study 
those and make our requests to the headquarters, letting them 
know what the potential is. 

We don't expect to have expansion of enforcement forces for that 
area prior to their becoming effective in business, because we 
would be wasting manpower. However, we are looking into it. 

However, the expansion program you are referring to was done 
by the Maritime Administration on regular commercial shipments. 
With our SCANIT team here, up to this point we have not found 
any large quantities in the commercial shipments, even though we 
think that it is a good prospect for the futUre that smuggling may 
come in those. 

We are keeping up with the trend of business, and request in
creased personnel wherever we see the business increase . 
. As far as receiving that personnel, I have to assume, since those 

decisions are made in Washington, that it will depend on both the 
budget we get and the number of personnel slots we are allotted to 
have. . 
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That determination is usually made by officers of Management 
and Budget. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. I realize that you have to use your resources 
sparingly, and that you will have to put your men where they can 
be most effective. 

It has come to my attent.ion that there is a telephone reporting 
system for small boats in region IV which enables small boats 
simply to call in to the Customs Office, to inform them that they 
are in, and that they are clean, that there is no contraband aboard. 
That does not seem to be a very effective procedure for interdicting 
smugglers. 

What are your comments on that, sir? 
Mr. FISHER. The program itself was initiated several years ago, 

and it is not only in region IV. It is a standard procedure that was 
developed all through the gulf area. We have had very little experi
ence here, if you will note geographically, the Miami area is very 
close to the islands. Recently some lady swam across to one of the 
islands. It is a much smaller distance to New Orleans and very few 
of those private boats ever come in on our area. When they do, 
they call. 

I mllst agree that any time length to allow t.hose boats to call in, 
I think it is a 24-hour time limit now, if they had. anything to take 
off, they would take it o(f before or if they were cheating, they 
probably wouldn't even call it in anyway. I don't know how effec
tive it is. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. We can guess at what they might do in the 
event that you inspected them, and I suppose tht~y could take any 
preventive measures, and that is probably pretty accurate. At least, 
I would think that we should attempt to intimidate them from 
conveying traffic to this area. 

I am looking specifically at the document from the Regional 
Commissioner regarding implementation of telephone reporting for 
smell boats, and it says that basically this procedUlre is used be
cause in searching small boats you have not collected much in 
terms of revenue, but it would seem that searching small boats 
would have an alternative purpose, and that is to interdict smug
glers. 

The document specifically states that on the basis of this assess
ment, it has been concluded that a telephone reporting' and select 
boarding system is more a practical concept. 

I just don't quite follow that procedure. 
Mr. FISHER. Any comments from me on that would really not be 

adequate, because as I said before, we have so few ever coming into 
our area. I don't recall of any of them in the recent several 
months. 

The real study should be made, I think, in a place where that is 
a prevalent thing, such as in the Miami area. 

I could hardly respond to the effectiveness, since I don't have 
much of it happening in my area. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right, sir. What about the lack of dogs in 
this area? You don't use dog teams? 

Mr. FISHER. We had dog teams up until approximately a little 
over a year ago. We had one dog team in the New Orleans area. 
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I might just ask for my own curiosity, do you represent virtually 
all of the Customs people? What percentage of the Customs em
ployees other than management do you represent? 

Mr. THORNTON. Well, we represent what is referred to in the 
labor management context as the unit. The unit was defined by the 
Department of Labor as all employees other than exempt employ
ees. Exempt employees are principally the management of firms 
and a few others such as internal investigators and confidential 
secretaries. So, out of a unit that is normally, say, take the average 
Customs region, is probably 1,250 people, we would represent a 
1,000 of those people. That is about the ratio. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Do you represent, by virtue of your agreement, 
all of the people other than those that are exempt, or are there 
some employees who have been permitted to opt not to be a 
member of your union? 

Mr. THORNTON. No, the Civil Servico Reform Act is very explicit 
that membership in the union is strictly at the employee's option. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I guess that is what I am asking. Are you pretty 
good at recruiting members from the percentage of those who have 
opted not to join? 

Mr. THORNTON. Our average percentage nationwide, if my figures 
are correct, of what NTEU represents, we have 55 percent member
ship of the given 100 percent of the people that we represent. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I see. Is there any other union that represents 
them? They are not members of another union? 

Mr. THORNTON. No, as a matter of fact, again by law any Cus
toms employee is prohibited from being represented by any other 
union. We are the exclusive representative. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I see. 
Is it your feeling, and I will address this really to all of you. Is it 

your feeling that this particular region is different than some 
others as far as the drug fighting effort? In other words, is it more 
of a national policy that has caused you great concern? 

The reason I asked you is I thought you might be more familiar 
with other regions, but maybe I am wrong. 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. I think that there are definite patterns all 
over the country, that fJome regions, and especially in some Cus
toms districts, we find the very unique situation that the enforce
ment posture of a given district is usually a reflection of its district 
director. If the district director, and of course there would be 
exceptions, but if a district director, by and large, came up through 
the ranks associated primarily with the classification of the Tariff 
Act, the collecting of duty of the Customs Service, he has a tenden
cy to lean heavily in that direction and not in the strong "go out 
and get the drugs" part of it. 

On the other hand, if we have a district director who has a 
strong background in enforcement, he has a tendency to go out 
and, not worry about the minor parts of collecting the dollars, we 
go out and we try and stop the contraband. We use our resources. 
So it is a matter of emphasis. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. The rules relating, for instance, to uniforms and 
markings would be national in scope. So your criticism is directed 
nationally, or am I correct about that? 

Mr. THORNTON. Yes. 
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Mr. RAILSBACK. Your criticism about wearing uniforms and also 
marking vehicles and airplanes and so forth would be a national 
criticism? 

Mr. THORNTON. Very true, it is national. It is the Commissioner's 
policy. I am talking about the Commissioner of Customs, Mr. 
Chasen. We would not object to that premise at all if the Customs 
Service had the kind of manpower that they could afford such. 

It would be very nice if we had that kind of manpower, but we do 
not have, and consequently, one does the best with what he has, 
and we very strongly feel that in that context, one just has to go 
undercover to do the job. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I get the feeling from your statement that the 
people you are representing here today would be willing to accept 
and are more desirous of a more predominant role in the interdic
tion of narcotics if they are given the right equipment and tools? 

Mr. THORNTON. Oh, absolutely. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Is that right? Do any of you want to respond to 

that? 
Mr. ACOSTA. I would like to respond to that. Having represented 

people in the region for 4 years now, they are eager to go out and 
do a better job than has been accomplished in the past. 

I think that we have very dedicated workers, and unfortunately 
we fall into the pitfall of good dedicated workers, but no tools, 
inadequate tools, inadequate opportunities to go out and interdict 
drugs, to do what they should be doing. 

I think thct the Customs personnel in the New Orleans region 
have shown a sincere effort, a desire to do what we are hired to do, 
and that is to act as an enforcement agency and to be very active 
in the interdiction of drugs. It is very difficult to do it with the 
equipment we are given. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. How about training? Is there training when you 
join the Customs Service designated to teach you how to deal with 
drug traffickers, drug interdiction, and investigative techniques? 

Mr. ACOSTA. Training is a strange area. Sometimes it is misdi
rected from the Customs Service. It brings to mind the case of 
sending a Customs patrol officer to a Navy school teaching him 
demolition work and in my opinion, misdirecting the training. We 
are never likely to have an opportunity to use this type of training 
and really the training should be developed along other lines. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Is there any training now relating to interdiction 
of drugs and narcotics and trafficking? 

Mr. ACOSTA. Yes. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. How long is it and where does it take place? 
Mr. ACOSTA. Let me pass this on to Mr. Cobb. 
Mr. COBB. Yes sir, there are training installations and they are 

becoming more and more improved all the time. Currently we 
utilize the FLETC, Federal Law Enforcement Training Center in 
GlyncQ, Ga, We have two extensive courses that we send our offi
cers to. In the past recent years we have had a problem trying to 
find slots to get the people in. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. How long do those training courses last? 
Mr. COBB. One is for 6 weeks, one is for 7 weeks, I believe. One is 

a basic style police course, and the other is an advanced course 
where they teach customs interdiction techniques; but the training 
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there-I have just recently been there to be trained as an instruc
tor in the firearms area-it is very impressive and very good 
training, and they are training the people in what they need to 
know. 

I have been. an instructor both at the national academy and 
spent 2 weeks at Glynco recently, and more and more we are 
coming around at the training aspect to exactly what the officer 
will need when he hits the street. 

Again, we probably need more and more of the training spots. 
Recently there was a memorandum written for guiding manage
ment about placing an individual in an enforcement capacity until 
he goes and completes the training. So now the officer cannot leave 
for administrative duties until he can complete the training. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Not everyone in the Cust.oms Service receives 
that training, is that correct? 

Mr. COBB. If you are talking about the onboard CPO's currently, 
no sir. For example, myself, I have never been to the training 
center as a student. I was trained as a sky marshal under the old 
Sky Marshal TASOS, Air Security Schools. However, 90 percent of 
the training was for Customs enforcement work, because they 
knew at some time the air security would be phased out, and we 
would become Customs enforcement. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. This is my last question. Is there any conflict or 
disagreement between the union that you represent, and the other 
Customs employees? Do you think the people would work with you 
who are not in the union? Do they agree generally with what you 
said here today? 

Mr. COBB. I think they would wholeheartedly endorse everything 
that has been said here so far, not only our testimony, but all the 
other testimony given as well. 

The people that are in my office particularly are dedicated and 
all they ask for is the tools. 

Mr. R.AILSBACK. Have any of you been assigned to other areas of 
the country where Customs has interdiction responsibilities, say 
coastlines or shores? Is there a difference in the regions as far as 
the emphasis on drug interdiction, and say, other Customs law 
enforcement duties? 

Mr. COBB. I don't know. If you are talking about the emotional 
differences between officers in each region, every region across the 
Nation will be pretty much the same. I have done time in Houston, 
as well as New York on TDY assignments, blitz operations, and 
most all of the officers are dedicated. It is just some have more 
equipment than others, and it gives you, I suppose, a spirit of being 
able to go out and do a little bit better job when you have a little 
bit better piece of equipment. That is really the only difference, the 
amount of manpower and the amount of equipment available. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. For the clarification of the record-and I will be 

happy to let you add any comments you would like~we have heard 
from Mr. Acosta and Mr. Cobb. 

Gentlemen, we know your union titles, but could you tell us your 
specific functions within the Customs agency? 

Mr. Acosta. 
Mr. ACOSTA. I am a Customs inspector. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Cobb? 
Mr. COBB. I am a Customs patrol officer and a scuba diver. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. And a what? 
Mr. COBB. A scuba diver. While not assigned to the marine unit, 

I do function as one of the scuba divers. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Fuller. 
Mr. FULLER. Customs patrol officer, and I am assigned to the 

marine section. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Crane? 
Mr. CRANE. Customs Inspector. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. And Mr. Nielson? 
Mr. NIELSON. I am a Customs aircraft pilot. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. And Mr. Thornton, you work for Customs as 

well? 
Mr. THORNTON. Oh, absolutely not, no, I work for the National 

Treasury Employees Union. I am a former employee of the Cus
toms Service. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. How long did you work for the Customs Serv-
ice? 

Mr. THORNTON. Five years. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. In New Orleans? 
Mr. THORNTON. Oh, no. 
I would like to respond to Congressman Railsback's earlier ques

tion concerning the differences in different areas, the different 
emphasis that is placed upon enforcement. For example, I was 
assigned to San y: sidro, which is near San :Qiego, Calif., across the 
border from Tijuana, Mexico. There the emphasis was heavily 
placed on narcotics interdiction. As a matter of fact, we didn't 
bother with hardly anything else. Everything else had a very low 
priority in relationship to drug interdiction. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. May I interrupt? Was that after the reorganiza
tion that you worked there? 

Mr. THORNTON. Both before and after. There was no difference in 
the emphasis placeu upon the border interdicition even after reor
ganization. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. I see. 
Mr. THORNTON. And I think that the point that I made a little 

earlier was that it depends upon who is the District Director. 
Now, one of the district directors in the San Ysidro or San Diego 

area has moved to New Orleans and is the District Dire(:tor for 
New Orleans, and he has a strong enforcement background, so we 
expect to see things change. It is slow because his predecessors did 
not have that type of background. It 'takes time. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Once again, do all of you concur in all of Mr. 
Thornton's statements? 

We heard this morning that there has been a concentration of 
efforts in the Florida area, and that drug smuggling has be~.\D 
slowed down or curtailed in that area supposedly, but the drug 
sm.ugglers, the people in the business who are bringing drugs into 
the United States have done an end run, perhaps, into the Louisi
ana area. 

Has the addition to the forces in the Florida area had any impact 
whatsoever on your efforts here in Louisiana; and if so, to what 
degre-~? 



81 

That dog handler was promoted. The dog was sent back to the 
school for retraining. They trained the dog with the handler. The 
dog must be very familiar with the man working with him to be 
effective. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. I understand the cost of training a dog handler 
team runs about $7,000, just under $7,000 for a 12-week class; is 
that right? 

Mr. FISHER. I couldn't state definitely, because the classes are not 
held in this area, and I am not familiar with the exact costs. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. But since January 1977, the Customs Office has 
lost 102 teams, meaning that they could not provide them with the 
incentive to stay aboard in the Customs agency, making a total loss 
of 102 teams valued at $696,558. That is a statement from the 
Customs Office. 

Doesn't that indicate that perhaps all of the facilities and all of 
the techniques for interdiction of smuggling of narcotics are not 
being utilized by Customs, if in fact they have lost that many 
teams? They have cost American taxpayers well over half a million 
dollars by training these people and then losing them, and the New 
Orleans area doesn't have any dog teams at this time. Because of 
all of the imported traffic, it seems to me that perhaps we could be 
doing something more than we are doing here. 

Mr. FISHER. The dog teams could be of some help. However, I 
must say this, that we have found in the use of dog teams, they are 
most effective in large mail importation areas and in land crossings 
of many vehicles. 

We have no land borders in the New Orleans region. It is all by 
boat. We have a very small mail facility. All we handle here is the 
little leftovers. Most of the mail goes through San Francisco, New 
York, and several other major centers, so that the cost effective use 
of the dog would probably not be, if they are limited in the number 
of dogs, would not necessarily be in this area. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Are you saying that dog teams are ineffective 
aboard ships? 

Mr. FIE'HER. No, I am not saying they are ineffective; but they 
are not as effective as they are in the other areas, and we find that 
quite often, quite often we have had dogs here in the past that, 
once the equipment on the ship starts operating, the dOa~ is dis
tracted and doesn't effectively work, and they are much better if 
they are in a more quiet area on land. They have not been as 
effective on the ships. 

IVk LIVINGSTON. What about the harbors? We have got lots of 
dogs up here along the Mississippi River, and I would imagine that 
ships come here, load and unload crates of material that would be 
inspected by dogs much more easily than actually opened by 
human beings. Wouldn't dogs be effective there? 

Mr. FISHER. In the past the dogs we have had have been effective 
occasionally when we would have private vehicles being imported 
off of a vessel cr in some containerized cargo. We were using them 
to some extent, but in our experiences we did not make many 
seizures. However, I still say we should have some here. 

1'0 get back to the story of our loss of our dog team and why we 
don't have a replacement, shortly after we sent the dog back for 
training and was scheduled to get a team, we had two things 
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happen: First, a freeze on filling any positions that was imposed 
with the cut in our personnel, and then a study to try to better 
aline the use of the dog teams. 

I still expect to receive at least one of these dog teams as soon as 
the dog program has its trained people and becomes effective 
again. . 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right, ~!:-, I would think that that would be 
very effective for you. 

Would you like to comment on the actual role of Customs with 
respect to DEA? We have heard some comments about that 
yesterday. 

Mr. FISHER. As far as the role is concerned, Customs functions 
under the reorganization plan, is in interdiction of illegally entered 
merchandise, including narcotics. 

We do not investigate narcotics cases, nor do we handle internal 
narcotics traffic users. 

DEA is responsible, from what I understand, for all investiga
tions of narcotics programs. Our role is strictly to try to catch them 
on the way in. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right, thank you. 
Now, let us just shift again, if I could. The Mississippi River is, of 

course, the chief outlet for the trade in this area, and yet according 
to testimony that we received yesterday, the Customs Office only 
has two boats, neither of which is equipped to conduct surveillance 
or any sort of mission on the Mississippi River. 

Could you explain for me how Customs can truly be effective in 
interdiction of any kind of contraband being smuggled into the 
United States, but most particularly narcotics, if in fact you do not 
patrol the chief outlet or inlet for traffic? 

Mr. FISHER. I will agree that we could use a larger boat, a steel 
hull or heavy wooden hull boat. We have requested many times 
and for quite a period of time for such a boat. I don't know if any 
has been available or why we haven't received it. 

However, in that connection, the large portion of commodities 
being smuggled in would more likely be smuggled at a wharf or at 
a place where the road. meets the water, so that it could be trans
ported further. 

We feel that the ground coverage patrolling most of the area will 
do a large amount oi good. I am not saying that the boat would not 
be helpful, and I would like to have one, at least one, maybe more, 
but they are very expensive. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Excuse me. Your Il''l.npower, of course, covers 
the land area here in Np··.·, Orleans,r. . J I understand you don't 
have personnel which car ~." up to Gramercy or Baton Rouge. So if 
a vessel wanted to come \...i.J irom the mouth of the river, steam all 
the way up the river loaded to the gills with heroin-and I realize 
heroin doesn't come through here anymore-and went up to Bat-oll 
Rouge, who would be around to check it? 

Mr. FISHER. We don't have men stationed there; but they are on 
patrol. If a suspect vessel is going into the Gramercy area, our 
patrol director would detail men to go up and check the area. Also, 
we have inspectors in that area, and it is an inspector's job to 
check legitimate cargos to look for the possibility of illegal cargos. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. How many men? . 
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Mr. FISHER. I will have to ask my district director to tell me how 
many men he has at Gramercy at this time. 

Mr. FINK. A supervisory inspector and five inspectors, and in 
Baton Rouge, we have a port director and seven inspectors. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. And what shifts do they work? 
.. Mr. FINK. They work primarily 8 to 5 shifts. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So if I drove a boat in from the mouth of the 
river and arrived at Gramercy at 9 or 10 dclock at night, I might 
not get stopped? 

.. Mr. FINK. I would say that that is a pretty good assumption, yes. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. About a year and a half ago, maybe 2 years ago, 

we had some extensive discussions about your air force; and since 
then, I understand that the Howard aircraft, which was available 
at that time, has in fact been turned over to a museum, even 
though it was the fastest aircraft in the fleet. 

How do you feel your air capabilities are right now to handle 
flights into the United States through this corridor, say, from 
Mobile, Ala., to the Texas border? 

Mr. FISHER. I feel we do need an increase in the type of aircraft 
we have. 

When we gave up the Howard, it was a 40-year-old aircraft that 
developed fuel leaks that were very expensive, if repaired at all. It 
was replaced with the Beechcraft Duke twin engine that has the 
same surveillance equipment which is only a weather radar, not 
the best for scanning the ground for vessels; but it could be used to 
a certain extent. 

The only other aircraft that we have with the radar flare, which 
is the S-2, which is an old military aircraft and near its extinction, 
because they are getting near the end of the engines that can be 
used in it and there won't be any more of those engines made, so 
we could use and we should have something like a Kingair, possi
bly two aircrafts which are radar equipped in order to handle the 
area. 

We are doing a fair job with what we have now. We could do a 
better job with better equipment; but again, as I say, it is a large 
additional expense. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you have any indication from the Defense 
Department that some of their surplus aircraft would be available? 

Mr. FISHER. I have nothing definite. Our requests go through our 
Washington office, because they try to allocate where the needs are 
the greatest based on what is available. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. And how is your marine program? Have you 
now adopted certain standard operating procedures? 

Mr. FISHER. Ye!l, we have. Because of the varying coastlines and 
the various operations we have, we had to try over a period of time 
several procedures. Several months ago we completed a study and 
a plan for not only the marine program, but reallocating our 
manpower that are across the gulf area. That has been recently 
approved and is in the process of being put into operation now. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Are you going to designata a slot for a boat 
handler, a person who can manage boats? 

Mr. FISHER. We have slots for boat handlers all over. However, in 
that oonnection, I would like to make it clear that I understand 
there was quite a bit of discussion about boat handlers and boat 
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handling grades. The Office of Personnel Management has in
formed me that the grade for a man as a boat handler is a wage 
grade and much lower than an average patrol officer. His responsi
bility, to give you the grade, would be on his patrol functions, not 
the fact that he handles a boat. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. OK. What about the problem of putting all of 
your officers in uniform and requiring your boats to be marked? 

Do you believe that that is the most effective method for inter
diction of illegal vessels? 

Mr. FISHER. Well, I will say that not only is that not the most 
effective method, it is not our procedure here and has never been. 

When a man is not on a special assignment or routine, when he 
is routinely patrolling the area, we put him in uniform to let 
people know that we have customs people there. 

When we have special missions going, the man detailed or the 
men detailed to the special missions are dressed in whatever uni
form is suitable for the occasion. 

We have a certain number of vehicles marked for patrolling, and 
we have a certain number of unmarked vehicles. Whenever we 
work a program on interdiction, we use the unmarked vehicles, so 
that we will not blow the case. 

We have recently, well, fairly recently, received from our Com
missioner in Washington more relaxing on the marking of the 
boats and the aircraft. 

His current feeling is that other than maybe one aircraft marked 
in an area will go, although it hasn't been officially stated, to. more 
unmarked aircraft and only a portion of the boats marked, depend
ing on the mission we are on. 

There are occasions when we should be identified as customs 
officers, well identified. In that case we use the marked equipment. 
In other cases, we use the unmarked. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Railsback. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Yes, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to pursue that, and let me preface my remarks by 

saying that I know Mr. Chasen, and I happen to have a high 
regard for him. I do think that yesterday there were some very 
serious criticisms made of some of the policymaking and some of 
the decisionmaking by the Customs Service, and what I want to 
give you an opportunity to respond to some of the criticism. 

To begin and following the line of questioning of our chairman, is 
it true that there was a decision made by Mr. Chasen and appar
ently somebody from DEA, that did result in a change in the 
procedures relating to using unmarked vehicles and aircraft. In 
other words, what was the experience, and then what was the 
change? 

Mr. FISHER. The exact time of this or exactly what the decisions 
were, I would not want to quote at this time or misquote. 

For a period of time, we were told that the Customs Service 
would be a highly visible, uniformed service, and that--

Mr. RAILSBACK. What would be the benefit in that? That is what 
I don't quite understand. What is the benefit in having the vehicle$ 
highly visible? 
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Mr. FISHER. I am sorry, I can't give you that answer, because 
that decision was made in a higher level; and I did not agree with 
it. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. You did not agree with it either? 
Mr. FISHER. While we should have our people known as customs 

officers and at times in uniforms and at times in marked vehicles, 
there were times whenever we had the undercover type work, or at 
least the interdiction type work, where we were looking for a man 
coming in. We put a marked car out there, he would go somewhere 
else. I didn't feel it should be used all the time. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Did you relay your concern to the higherups in 
Washington that you were also concerned about that change? 

Mr. FISHER. Very much so. In fact, that was back around 1974 or 
1975 when Mr. Dickerson and I had quite a discussion, and I told 
him that in this area I didn't feel that marked vehicles and full 
uniform people at all times would do as much good. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Getting back to that first question I asked you, I 
have been trying to understand in my own mind what value could 
there be in having customs officers assigned to drug interdiction 
plainly visible; and you answered the question, you don't see any 
value either. 

Mr. FISHER. I feel sure in those days somebody gave me a reason, 
but I guess because I wasn't in favor of it, I forgot the reason. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Can you summarize for us what complaints, ap
parently by DEA, resulted in the agreement, that Customs would 
only interdict, and DEA would investigate? 

Mr. FISHER. I wouldn't want to comment on that, because I was 
not in on those discussions in Washington. The decisions were 
made in Washington, and I don't think it would be right for me to 
comment on something that is really my opinion. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Am I also correct in assuming that you really 
agree with much of the criticism leveled by some of the witnesses 
yesterday which related to the lack of sufficient aircraft as well as 
vehicles and dogs and training, too? 

Mr. FISHER. The training part, I think, there has been a miscon
ception on that. We had our people from time to time going to 
various types of schools conducted by other agencies in order to 
economize. Recently they have centralized one training that would 
give all of our patrol officers the same training, the same as we do 
for our inspectors, so that we would have uniform training 
throughout, and that is why the very small training sessions were 
discontinued, and everybody goes through the uniform training 
session at Glynco. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I see. Does the Drug Enforcement Administration 
utilize your boats or your aircraft? Don't they have two boats of 
their own in this area? 

I will ask them, too, but I thought maybe you would know what 
they have available to them. 

Mr. FISHER. I am not sure of their equipment availability. All I 
can say is when we do work together on a case of narcotics, the 
interdiction is our major responsibility; but the investigation and 
followthrough on the narcotics is theirs. 

When we work jointly, we work with all of our equipment as 
much as we can to try to economize and cover the larger area. 
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Mr. RAILSBACK. Does the Customs Service have the boats patrol
ing all of the time or periodically? 

Mr. FISHER. Not all of the time. I think that should be answered 
by my patrol people then. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Could I ask the patrol officers? 
Mr. MEDFORD. The vessels, the time they patrol is left with the 

district patrol director. They determine that based on the threat as 
they analyzed it, so there are times they will patrol with the 
marked vessel, and there are times they will go covert with the 
unmarked vessel. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I understand from all of the testimony that there 
has been a very large increase in smuggling. We know that. 

We also know that there is tremendous traffic in the various 
waterways. 

How often would you say they patrol each month? Do they go 
out maybe once or twice a month, or how often? 

Mr. MEDFORD. I couldn't answer that. It is up to the district. 
They, more or less, respond as they see it. I don't establish that at 
all at the regional level. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Are there records available that would chart 
that, or indicate when they do go out on patrol? 

Mr. MEDFORD. Yes, there are. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. I wonder if you could make those records availa-

ble, say, for the last year. 
Mr. FISHER. Could I interrupt about the patrol? 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Yes. 
Mr. FISHER. That is one of the reasons we realined the whole 

patrol program which will also now include a shifting of some of 
the boats to be used differently than we had used them in the past. 
Future performance will probably give a better picture than the 
past performance as to what the real program is like now. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I understand what you are saying, but honestly, 
and even from your comments which I agree with, I simply do not 
understand why, when you have vessels that are expected to inter
dict, why you have them marked at all. I don't quite understand 
the rationale there. 

Are there any other comments that you would like to make in 
response to some of the criticism that was leveled yesterday, or do 
you agree with most of the criticism? 

Mr. FISHER. I would say that, as far as the lack of certain 
equipment, they are right. They are right. We need equipment. I 
think that they were correct. 

I heard their comments, and as far as the attitude of the person
nel and their desire to get out and do things, I think sometimes 
they want to get cut and do too much, things that are not even 
within the scope of their operations. Some of them even want to 
arrest people when they are speeding on the streets, but we have to 
stay within our jurisdictional boundaries before we operate. 

I feel that additional equipment, better equipment would help 
their morale and help us to perform better. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Thank you very much. 
Mr. MEDFORD. I have a copy here handed to me by the district 

director of use of the vessels, number of hours of patrol, number of 
hours used in surveillance .. 



87 

Mr. RAILSBACK. We appreciate receiving that. 
[The information follows:] 

Marine Branch fiscal year 1979 

Number of times boat used in seizures........................................................................ 11 
Number of times boat seized vessels ............................................................................ 8 
Number of hours boats used .......................................................................................... 747 
Number of hours boat patrolled.................................................................................... 408 
Number of hours boat used in surveillance................................................................ 339 

MARINE VESSELS CAPABILITY 

Fuel capacily 

31 It Uniflite .................................................................................... 150(diesel) ................................. . 
20 It Raboto ..................................................................................... 60 (gas) ....................................... . 

FUEL CONSUMPTION OF BOATS-APPROXIMATELY 

Boat 

31 It Uniflite ........................................................................................................................................... . 
20 It Raboto ........................................................................................................................................... . 
24 It Chaparral ...................................................................................................................................... .. 
14 It Eldo Cralt ..................................................................................................................................... .. 
28 It Livesay ......................................................................................................................................... .. 
21 It Rineli ............................................................................................................................................ .. 

Range in miles Spero in knols 

150 
120 

Capacity in 
gallons 

150 
60 
60 
20 

200 
60 

15 
30 

Gallons burned 
per hour 

20 
12 
25 
8 

35 
10 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, will you make additional records 
available to us, if in fact we determine that we need them? 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Yes, I think Mr. Fink had another comment. 
Mr. FINK. I want to make that clear, that that only relates to the 

New Orleans District. It does not include the Mobile district, those 
statistics that I am providing. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Just one last question. Mr. Fisher, you have been 
involved for a long time with the customs service, I believe. 

Is it your feeling generally speaking, that there is good coopera
tion between DEA and Customs? Has that been your experience, or 
do you have any complaints? 

Mr. FISHER. No, I have no complaints at all. I find that in this 
area, I think all of us realize that we are all limited in resources 
and equipment. We are all anxious to accomplish the same mission, 
and we feel that wnrking together we can do it much better at a 
lower cost to the taxpayers, and there is nothing else we can do, 
unless further equipment is available, and that costs the taxpayers 
money. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. All right, thank you very much. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Fisher, I listened with a great deal of interest to your testi

mony. I realize that you have got a sizeable district and very little 
manpower to work with. Essentially, how many people are out in 
the field from your unit? 

Mr. FISHER. I would say--
Mr. GILMAN. Nonadmi.nistrative people. 
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Mr. FISHER. Roughly 250 to 300. 
Mr. GILMAN. That covers this whole region that you are talking 

about, including, well, what is the breadth and width of your 
district? 

Mr. FISHER. We cover the central gulf area, you might say. It is 
Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama, and the Florida Panhandle. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many miles in coastline is included there? 
Mr. FISHER. The coastline is about 1,160 miles with actual areas 

around 4,500 or something like that. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many ports of entry? 
Mr. FISHER. We have a total of, I would say, 17 ports of entry. 

However, some of them are unmanned ports such as Port Saint Jo 
in the Florida Panhandle. 

Mr. GILMAN. The total field force is about 400, you say. 
Mr. FISHER. We have a total of 465 people in the whole region, 

including the administrative people, the lab. 
Mr. GILMAN. Of the 17 ports how many of them are busy ports? 
Mr. FISHER. Well, the only real busy ports are in New Orleans, 

Mobile, and Baton Rouge. . 
The inland ports are in Nashville, Chattanooga, and Knoxville 

that have a medium amount but not really busy. It doesn't require 
a lot of personnel and also is an area where the occasion for 
smuggling is minimal, so it is mostly the actual commercial ship
ments that we deal with that are transferred in. 

Mr. GILMAN. To say you are understaffed would be making a 
very conservative statement, I would assume. 

Mr. FISHER. I am inclined to agree with you. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many people would you think you needed to 

do a proper job of keeping an eye on the ports of entry on your 
coastline? 

Mr. FISHER. Under today's type of operation, 25 to 30 additional 
people would give me a pretty good handle on everything other 
than the smuggling of the narcotics on the gulf coast. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you made that request to your Washington 
office? 

Mr. FISHER. Yes, I have. Every year in our budget I give the 
justification for it and request more additional personnel, and we 
usually get a few additional, but never like the request. I presume 
that is nationwide. I am not complaining about anything there, 
except it is just not available. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are you satisfied with the existing border manage
ment policy? Do you feel that we are moving in the right direction? 

Mr. FISHER. Border management policy is a pretty large deal, I 
would say. I definitely don't agree with all of it, but much of it I do. 

It is kind of difficult to answer that in one statement yes or no. 
Mr. GILMAN. The Comptroller General in his report to the Con

gress, on several occasions has recommended a revision of our 
border management policy, and in our last report dated October 25, 
1979, released just a few weeks ago, they said that the executive 
branch of the Federal Government has not developed any integrat
ed strategy or a comprehensive border control plan that considers 
all aspects of the problem and establishes clear measurable objec
tives in indicating what it intends to accomplish with the various 
law enforcement resources. 
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A plan of this type is critical because of the many agencies with 
overlapping responsibilities. 

Would you care to comment on that statement? 
Mr. FISHER. The only comment I want to make on that is that 

this is a very large country. 
Each one of the agencies will always have overlapping responsi

bilities, the same as the customs enforces laws with about 50 differ
ent agencies because the law refers to their inland circumstances, 
but when it comes across the border, the customs are the first line 
there to meet it. 

The same thing with enforcement activities. To say that anyone 
organization could handle all of the enforcement laws against nar
cotics trafficking, both inland and imported, smuggling of other 
than narcotics, controlling the gun laws, taking care of the illegal 
immigrants, it would be difficult for anyone agency to be big 
enough to be able to control itself, and yet take care of all these 
functions. 

It appears to me that we do need the different agencies, but we 
do need a little bit of coordination between them rather than 
competition. 

Mr. GILMAN. How is the coordination in this area? 
Mr. FISHER. Very good. We work together for the purpose of 

trying to comply with the law with limited resources, and I have 
never had any problems with any other agencies. 

I hope they haven't had any with me. 
Mr. GILMAN. Talking about your limited resources again, you 

mentioned 25 more people would help you out on personnel and 
you mentioned a need for a few more boats. How many more 
vessels do you need? 

Mr. FISHER. That all depends on what percentage we want to go. 
If you want to catch everything that is coming in, that could be an 
unlimited number, but to do a fair job of interdiction, if we could 
get two vessels, say about 40 foot in our operation plan, I am sorry 
I don't have it with me. 

We put a request in as to what we needed after we made this 
study. I could get a copy of that plan available for you and let you 
see actually what we requested, and that would be more definite, 
than an offhand comment from me. 

Mr. GILMAN. I would like to have that request made part of the 
record, Mr. Chairman, without objection. 

Mr. Fisher, you are asking for two more boats. Did that request 
go into your national office? 

Mr. FISHER. It is part of the total plan that I have here in our 
reorganization of the patrol and the marine functions. 

Mr. GILMAN. That request has gone in and you haven1t had a 
decision on that yet? 

Mr. FISHER. We have a decision that the program can go into 
effect, but we haven't had an answer as to just what equipment 
will be supplied us. 

Whether that is coming, I don't know yet. 
Mr. GILMAN. What other essential equipment have you requested 

that you have not received as yet? 
Mr. FISHER. Of CQurse, the air equipment which we have request

ed several times beats equipped aircraft and beats ranged aircraft. 
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Mr. GILMAN. What specific aircraft did you request? 
Mr. FISHER. We requested planes of the Kingair type. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many planes of the Kingair type? 
Mr. FISHER. We requested one at the time because we had the 82. 
Mr. GILMAN. Requested one additional Kingair? 
Mr. FISHER. Yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. Has there been any action on that request? 
Mr. FISHER. I have nothing official that it is coming as yet. 
Mr. GILMAN. What other essential equipment have you 

requested? 
Mr. FISHER. Two radars were requested to put in our aircraft. We 

had no answer on that as yet. 
Mr. GILMAN. How long have these requests been pending? 
Mr. FISHER. First request for some of this equipment was about 2 

years ago and the latest one was approximately 6 months ago. 
Mr. GILMAN. Any other essential equipment that you requested? 
Mr. FISHER. Not essential that I can think of right now, no, just 

general updating of some-of our equipment here. 
Mr. GILMAN. I note that in the testimony yesterday and today 

there has been considerable discussion about a communication ban 
for all of the enforcement agencies. 

Has anyone discussed that request with someone in the Washing
ton office? 

Mr. FISHER. I don't think-we haven't, no, we have not gone to 
Washington with it. 

In fact in our last program we had Gulf Net 1979; one of the 
major things we had that program on for was to see what we could 
do in coordinating together and communicating together. 

At that time we realized that it might be better to have one, so 
we made a check on what the costs would be, and I have it here. 

The communications that customs now has is pretty well saturat
ed in the VHF band that we operate on. 

There is no way that we could put everybody on that same 
communication network with our present equipment because al
ready it is difficult to handle it all through one piece of equipment. 

In order to put a uniform band for everybody in, we would first 
have to put another console of the same type we have, which would 
cost about $60,000, and additional channels for the console would 
run about an additional $30,000. 

In addition to that, we would have to have the long line servico 
which is an annual repeating cost of $38,000, and additional repeat-
er sites. ' 

The leasings are now running $33,000 a year that would be 
repeating costs; and with the cost of things today. that could be 
going up. 

If we put that into effect, and got the additional equipment, then 
we would have to have additional personnel to man the equipment 
because it would be a separate console; and you would have to have 
somebody for it, so we would almost double the operational staff, 
not management staff, but operational staff. 

Besides that, the other agencies using the equipment would have 
to acquire the radios with the crystal set for the frequency on 
which it would operate. 

That is a two-way radio, so that would be additional cost. 
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Now, the reason we have not gone anywhere with it at Customs 
is because this would be a consolidated deal with all agencies, and 
if we included the locals they would be included also. 

We haven't had time after our program to look into the matter 
of who would be responsible for the costs, how they would be 
prorated or who should initiate the request. 

Mr. GILMAN. How much time would it take to work out such a 
plan, Mr. Fisher? 

Mr. FISHER. I would say that since we have just completed re
cently, I don't have it with me, but recently the total results of 
Gulf Net 1979, maybe another month or two would be all we would 
need to complete the plan. 

We already have the approximate costs. We would have to find 
out what other agencies would be involved and which way we 
should go if such a plan would be put into operation. 

Mr. GILMAN. It is apparent from the testimony that we are 
receiving here that everyone seems to be in agreement that this is 
a priority request and something that is needed for law enforce
ment. 

It would seem to me you would all be able to sit down around a 
table and work out your program and make a proper request with 
regard to it. . 

Mr. FISHER. I am hoping to do that in the near future because 
now that we have completed the study, we were happy to get 
together with the Coast Guard and DEA with the results of the 
study and at that time include the local people in it, and I would 
have no objections to being the initiator to request it. 

However, I feel that the funds for it would have to come from 
others in addition to customs, knowing the kinds of budgets we 
usually get. 

Mr. GILMAN. I would hope that you would give it some priority 
attention since it apparently is quite an important tool that is 
needed, and since there is very little security with regard to the 
comMunications that you have at the present time. 

I am sure all of you recognize how important adequate communi
cation is in narcotics enforcement, and since you are in agreement, 
I would think you don't need any lengthy study. 

Please don't let Congress be an example for you, moving without 
studies. 

I am sure you can do this in a rather rapid manner, and our 
committee will try to be as helpful as we can in urging attentim'l to 
the proposal once you have submitted it. 

I am a little bit concerned about the way we handle boat traffic 
that comes into our vast coastline, and instead of trying to tighh:m 
it up, now we are allowing people just to call in any old time an.d 
report that they have landed, and all is well and it has been a nice 
day. 

Mr. FISHER. Again, as I said in connection with that, that refers 
to the private boats only, not our commercial types, or any large 
vessels coming in. 

We have a very minimal amount of that in this area. Again, as I 
said before, I am not enthused with it either. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Isn't the reason we have had so little action because 
we have done very little about the boats from other countries 
coming along our coastline? 

Mr. FISHER. Very few of those small private boats will travel 
across the whole gulf before they report in. They usually stop 
somewhere along the Florida coastline. Very few of those small 
boats come all the way through from the islands down below the 
far side of Florida, all the way over into the Louisiana and Missis
sippi area. 

They usually make their first stop somewhere in Florida. That is 
why Florida is so heavily involved in that program, where I am 
minimally involved in it. 

Mr. GILMAN. What about the boats that want to avoid those 
ports that come in along the coastline? 

What can we do to tighten up that kind of security? 
Mr. FISHER. That would have to be on advance information and 

surveillance out on the water area, because those. people, if they 
are coming in to avoid it and get by with something, are not going 
to call us and tell us they have it. 

Mr. GILMAN. How do you go about tightening that security? 
Mr. FISHER. We try to in this area, wherever possible, through 

informants or through surveillance, try to spot any unusual craft 
coming in. 

Our patrol people have contacted the marina people here and 
ask them to cooperate, and let us know if any vessel comes in and 
appears unusual, or in any way foreign. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is that surveillance from the ail'? 
Mr. FISHER. If we have air out, any kind we can get, surveillance 

of the coastlines, boats showing up in the area that are not the 
usual types. 

Mr. GILMAN. What sort of surveillance is there if there is not any 
air surveillance? 

Mr. FISHER. The patrol officers going around the marinas looking 
for what is getting in. You can't get it on the outside. 

Mr. GILMAN. That is your patrol officer? 
Mr. FISHER. Yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. How often do your officers get in and out of the 

marinas? 
Mr. FISHER. That would vary. I don't know. 
Mr. FINK. We don't have a schedule, but it is a frequent method 

of operation. 
Mr. GILMAN. Are they in and out of all of the marinas daily? 
Mr. FINK. Certainly not daily, but we do have an excellent rap

port with a number of the marina operators in this area who do 
respond to us and notify us when there is any unusual activity. 

Mr. GILMAN. Would that be just the docking of a boat from 
another port? 

Mr. FINK. Oh, no, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. How do you know when you have got unusual 

activity onboard? 
Mr. FINK. We had a case, I think it was last fall, where a marine, 

pardon me, it was spring, a ma.rine operator down across the high 
rise ridge called us that a vessel was aClling in a suspicious manner. 
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We went down and made a seizure on the vessel and it contained 
I don't know how many pounds of marihuana. I am really pleased 
with the cooperation that we are getting from the marine 
operators. 

Mr. GILMAN. I am pleased to hear that, but if they don't dock in 
a marina and you don't pick them up by air, I assume they get into 
the network without any problem, is that right? 

Mr. FINK. That is probably true and so far as the reporting 
requirements for a small craft, that originated on the Canadian 
border about 25 years ago. 

Having spent some time up on the Canadian border as an inspec
tor, it was a normal thing for people to cross the border there on a 
boat, call the Customs Office and tell them that they had no 
people, no aliens onboard, that they were all U.S. citizens, no 
merchandise to declare, and they were free to go. 

That privilege was extended by regulation and law probably 
some 10 years ago because there was, I believe, some consideration 
that we were discriminating against other countries as opposed to 
our friends north of the border. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are you satisfied that, within the present, tele
phone reporting for small boats is adequate enough? 

Mr. FINK. I absolutely am not, sir, but by the same token, the 
people that report in all probability would not be the smugglers. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you have any recommendations with regard to 
tightening up the security on smaller craft? 

Mr. FINK. Our headquarters recently started and implemented 
what we call a vessel reporting system, and very basically it is very 
comparable to our PAIR system which we used for private aircraft 
in which we identify the low risk vessel and concentrate on those 
who don't report, and certainly this "is going to b8 our mode of 
operation, but this has been a long and tedious task. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you started implementing that system? 
Mr. FINK. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Has it proved to be effective? 
Mr. FINK. Not so far as the small vessel craft are concerned here. 

It was very effective along the Mexican border. I came here a year 
ago from the Mexican border, Mr. Gilman. 

Mr. GILMAN. What about small aircraft? You say there are about 
700 some airports in this region. How do you take care of the 
reporting requirements for aircraft that come from another land? 

Mr. FINK. You want me to answer that? 
Mr. GILMAN. Please. 
Mr. FINK. The FAA work with us very closely in notifying us of 

foreign aircraft arrival, Mr. Congressman. 
Mr. GILMAN. What is done about that? 
Mr. FINK. Aircraft can only land at designated airports of entry, 

and we will send a man out for the inspection of the aircraft. 
Mr. GILMAN. How quickly does somebody get to that aircraft 

after it has been reported? 
Mr. FINK. In most cases we are there prior to the time that the 

aircraft arrives. 
Mr. GILMAN. And I aSsume then you have clandestine airfields 

around the area. What do you do to check on those? 
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Mr. FINK. That is not in my area of responsibility, but it is under 
the control director who has the responsibility for the air support 
program. I am not passing the buck. 

Mr. MEDFORD. With the limited personnel-
Mr. GILMAN. Could you identify yourself, please? 
Mr. MEDFORD. Jerry Medford, regional patrol director. With lim

ited personnel, we do a very sorry job, but there is no possible way 
with six pilots, four air officers, and seven aircraft out here that we 
could possibly cover 700 airports. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many would you need to cover them? 
Mr. MEDF01W. It is impossible. It would take an astronomical 

number to do the job. We try to do it through a profile system that 
we have identified. 

Our officers send out to fixed-base operators and that profile 
identifies suspension. They may see an aircraft that has four or 
five large fuel tanks onboard or an aircraft with windows taped off 
that they don't want anybody to go onboard. 

This, plus a few other, 10 or 15, are considered profile that a 
small fixed-base operator may then notify our unit they have a 
suspect. 

Mr. GILMAN. You send an aircraft in and take a look? 
Mr. MEDFORD. We try to. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many are operable right now? 
Mr. MEDFORD. Thirty percent down for maintenance at any given 

time. 
It would probably-out of seven aircraft, we probably have two 

down for maintenance. 
Mr. GILMAN. Five operating at what time? 
Mr. MEDFORD. At any given time. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many pilots? 
Mr. MEDFORD. Six pilots on board, a total of eight. 
We have two vacancies and we are in the process of hiring one 

now and in the process of doing a background investigation on the 
individual before he can come on board. 

We hope he will be onboard by January 1. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do your aircraft engage in coastline surveillance? 
Mr. MEDFORD. To a limited extent. It would be an impossibility to 

put it on patrols. We know that they don't work. We still have to 
depend on our air officers and pilots getting in, getting the infor
mation. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you do any patrol work at all? 
Mr. MEDFORD. Yes, but only on response from a district. The 

district may say that they have a suspect vessel offshore and they 
may be able to identify it by name. 

Mr. GILMAN. That is an investigation. How about regular patrol? 
Mr. MEDFORD. Patrols are nonproductive. We don)t do that with 

any of the aircraft. It is an impossibility. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do we have any aircraft of any of the agencies 

doing border patrol? 
Mr. MEDFORD. Along the Mexican border they do it. 
Mr. GILMAN. How about in this area? 
Mr. MEDFORD. Any time we put a patrol out there, there are 

dozens of aircraft, military traffic, out there, traffic going east to 
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west, say from Miami to Houston, there is no way we could identify 
and sort the good from the bad. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. Fisher, if I could read to you a statement, just a portion of a 

statement by Mr. Thornton yesterday, I would like to ask your 
comments on it. 

He says: 
Notwithstanding the present inadequate equipment and with limited manpower, 

the patrol unit in New Orleans has had some limited success. During fiscal year 
1978 the first half of fiscal year 1979, the New Orleans patrol seized 21 vessels. 
Since it has been estimated that Customs seizes only 8 percent of the total contra
band smuggled, we are talking about approximately another 275 vessels that got 
away. 

This is a statistical point made to demonstrate the scope of smuggling activity. 
During that same period, Customs in New Orleans seized 532,000 pounds of 

marihuana. If the 8-percent figure is a correct estimate, 6.5 million pounds got 
through undetected. 

That represents a value of $392 million entered through New Orleans during the 
last one and a half years. 

He asks would it not be logical to assume, given the proper 
equipment and manpower, a significant portion of this traffic could 
be interdicted? 

Mr. Fisher, my question to you is posed with this premise. You 
have said that there are insufficient funds to provide you with the 
additional manpower. There are insufficient funds to provide you 
with sufficient boats. We have heard that the boats that you have 
are marked, the two boats that you have for this enormous amount 
of coastline are marked; are they not? 

Mr. FISHER. One is marked. The other is not. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Excuse me. Neither has the gasoline capacity to 

travel much further than the mouth of the river and back. 
We have heard that your planes are not sufficient in number, 

and it seems to me that if these figures are correct, if these esti
mates are correct, we are talking about $392 million worth of 
contraband that has come into this area. Would it not be worth
while to attempt to get the national office to authorize you addi
tional manpower ahd equipment so that you can effectively, or to 
some degree more effectively combat this very pervasive narcotics 
smuggling problem in this area? 

Mr. FISHER. First, we are assuming that those estimates are 
correct. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Right. 
Mr. FISHER. If the estimates are correct, then I say "Yes," but 

then we have already requested and are hoping to get better boats. 
I have here for you a list of my boats and the capacity and the 

gallons burned per hour. 
The Uniflite, 31-foot Uniflite boat we have has a capacity of 150 

gallons and burns 20 gallons per hour. 
The Raboto is a 20-foot boat and has a capacity of 60 gallons, and 

burns 12 gallons per hour. 
Those are the two that are in the New Orleans area. 
The additional boats are over in the Mobile area where we have 

much more coastline spread out. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. Without objection, that document that you refer 
to will be made part of the record when we can make a copy, if 
that is all right. 

Mr. FISHER. Sure. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. I take it those are the two boats, neither of 

which are qualified to travel on the Mississippi River? 
Mr. FISHER. That is right. 
A 14-foot Eldo craft with fiberglass hull. 
The Mississippi River, with its sunken logs, its current the way it 

is, it would be risky to use these boats in that river for any length 
of time. We have requested steel hull boats with longer range. 

We are hoping to get some soon. I have no assurance that we 
will, but I have been told that they keep looking at the seized 
vessels and other vessels we have to use them. 

I don't know if there is any place to buy brand new boats of that 
type for us. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, sir. 
Have you any other comments? 
All right, sir, Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Just one last request of you. 
What would you think would be the most effective thing that our 

committee could do to be helpful to you in your efforts? 
Mr. FISHER. Not knowing exactly what happens in Washington 

on reallocation of resources, I put on the last part of my statement 
here, anything that the committee can do to improve the budgets 
allowed for Customs functions and the number of personnel slots 
that we can have when the budget is allocated would assist us in 
probably getting more people here. 

I feel from meetings that I have had in Washington that it is 
quite a problem determining which are the areas most needed in 
money and personnel, and I would not want to be the one to say 
that it is not adequately or properly divided, but we usually end up 
with a lot less than what we say we need. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Fisher. 
[Mr. Fisher's prepared statement appears on p. 136.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, gentlemen, for giving us your time. 
At this time let me say that we have learned that Mayor Morial 

is not able to appear before us today because of other commit
ments, but the mayor has prepared a statement which, without 
objection, will be entered into the record. 

[Mayor Morial's prepared statement appears on p. 138.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mayor Morial has sent his assistant Mr. Claude 

H. Reese, director of the Bureau of Drug Affairs who will stand to 
answer any questions that we might have for him. 

Mr. Reese, you are welcome. We would like to swear you at this 
time in accordance with the procedures of the committee. Raise 
your right hand. 

Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth and 
nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

Mr. REESE. I do. 
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TESTIMONY OF CLAUDE H. REESE, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF THE 
MAYOR, BUREAU OF DRUG AFFAIRS, NEW ORLEANS, LA. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Reese, we have the statement from the 
mayor which was introduced in the record. 

The principal function of this committee is to see what can be 
done to attempt to slow down or curtail the entrance of drugs into 
this general area, either for commercial purposes elsewhere or for 
use right here in the city. 

If you have any comments along those lines on your own, we 
would like to hear them. 

Mr. REESE. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I was 
asked by the mayor to represent him at this hearing. 

The mayor sincerely regrets that he could not be present. 
His options were to continue to be involved in the budget process 

for the city of New Orleans or to come to the hearing. 
It was necessary for him to be available to the city council for 

this week, so that he could participate in the public hearings that 
have been scheduled by the city council for this period. He regrets 
not being able to be present at the hearing this morning. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. That is quite all right. I know the mayor's 
concern for the drug problem in this city. I personally talked with 
him about it and the mayor is doing a great job with the resources 
that he has, and we want to offer him any assistance that we can 
from the standpoint of this committee, and I hope you will convey 
those thoughts back to him. 

How about your thoughts on drug use and drug abuse in this 
city? Could we be doing a better job? 

Mr. REESE. I think we certainly could, Congressman Livingston. 
There is a need for us to develop the means of getting greater 

support for all of the drug abuse effort in the local community. 
In my own estimation that is an extremely serious dimension of 

the local drug problem. 
I know for sure that it would be easier for us to attempt drug 

abuse prevention efforts if we could count on a greater measure of 
community support. 

We have done any number of program activities in an effort to 
generate that support, but I must honestly say that that is a 
serious problem in our effort to work on the demand side of the 
drug problem. 

I am not directly responsible for any drug traffic prevention 
activity. I would just say that it would certainly be easier for us on 
the demand side if there was a better job done of interdicting the 
flow of drugs within the area of our city . 
. Mr. LIVINGSTON. What about programs to educate the populace 
on the dangers of drugs and to get to the youngsters in the city to 
warn them of the hazards of drqg abuse? Are those coming along 
fairly well? 

Mr. REESE. At a general level the entire drug program communi
ty, including my office, has the responsibility to work effectively to 
develop a public consciousness about the community drug problem. 

At a more specitic level, we do have a program which includes 
three primary preventi.on projections. Those projections are com
munity based and it has not been easy to generate the funding 
resources for them. 

58-282 0 - 80 - 8 
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There is a great need to continue to apply most of our resources 
to the treatment and rehabilitation components in the program. 

But, we do have three primary prevention community based 
projections which are essential to disseminate information about 
the problem of drug abuse and to direct their efforts at youth, and 
adolescents in the community. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. What are your chief needs in implementing 
those programs? 

Mr. REESE. Well, we have three programs already on line. The 
problem is that we just simply cannot get enough funding re
sources from our State and Federal funding sources to develop any 
additional primary prevention projects in the system. 

Mr. GILMAN. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Absolutely. Be happy to. 
Mr. GILMAN. I thank the gentleman for yielding. 
What is the extent of resources that you receive from the local 

and State governments? 
Mr. REESE. We receive program resources from all three levels of 

government. 
Most of our funding comes from your level of government, Mr. 

Gilman. 
We receive in excess of $2 million from NIDA for treatment and 

rehabilitation funding, and we receive approximately $100,000 
maybe $200,000 from the State for the program and the city pro
vides an estimate of about $180,000. 

Mr. GILMAN. Does the $180,000 include law enforcement? 
Mr. REESE. No, it does not. I am only talking about what the city 

of New Orleans does through my office, which is the drug abuse 
prevention function in our community. 

Mr. GILMAN. 'rhen your total budget is a little less than $2.5 
million? 

Mr. REESE. Exactly. 
Mr. GILMAN. Of that $2.5 million, the city provides a little less 

than 10 percent, is that correct? 
Mr. REESE. That is correct. 
Mr. GILMAN. What about in law enforcemE>nt? What is the city's 

budget with regard to drug enforcement? 
Mr. REESE. I am really not familiar with funding levels for the 

narcotics unit of the New Orleans Police Department. That is 
essentially the available resource to the mayor to function on the 
supply side of the drug problem in our community. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you think this city is doing enough in this 
direction? Do you think the city is providing the kind of resources 
to the problem that you have? 

Mr. REESE. I think the city is struggling to manage a number of 
problem areas in the local community. 

We are an urban center and we are not devoid of any of the 
traditional range of social ills and ailments, and my only comment 
is that it is not an easy matter for the city of New Orleans to 
budget the needed resources to respond to the full range of problem 
areas in the community. . 

Mr. GILMAN. That applies to any municipal, State or Federal or 
governmental organization at the present time. The tax dollars are 
hard to come by certainly in every direction. Is this a serious 
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problem in New Orleans? Is it a growing problem, minimal prob
lem? How do you perceive the narcotics problem in New Orleans? 

Mr. REESE. I think it is a continually increasing problem in the 
community. It continues to seriously threaten the ability to provide 
for human productivity in our community. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many addicts do you estimate you have in 
New Orleans? 

Mr. REESE. The head count on hardcore addicts in the communi-
ty is an estimate, and it is in the range of 4,000 to 6,000. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many? 
Mr. REESE. 4,000 to 6,000. 
Mr. GILMAN. Of course, that is a conservative estimate. Realisti

cally what would you estimate? 
Mr. REESE. I would estimate that it probably approaches a range 

of 6,000 to 9,000 in the community. . 
Mr. GILMAN. 6,000 to 9,000 addicts in the community. Has that 

figure been growing over the last few years? 
Mr. REESE. It fluctuates. At one time it was greater than that 

and at other times it was less, and the indication now is that there 
is a possibility that we will start to go back to levels that are not 
necessarily tolerable by our community. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has heroin, the amount of heroin usage been grow
ing in this area? 

Mr. REESE. There was a period when we started to see less heroin 
in the community, as indicated by the number of new admits in 
our program, but there is an indication now that we may begin to 
see a rise in the number of new cases being presented to our 
program. 

Mr. GILMAN. Did you have any overdose deaths in New Orleans 
last year? 

Mr. REESE. I would have to estimate that last year was not a 
year of an excessive number of OD's in the community. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many did you have last year? 
Mr. REESE. I can't recall the figure. 
Mr. GILMAN. What about cocaine usage? We note there is a great 

deal of cocaine coming into this region. 
Mr. REESE. I get reports there is certainly a great increase in the 

use of cocaine in the community. Those reports are derived from 
street sources or from program sources and from other sources in 
the community . 

Mr. GILMAN. There were some indications from your enforce
ment officer that PCP was on the rise in this area. 

Mr. REESE. That is exactly correct, and those indications are 
rather convincing to me that Wfl are facing and confronting a 
serious problem in the use of PCP in New Orleans. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are you finding increased usage in the schools 
among the young people? 

Mr. REESE. I think there is increased usage. That is only a guess 
because we have not really done a responsible study of drug activi
ty within the public school district or the private or parochial 
school district in New Orleans in the last 3 to 4 years, but there 
are indications that that is certainly the case. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Reese, do you think that 13 police officers, 
patrolmen, is an adequate force to stem the narcotics trafficking in 
the city of New Orleans? 

Mr. REESE. Yes, I do. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you think they have done an adequate job? 
Mr. REESE. I think they have done the best job possible, given the 

level of resources. 
Mr. GILMAN. That is what I am asking you. Do you need more 

manpower or are you satisfied that that is sufficient manpower to 
take care of the whole law enforcement effort in the city of New 
Orleans? 

Mr. REESE. I would have to consider that question could best be 
answered at a time when you could see the possibility of new 
resources. 

I would say that now, Mr. Gilman, I certainly don't think that is 
enough of a level of manpower to respond to the scope and intensi
ty of the drug problem in New Orleans? 

Mr. GILMAN'. You wouldn't make any recommendation to the 
mayor to increase any enforcement people? 

Mr. REESE. I am sure the narcotics unit is competent in the 
budget process to present its own recommendations. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are you the mayor's narcotics consultant? 
Mr. REESE. No, I am not. Would you explain what you mean by 

that? 
Mr. GILMAN. What is your position? 
Mr. REESE. I am director of the Office of the Mayor, Bureau of 

Drug Affairs and advise the mayor. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you get into any drug policy discussions with the 

administration? Enforcement and eradication and prevention isn't 
all tied up in one review of policy? You have segregated complete
ly, and built a wall between you? 

Mr. REESE. No, not exactly. We are all a part of one local govern
ment. 

Mr. GILMAN. What I am trying to seek out heJ,'e, are you con
vinced that the city administration has taken sufficient steps to try 
to prevent and enforce and eradicate the drug problem locally, or 
do you think something more should be done? 

Mr. REESE. I accept that more should be done. 
Mr. GILMAN. Where should it be done? 
Mr. REESE. I think it should be done on both sides of the prob

lem. There is more needed on the demand side of the problem, as 
well as on the supply side of the problem. 

Mr. GILMAN. $183,000 out of a $2 million program, and only 
assigning some 13 police officers leaves something to be desired 
with regard to the local effort, and certainly there is a great deal 
more that can be done from the Federal region, but it is a sharing 
type of thing that, yes, the Federal Government should be doing 
some things, but so too should the local government. 

I hope you are going to be concentrating in that area. 
Mr. REESE. I intend to do that. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you have any problem, Mr. Reese, with regard 

to a Single-State Agency allocating funds? I know you get funding 
from that. Does that come down through the State? Do you get it 
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directly or have any problem in allocation of funds from the Feder
al Government through the State? 

Mr. REESE. Yes, we do. I am, in fact, vice chairman of the 
National Association for City Drug Coordination and we have had 
the privilege of talking with some of the members of the Select 
Committee who are present now, as well as the Honorable Lester 
Wolff, chairman of your committee. 

We have discussed the problem, the inadequate role of local chief 
executives in the national drug program, and we have suggested 
that there is much more of an involvement that ought to be pro
vided to mayors in major urban cities where there is a heavy 
~onception of the societal drug problem; and while we do not advo
cate that the single-State agency system be dismantled, we very 
strongly advocate and have presented testimony to your committee 
and to other congressional committees that there is a need for 
NIDA to definitely look to, maybe in the case of 18 to 20 cities, a 
more direct relationship than they presently have. 

I think without a doubt a city like ours, should have a chance, I 
should say, to more effectively present its needs to NIDA, and to 
get a better response from NIDA without having to be totally 
dependent upon a single-State agency system that does not in every 
case allow for effective involvement. 

Mr. GILMAN. What is the major expenditure that you are making 
with regard to these $2% million of funds? 

Mr. REESE. The major expenditure in the program is in the 
treatment and rehabilitation component of the program. 

The main procedure in the program is methadone. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many people do you have in the methadone 

treatment programs? 
Mr. REESE. 750 people in the methadone treatment programs. 
Mr. GILMAN. How has your success rate been? 
Mr. REESE. We believe we are rather close to the national aver

age of about a 15 to 20 percent success rate. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Gilman. Mr. Reese 

we appreciate your coming and testifying, and thank you for ap
pearing on behalf of the mayor. 

At this time we will go into the second official panel, Rear Adm. 
Paul Yost, commander of the 8th District of the Coast Guard, and 
Capt. Clyde T. Lusk, Cmdr. Charles Morgan, and Commander 
Gehring of the Coast Guard . 

Gentlemen, would you come forward, please? 
Gentlemen, I understand that. there were some technical adjust

ments that you may want to take care of. You are welcome to do 
that at this time. 

Will you stand and be sworn? 
Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you will give will be 

the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth, so help you 
God? 

Admiral YOST. I do. 
Captain LusK. I do. 
Commander MORGAN. I do. 
Commander GEHRING. I do. 
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TESTIMONY OF REAR ADM. PAUL A. YOST, COMMANDER, 8TH 
DISTRICT, U.S. COAST GUARD, ACCOMPANIED BY CAPT, 
CLYDE T. LUSK, JR., CHIEF OF OPERATIONS, 8TH DISTRICT; 
CMDR. CHARLES MORGAN, CHIEF OF INTELLIGENCE AND 
LAW ENFORCEMENT, 8TH DISTRICT, AND CMDR. HOWARD B. 
GEHRING, COMMANDING OFFICER, COAST GUARD CUTTER 
DEPENDABLE 
Admiral YOST. Mr. Chairman, I think we are ready at your 

convenience, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right, sir. 
Admiral, I understand with respect to our designation for Cmdr. 

Charles Morgan that his technicl;ll title is in fact chief of the 
intelligence and law enforcement rather than chief of sea security, 
so we will make that correction for the record. 

Admiral YOST. Good, thank you. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, welcome all of you. We a.re glad to 

have you, and we appreciate your coming before this ta.sk force and 
testifying on the Coast Guard's impact upon narcotics smuggling in 
the Greater New Orleans and southwest regions. 

Without any further deJ.ay, Admiral Yost, you may either pre
sent your statement for the record or give it verbatim. 

Admiral YOST. Thank you, sir. 
I thought I would summarize my statement. It has been provided 

for the record, and we would like it to go into the record in its 
entirety. 

[Admiral Yost's prepared statement appears on p. 139.] 
Admiral YOST. I am Rear Adm. Paul A. Yost, Jr., commander of 

the U.S. Coast Guard's 8th District" an area which extends from 
Apalachicola, Fla., on the east to Brownsville, Tex., on the west, 
and inland approximately 500 miles up the Mississippi River. 

Accompanying me are Capt. Clyde T. Lusk, Jr., my chief of 
operations; on my left Cmdr. Charles W. Morgan, the chief of my 
intelligence and law enforcement branch, and Cmdr. Howard B. 
Gehring, the commanding officer of U.S. Coast Guard Cutter De
pendable, which serves under my command and which is stationed 
at Panama City, Fla. 

We are pleased to have this opportunity to address the Coast 
Guard's role in drug interdiction and to otherwise participate in 
your review of the problems confronting and the effectiveness of 
enforcement 8gency response to the drug importation problem. 

We in the 8th Coast Guard District are acutely aware of the need 
for continuous close liaison with the Drug Enforcement Adminis
tration and the U.S. Custom.s Service in order to make best use of 
our combined resources and, of equally great importance, of the 
need to minimize the possibility that well-intentioned boarding ... 
activity by our units might disrupt carefully orchestrated shoreside 
efforts by our fellow agencies that would provide much greater 
deterrent to drug import activities. 

I understand that you are aware of the strategy developed by the 
Coast Guard to interdict drug-laden vessels at the several "choke" 
p!:l.sses in the Caribbean in preference to total reliance upon inter
diction near our long and difficult-to-patrol coastline. Toward en
hancement of that strategy, the fo1,11' medium endurance cutters 
under my command are frequently assigned to interdiction patrols 
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in the Yucatan Pass area of the neighboring 7th Coast Guard 
District headquarters in Miami. 

Customs agents typically accompany us on those patrols and air 
support is provided by an embarked helicopter ;::lnd fixed wing 
coverage from 7th and 8th District air stations. We have recently 
conducted a number of multisurface unit activities, including sever
al wherein a 210-foot medium endurance cutter was assigned an 82-
foot patrol boat as well as an H-52 helicopter for coordinated 
operations. We are particularly proud of the seizures by 7th and 
8th District units in and near these choke points. 

Our secondary line of defense consists of coastal aircraft and 82-
foot patrol boat sorties, frequently in support of each other. Such 
sorties are coordinated by our group commanders in close coopera
tion with U.S. Customs and the Drug Enforcement Administration 
and are conducted to the maximum extent possible with the re
sources available to us. Regrettably, this second line of defense is 
extremely thin and is not continuous. 

All units involved, whether a medium endurance cutter, a patrol 
boat, or an aircraft, are subject to diversion from law enforcement 
patrol to answer an urgent search and rescue need. Of late, we 
have been troubled by a number of false alarms in the search and 
rescue area which are leading us to suspect that our patrol forces 
are being drawn off by our drug importation opponents who are 
becoming increasingly clever at analyzing our strategies and inter
cepting our communications. 

I have very quickly described our activities and I hope I have 
conveyed the pride that we have in our achievements. I do not, 
however, want to give you the impression that we are satisfied 
with the results of our labors. The Coast Guard is used to complet
ing its missions. If someone is missing at sea we search until he is 
found or until we believe he cannot be found alive; if we are 
involved in an oil spill we work until the spill is cleaned up, and in 
every other way in the broad area of our involvement finis!' the 
job. 

We are frustrated at our obvious lack of success in controlling 
the maritime import of drugs in the Gulf of Mexico. We are driving 
our personnel to work hours in ex:cess of twice that typically found 
in the private sector; we are driving our vessels and aircraft to the 
point where maintenance and parts problems are troublesome, and 
we are doing our best to be innovative and flexible in our response. 
Certainly we have seized vessels and drugs and we have no doubt 
deterred much smuggling, as is evidenced by our occasional finding 
of an abandoned drug-laden vessel or huge numbers of bales of 
marihuana floating near our shores but, notwithstanding our ef
forts, drugs are being imported. 

Drug interdiction is an important challenge to the men under 
my command and daily pursuit of those engaged in smuggling is 
interesting and morale-enhancing, particularly when successful. 
However, our interdiction patrols do not cover even most of the 
coast part of the time, much less all of the coast all of the time. 

We are very proud of the job we are doing with the resources 
available to us, and we would like at this time to thank the 
committee for their support of H.R. 2538, which we look to be an 
important enforcement tool, once that legislation is in place. 
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My staff and I would be most pleased now to respond to your 
questions. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, Admiral, and I want to commend 
you on your statement. 

Gentlemen, do you have any comment to add at this time? 
[No response.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you. I think you have very fairly ap-

praised your capabilities. 
Oh, excuse me, Captain Lusk has a statement. 
Would you like to present your statement at this time, Captain? 
Captain LusK. My statement was intended for the afternoon 

panel on the Gulf Net operation. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. That is right. 
All right, thank you. We will hold that in abeyance and look 

forward to hearing from you later on that issue. 
Admiral, of course we have heard a lot of testimony about the 

influx of narcotics trade, particularly since reinforced efforts were 
implemented in Florida. 

Is it your assessment, sir, that there has been an increase in 
imported narcotics activities in this area say, in the last year or so? 

Admiral YOST. I have been in this job now about 17 months. 
When I got to this district, I felt that more and more drugs were 
coming into the central Gulf of Mexico because of the effectiveness 
of the efforts in the Florida, Miami-Tampa areas. 

For that reason, I increased our drug interdiction efforts by a 
significant amount. I can give you patrol hour figures, et cetera. In 
most cases we doubled or even increa&ed beyond doubling our 
efforts in the 17 months that I have been here. 

In response to that, we have seen the drug importation effort 
become more sophisticated. 

We have seen more of it move over toward Texas where it had 
not been before, so I think yes, we have chased it from Florida to 
Louisiana, to Texas, and now it is probably moving up the eastern 
seaboard; but it moves away from where the effort is. 

I have certainly increased the effort significantly in the 8th 
Coast Guard District within the last 17 months. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Where do you perceive the source of the import
ed material? 

Admiral YOST. It is the conventional wisdom that most of it is 
coming out of Colombia. I feel that is probably so, through the 
passes or one of the choke points or now some of it up the eastern 
seaboard. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you know why Colombia is the point of 
origin? Why that country specifically? 

Admiral YOST. I think Colombia has a very excellent growing 
area for marihuana. It is an isolated area where their law enforce
ment does not put a great burden on those people who are growing 
it, or those people who are transporting it. 

I have discussed this at a social event with the consul general of 
Colombia, and I think that that fine lady basically agrees with me. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Have you seen any turnaround in the past 
months? 
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I understand that by means of a treaty recently signed that they 
have sworn to start to curtail their own violators and agree to 
accept any felons that we might extradite to them. 

Admiral YOST. I think Colombia is very willing to cooperate and 
that was the information I got from their New Orleans consul 
general. I think that they have a major problem. They have a long 
coastline, as we do, and very few assets. 

I can't say that I have seen a great improvement, but again, I 
don't gather that much foreign intelligence. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Let's talk about your own capabilities within 
the Coast Guard. 

I understand that most employees of the Coast Guard are gener
al enlistees in that they are not designated for a specific rate or 
trade. Don't you think, Admiral, that it might be more advanta
geous in the field of smuggling to have people who are trained 
specifically in law enforcement and in search-and-seizure oper
ations so that they could handle this specific sort of violation? 

Admi.ral YOST. I think what you are asking me is basically 
should we suboptimize in a particular area, and I think if we did 
that in any mission that we have that we would perform that 
mission better. 

Aids to navigation, drug enforcement, search and rescue, any 
mission you give, if you say optimize that mission at the cost of 
other missions, I could do that mission better, you bet, but I don't 
think that we would put out the product over the broad scope of 
our authority for the American pe'Jple at the cost benefit we are 
now doing it. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So in the near future you don't anticipate that 
the Coast Guard will implement a specific rating process for their 
employees? 

Admiral YOST. I am quite sure that right now the Coast Guard 
has no plans or intent to do that sort of thing. 

We do have plans and intent to upgrade our training to take 
those people who are involved in the drug interdiction business and 
give them all of the training that we can give them. 

We are also involved in stabilizing our tours so that, once we 
have a man trained, we do not transfer him within because of 
Coast Guard internal politW in a short period of time and have to 
train somebody else. 

I would say that the retention is a major problem in the Coast 
Guard, just as it is in every military service today. 

Last year we took in new recruits to replace people getting out of 
the Coast Guard, about 25 percent of our enlisted force. If we again 
take in that many this year, you will see that within 2 years 
approximately 50 percent of all coastguardsmen will have 2 years 
or less in the Coast Guard. That is a major training retention 
problem, and we are better off, it is my understanding we are 
better off than the other military services in this regard. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Now the process of interdicting smugglers has 
to be fairly dangerous. I understand to date you have lost no boatr" 
and you have lost no men, but certainly it has to be considered 
hazardous duty to a degree. 

I am concerned because of that rapid turnover of which you 
speak, because of the procedure of transferring a man from one 
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area of duties to another, that perhaps you really are not getting 
the maximum out of your men in readiness and ability to handle 
dangerous criminals. 

I am a little bit concerned for the safety of your men. Are there 
any procedures being implemented that might assure Congress 
that that is not really a problem? 

Admiral YOST. Well, I think it is a problem, and we have got to 
recognize it is a problem. We are implementing some new proce
dures and have been ever since my arrival in this district, and 
certainly, throughout the other districts in the Coast Guard, we are 
doing approximately the sante t.hing. 

One of the things that has proved extremely helpful and satisfar.
tory is asking Customs to help us with our training in this regard. 

They are doing that, I would say, every unit that we have regu
larly involved in drug interdiction has had training in the handling 
of criminals, when to shoot, when not to shoot, how to handle an 
armed man, this kind of thing. I am equally as concerned that we 
shoot somebody we don't have to shoot as I am on the other side of 
it. So far we have done very well in that. I lose a little sleep over it 
at nights. 

Some of our men are very young, and they have not been in the 
Coast Guard very long. They are very eager, and they want to do a 
job. We are giving them the training as,fast as we can give it to 
them, and every unit's boarding party has been adequately trained. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So to the degree that they are trained in that 
specific endeavor, there is some degree of specialization? 

Admiral YOST. There is no one going aboard a vessel for drug 
interdiction that has not been trained in the use of small arms, and 
we are now trying to assure that all of them have been trained in 
the when-to-shoot type of thing. It is a movie with a talget, and 
they go through the scenario, it is very real life; and if they don't 
shoot the target at the right time then they have to go back 
through the training. 

When you put a man in that position, sooner or later somebody 
is going to shoot at the wrong time. You know, it is just a matter of 
odds. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Beyond just the matter of violence, which is 
certainly a spontaneous thing, what about criminal intelligence? 
Certainly you must handle a certain amount of criminal intelli
gence from time to time? Wouldn't it be better if you had special
ized in assimilating this type of information? 

Admiral YOST. We do have specialists in the intelligence field. 
Now they are not assigned to an intelligence rate, but they are 

taken out of a rate that they are in for a period of time and moved 
into intelligence, go through an intelligence school and stay in that 
particular job for a tour of duty and sometimes multiple tours of 
duty. Extensions in that rate are relatively easy to come by if a 
man wants to stay in. 

We restrict ourselves, and this is an internal policy, we restrict 
ourselves to intelligence that we can gain overtly, and we restrict 
ourselves to intelligence that we gain in a maritime mode. 

We don't encourage our agents, and in fact we encourage them 
not to try to obtain intelligence by sitting in the barrooms or doing 
the covert type of intelligence, because that is the DEA bag, and 
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that is the Customs bag. They are trained for it and know how to 
handle it, and we are more concerned that we get one of our young 
guys who suddenly becomes a James Bond in his own eyes and he 
gets involved in something he can't handle, and we rely on DEA. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Fine. 
There has been some considerable discussion about a uniform 

police frequency and uniform frequency for handling narcotics traf
ficking and the like. What is your feeling about such a frequency? 

Admiral YOST. I am very strongly in support of that. 
I have talked to Charlie Fisher, head of Customs, here about it at 

some length, and we are mutually supportive of each other. We 
have gone to Washington for frequency allocation. 

As I am sure the committee knows, frequency allocation is a very 
intricate process, and it has international implications as well. 
Frequencies are allocated to each country by an international com
mittee. The frequencies that are allocated to our country are allo
cated nationally to the various agencies. 

When you allocate a frequency as we are talking about here, you 
have to take it away from somebody else. There are no spare 
frequencies, and that is a process that goes on in Washington that 
is both slow and complicated, and it is moving, I understand, very 
nicely at the moment, and we do expect a frequency very, very 
soon. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. How soon, Admiral? 
Admiral YOST. I would hate to say. I would hope we would have 

one within the next few months, a common frequency. Now that is 
not a secur,e frequency. As you know, there is no such thing as a 
secure frequency. Anybody can come up on your frequency. Drug 
smugglers routinely come up on our frequencies. We know that. In 
wartime the enemy comes up on your frequency and the name of 
the game then is to code your frequencies, to get voice scramblers 
and that sort of thing; and that kind of gear is expensive. 

The frequency is critical, so once you set a common frequency, 
then all of us would have to try to secure the voice common 
communications on that frequency by procuring gear that will 
scramble it. We are probably a year away from secure voice on a 
common frequency. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Admiral, we thank you for taking the time to put together all of 

your thoughts with regard to our effort in trying to produce a 
b~tter enforcement effort in this part of the country. 

Examining the role of the Coast Guard, in listening to some of 
the other efforts in patrolling our coastline and trying to make our 
country more secure from illicit narcotic trafficking, what do you 
think would be the most important thing that we eould do to 
increase enforcement and to provide a more secure border? 

Admiral YOST. Well, that is a big order, sir. 
To secure a border is something that we know how to do. That is, 

it is nothi.ng new. The state of the art is there. We did it in 
Vietnam. We secured thf;l entire border from smuggling of a:I:ms 
into Vietnam. 
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We know what it takes to do it. We know what kind of an 
organization and what kind of assets. It certainly requires assets 
beyond anything that I have heard suggested be thrown at the 
problem. 

Our own assets within the Coast Guard have been addressed by 
the Commandant of the Coast Guard in a paper that is public 
information, printed in the Commandant's Bulletin of August 20, 
1979. I know the committee is familiar with that statement. 

We have some GAO people here in my district now checking on 
some of the elements of that statement. The Commandant has said 
amongst other things, "So in general, as I look at legislative edicts, 
the condition and adequacy of our facilities and our people, it is 
clear to me that our resources fall far short of the level necessary 
to carry out adequately the tasks assigned." 

He is talking about our broad spectrum. What I am telling you is 
that, in order to shut off this border, you need significantly more 
assets, not only than we are throwing at the drug thing but prob
ably that are currently given the Coast Guard for its entire broad 
spectrum of responsibilities. 

Mr. GILMAN. Looking at your own region, where do you feel you 
are falling far short with regard to manpower, assets, and ability to 
perform your responsibilities? 

Admiral YOST. When you say falling far short, you first need to 
set a goal. Now if the goal is to shut off completely the drug trade 
so that nothing can move over our borders, we are short aircraft, 
and we are short ships. We are short men, and we are short 
money. 

If the goal is to increase the interdiction effort by 5 percent, 10 
percent, 15 percent, that is a different sort of thing. 

Mr. GILMAN. What do you perceive the goal to be at this point? 
Admiral YOST. My goal is to take the assets that I have that the 

Commandant allocates to me and to use them in the drug interdic
tion business to the maximum extent I can, even at the risk of 
some cost to search and rescue and other missions of the Coast 
Guard. That is what I have been doing for 17 months. 

What the goal of the American people is, or the goal of Congress, 
as far as shutting down the drug interdiction, or shutting down the 
drug traffic, I am not sure, because with that goal goes a price tag 
that I am not sure either Congress or the American people are 
willing to underwrite. 

Mr. GILMAN. I am curious, and I am sure my colleagues on the 
committee are curious, of what the stated goal is of the Coast 
Guard with regard to drug interdiction. 

What is the mission that you have been assigned with regard to 
drug interdiction and enforcement? 

Admiral YOST. My mission is to interdict all of the drugs that we 
can possibly interdict with the assets that we have. We do that by 
using the assets more beyond their capacity and being as innova
tive as we can and cooperating with local, State, and other Federal 
agencies. 

What frustrates us, and I am sure you, sir, is that doesn't seem 
to do the job. 

Mr. GILMAN. How much of your personnel and equipment and 
funding is spent in the drug enforcement area? 
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Admiral YOST. I am afraid that we cannot, we don't break it 
down that way, and I would be unable to give you a figure. Let me 
tell you why. I have a ship on patrol today. Last night it seized a 
Mexican fishing vessel. 

Had that vessel been carrying drugs, I could have charged that 
off to drug interdiction. The fact is the vessel was on patrol for 
fisheries, for drug, for search and rescue, and other Coast Guard 
missions, so because it is multimission it is hard to break it down 
to say how much of it is for drugs. I got 10 82-footers and 4 MEC's, 
which are medium endurance cutters, approximately 210 feet long. 
Those vessels are being used 100 percent of their time on offshore 
patrols, including fisheries, search and rescue, and drug. 

Now, when they are on patrol, they do whatever is there at the 
time. 

Mr. GILMAN. When you say that these vessels are on patrol and 
they come upon a vessel coming in from a foreign area, do they 
board the vessel? What sort of surveillance do they do? 

Admiral YOST. We found in the central gulf, and particularly 
along our coast, that we are spread so thinly that we cannot make 
an effective boarding patrol of our own shores. 

This is one of the richest shrimp grounds in the world. It is the 
richest in the world. It is full of shrimp boats trolling, going in and 
out of port. It is an impossible task with the current level of assets 
to board those vessels. 

We find we are much more effective by sending our vessels down 
to the choke points, the Yucatan Strait, the Windward Pass and 
boarding vessels that come through there. Even then there are too 
many vessels to board every vessel, so we have a profile. 

We have commanding officers who take a look and say I am 
going on board that one, and let this one go through, et cetera. It is 
a value judgment based on experience. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you feel that there are some steps that we can 
and should be undertaking to improve our coastline security? 

Admiral YOST. I think that this is a moving situation. By that I 
mean a changing situation and a step that we take today works for 
a while and then tomorrow we need to take another step. 

The most effective thing that I have found is the experience of 
my commanding officers in the field. Some of them are very young. 
Some of them are more experienced, as Commander Gehring is, 
and we give them maximum flexibility on changing their patrol 
procedures. 

We also have frequent meetings with them and we say, "Team, 
what do you think we ought to be doing? Should we change our use 
of ships and aircraft? Should we change our patrol effort in our 
area," and so we try to move with what is happening. 

We are fairly successful at that. We continually find drugs 
coming in in new and different ways. 

One of my skippers the other day said if I were going to bring 
drugs in, I would try bringing them in in barges. We subsequently 
found drugs in a barge where the deck had been cut out of the 
barge and puttied over. 

It is changing. Other than putting more assets into the program 
and using more people, I don't know of any other way of doing it. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Do you find there is good cooperation amongst the 
various agencies in the drug enforcement effort? 

Admiral YOST. I think it has been outstanding in this district. In 
New Orleans I can't say enough honestly about the cooperation 
between ourselves and DEA and Customs. I think a large part of 
that goes to the people at the working level. 

The DEA, Charlie Fisher of Customs and myself give our work
ing level people all of the support we can give them and tell them 
to work together and make the thing work. They do, and Charlie 
and I meet fairly frequently, but the people at the working level 
meet very frequently. In every case they are working together on 
it, in every joint case. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is there a policy group that meets regularly to plan 
strategy and programs with regard to narcotic enforcement within 
this rcgion? 

Admiral YOST. Yes, and I will turn that one over to my Chief of 
Operations, who meets on that. Talk about that a little bit, Clyde. 

Captain LUSK. I am Capt. Clyde T. Lusk, Jr. 
In response to your question, sir, we do have in the New Orleans 

area a group that meets monthly, the first Tuesday of the month, 
as a general rule, to discuss problems such as you have mentioned. 

Mr. GILMAN. Who is part of that group? 
Captain Lusk. We always have DEA, Customs and Coast Guard 

representation. The number of players varies. Sometimes if we are 
going to have a rather extended operation that is going to involve 
certain of our field commands, we will have a much larger attend
ance than we would otherwise, but typically the three agencies will 
be there. We have on occasion had the Immigration and Naturali
zation Service, too. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has this group planned overall strategy for the 
region? 

Captain LUSK. Yes, sir, I would say to a great extent it has. 
We in the Coast Guard, have a plan that we worked out with our 

area commander and with the 7th District commander in Miami 
relative to the utilization of our larger vessels down in the choke 
points, down in the Caribbean. We keep the Customs and the DEA 
advised in general of the progress of that. 

We in the district also control the utilization of our smaller craft, 
Our 82-footers, our 41-footers. We keep other agencies advised, but 
we typically handle that ourselves. 

However, we do have a need for coordinating certain activities. 
For instance, the mentioned Gulfnet 1979 activity was one that 
required all three agencies to indicate what resources were availa
ble, and to develop common strategy for using th"'::u.. 

Mr. GILMAN. What do you call your workip.g group? 
Captain LUSK. We have named it LEO, for Law Enforcement 

Organization. I am not sure it really has a formal name. The 
minutes probably say interagency group. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has your LEO group worked out any long-.:-ange 
plan for drug enforcement in this region? 

Captain LUSK. I don't think that that group has got into the long 
range, say, beyond a couple of months, sir. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Have you met with anyone from it, any of the 
national offices in Washington, from any of your respective agen
cies to plan long-range strategy of drug enforcement in this area? 

Captain LUSK. As far as representation down here, we have had 
representatives of both Customs and Coast Guard from the Wash
ington office down to several of our meetings. 

As far as the long-range activity, we have had representatives of 
the admiral's staff up in our Washington-or I should say to our 
area commander headquarters in New York. They have at least 
one and typically two meetings a year where they develop long
term strategy. 

I understand representatives of DEA and Customs typically 
attend such meetings. I am not privy to any of the details of the 
formal long-range planning of the agencies. 

Admiral YOST. Vice Adm. Robert Price is commander of the 
Atlantic area, U.S. Coast Guard, headquartered in New York. He 
has responsibility for ,coordination between districts for all Coast 
Guard operational activities. 

Admiral Price's drug and enforcement and operation staff, as 
Captain Lusk has told you, calls approximately two regular meet
ings a year plus ad hoc meetings, if they are going to put on a 
bigger operation or an operation that pulls in the U.s. Navy, which 
we have done here also. 

Mr. GILMAN. Go ahead. 
Admiral YOST. They allocate the major vessels, the HEC, the 

endurance cutters and the interdiction cooperation needed to take 
care of the eastern seaboard/Gulf of Mexico interplay. 

If we are putting pressure in the gulf, it goes up the eastern 
seaboard. If we put pressure on the eastern seaboard, it is coming 
in the gulf. I frequently send people to New York for those meet
ings. 

Mr. GILMAN. Admiral Yost and Captain Lusk, at any time have 
you been requested to provide a proposal for a long-range plan for 
drug interdiction in this a.rea? Have you had an opportunity to 
make any suggestions of that nature for long-range strategy? 

Admiral YOS'l'. For long-range strategy in the way of a formal 
plan, perhaps not. The Commandant requires of me a yearly delin
eation of my goals and what I intend to emphasize and how I use 
my assets in this district. 

That has been one of the top priority goals that I have furnished 
him each of the 2 years that I have been here . 

I've told him at the start of each year that drug interdiction and 
the allocation of my units to drug interdiction at the cost of other 
missions would be done, and I report to him at the end of the year 
what I have done in support of that goal. I have reported that each 
time. 

Mr. GILMAN. I would assume then what both you and Captain 
Lusk are telling us that LEO meets monthly, and you are really 
determining operational needs for immediate operations of the 
short-range nature. Is there any time when you sit down and try to 
plan an overall, long-range strategy for this part of the country? 

Admiral Y03T. Well, let me answer it like this. A long-range 
strategy, if we can say a long-range strategy, is to take as much of 
our assets as we could take, as much of our effort from other 
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missions and throw them into this mission. That is a long-range 
strategy. 

The Commandant meets regularly in Washington with heads of 
agencies with major drug responsibilities to layout long-range 
strategy. 

I meet twice a year with aU of my commanding officers, and we 
sit down at that meeting for a week and say what is happening. 
Where are we successful. Where can we be more successful. Strate
gies are set at that time. 

As far as an operation order that lasts for a year, an operations 
plan, we don't have that. The thing is moving too fast for that. 

Mr. Grr.MAN. Captain Lusk, does that apply to LEO as well? 
Captain Lusk. Yes, sir. I might say that since the Admiral has 

arrived here we have probably tripled the amount of utilization of 
our aircraft and our small craft in this, and of course this was 
because of his direction. 

Doing that did require a certain amount of planning. I don't 
know what you call long range, but because he wanted to greatly 
increase resource use we had to plan materiel, maintenance, and 
personnel support. 

Mr. GILMAN. I am certainly not critical of the manner in which 
you have applied your resources. What I am seeking here is, has 
there been an opportunity for setting some long-range goals and 
overall strategy and some working cooperatively with the other 
agencies in seeing how best in a long period of time you can most 
effectively use all of the available resources? Has anyone sat down 
and looked ahead beyond just the immediate operations that are on 
the table? 

Admiral YOST. Only in the area of requesting additional re
sources. I think that is as far as we can go. In planning an oper
ation like Gulf Net, that was probably 6 months in the planning, 
that kind of long-range operation .. 

Using the forces of the U.S. Navy, that was planned out of 
Admiral Price's office, that was probably 8 or 9 months in the 
planning, so to that extent yes, we have done that and of course 
the commandant's drug principals meeting I referred to before. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have there been any c;iscussions about the orga
nized crim~ in the area and how best to eradicate the organized 
crime networks? 

Admiral YOST. I am sure, that the other LEO agencies are more 
involved in that than we are. We support them, if they need a 
platform, a ship, an airplaJ.le, we will support that. But we are not 
involved in the organized crime aspect of it, just in the smuggling 
of marihuana as a separate issue. 

Mr. GILMAN. Captain Lusk, does LEO discuss that at all at any 
time when they meet? 

Captain LUSK. During the LEO discussions we have talked about 
the probability that we are having an influx of people that had 
heretofore been involved in smuggling over in the Florida area that 
were moving over into this area. 

There were discussions about such things as automatic weapons 
that were being brought into the area, mostly things that would 
impact on the utilization of our forces and joint activities. 

• 
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Mr. GILMAN. My time is running, and I have gone beyond it, as a 
matter of fact. What do you think is the most critical need that you 
have to be supportive of the effort that you are undertaking in this 
area? 

Admiral YOST. I was impressed with the testimony of the repre
sentative of the mayor of New Orleans when he seemed to say that 
support of the people of New Orleans was one of the critical things 
that he needed. 

I think that one of the critical things that we need in the United 
States to shut off the drug problem is the support of the people of 
the United States where a decision is made that we don't want 
drugs imported into the United States. 

As long as we have a significant portion of the people who don't 
think this is a problem, who don't think that we ought to put a lot 
of assets in it, then we are going to have a problem, in stopping 
drugs from coming in. 

If the people want it, they are going to get it. We have a 35-ton-a
day habit in the United States, and despite everything that I have 
been able to do, working my ships and my people overtime, there is 
stiU 35 tons a day coming into the United States, as near as I can 
tell. 

'1'hat is going to continue to come in until we either throw so 
many assets at it, it can't come in, or the attitude of the people 
changes. 

Mr. GILMAN. Besides the public attitude, what do you feel is the 
most critical need for your own agency? 

Admiral YOST. In order to stop drug importation you have got to 
have ships, men, aircraft, money. If we were to stop the drugs, that 
is what we are going to need. 

We are certainly getting our fair share of assets within the U.S. 
Coast Guard. I feel that the Coast Guard is probably getting its fair 
share within the U.S. Government. 

When the priorities change, so the drug problem is more impor
tant than other things that we are now funding, then those assets 
will be increased. That is what we need, an increase in the assets. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Admiral. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. 
Admiral, if I could carry that question one step further, I would 

like to address Commander Gehring, since he is in the force of 
carrying out this mission in interdicting smugglers from the high 
seas in the Gulf of Mexico. 

I wonder if you could point to one thing that would facilitate 
your mission, what would that be? 

Commander Gehring. I am Commander Gehring, CO of the Coast 
Guard Cutter Dependable. It comes back to what the admiral indi
cated but goes beyond the Coast Guard in that for me to do my job 
better, I should be able to go to a place and do my job at that 
location. 

Right now I go to a place and make the best of what I have at 
that location. I try to, on a random, nonintelligence type basis, 
come up with the bad guy. So, it extends into the other agencies or 
in-house providing us with better intelligence where to go with our 
limited resources, how to better apply them. 
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It comes back down to resources, money, men, beyond the Coast 
Guard. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Admiral, I am interested in the interrelation 
between the Customs Service and the Coast Guard. We have had 
some testimony that perhaps under some circumstances that a 
vessel, say a private vessel, a sailboat of say 35 or 40 feet coming 
up the Mississippi River gulf outlet switching over through the 
locks in the Mississippi River and sailing up to Gramercy, landing 
at 9 or 10 or 11 at night, might not be stopped by the Customs 
Service. 

Would it necessarily be apprehended by the Coast Guard? 
Admiral YOST. Not necessarUy. Every once in a while one of 

these vessels appears odd to one of our people. Either he is coming 
up at night without running lights or something like that. He looks 
suspicious. 

We get a call from a pilot saying, HI got a boat in here running 
up the wrong side of the channel right next to the shore. It looks 
odd to me." We will then go out and board. 

A surprising number of those vessels that we get reported to us 
by professionals on the river that look odd to them or to our own 
people will have some sort of problem on board. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. But if a skipper plays by the rules of thlil road, 
comes off a mother ship 100 miles off. the coast and comes right up, 
chances are he might come in undetected? 

Admiral YOST. Chances are 1 in 100 that he would be detected. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, gentlemen. We appreciate your tes

timony, and I also appreciate your taking the time to be very 
candid with us. You have given us some insight. 

Admiral YOST. Thanks for asking us in. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. At this time we will have the 'third panel from 

DEA, Michael Downs, assistant special agent in charge, New Or
leans District Office, accompanied by Mr. RElY Egan. 

Gentlemen from the Coast Guard, excuse me. 
Admiral, we would like to submit some additional questions to 

the Coast Guard. We have some additional points, and we neglect
ed to get into them, so if we could submit those to you in writing, 
we would appreciate that. 

Admiral YOST. I would appreciate that, and it might be helpful if 
you would ask the question again about the strategy, about the 
long-range strategy at the Washington level. I think I was remiss 
in not providing some information that I will shortly. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. We would like to have your elaboration on that. 
The committee will stand in recess for 5 minutes. 
[Brief recess.] 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. The task force will come to order, please. 
Mr. Downs and Mr. Egan, if you will stand and be sworn. 
Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give will 

be the truth, the v,rhole truth and nothing but th\~ truth, so help 
you God? 

Mr. DOWNS. I do. 
Mr. EGAN. I do. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Have a seat. 
Gentlemen, welcome to this task force of the Select Committee 

on Drug Abuse and Narcotics. 

.. 
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We would like to ask you to go ahead and present your state
ments as you see fit, and we will ask questions later. 

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL DOWNS, ASSISTANT SPECIAL AGENT
IN-CHARGE, NEW ORLEANS DISTRICT OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED 
BY RAY EGAN, SPECIAL AGENT, NEW ORLEANS DISTRICT 
OFFICE, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION 

Mr. DOWNS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of this 
committee, for the opportunity to discuss the Drug Enforcement 
Administration's views of the drug trends in this area. I am 
Michael Downs, assistant special agent-in-charge of the DEA New 
Orleans District Office. 

I do have a prepared statement, I request that it be entered into 
the record. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. It will be entered into the record, and you can 
either read from it or summarize. 

[Mr. Downs' prepared statement appears on p. 141.] 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, I have very few comments, and I will be as 

brief as I can. 
Regarding the heroin situation in this area, there has been a 

recent increase in the purity of the heroin which is on the streets. 
I am very concerned about that. Among other things, it indicates 

to me that somewhere in the country, not of necessity here, that 
there is an increased importation of greater quantities of high 
purity heroin. I do intend to approach this situation. We have had 
discussions with the NOPD and will have specific discussions with 
the other parish agencies in the vicinity to come up with an oper
ation to attack the situation. 

We have a considerable quantity of cocaine in this area. In my 
written statement there is somedi.scussion of a 200-pound seizure 
of cocaine in Panama, the Canal Zone. There were some indirect 
connections between that seizure and this area of the country. I 
think it is also interesting that in the recent past there was a 3-
pound cocaine seizure in Miami and a 5-pound cocaine seizure in 
Georgia. Both were destined for the Shreveport area which is to 
me, at any rate, a fair amount of cocaine for a community the size 
of Shreveport. 

As to the clandestine manufacture of drugs such as PCP and 
amphetamines, that is on the increase in this area. It is due ·to 
perhaps two or three reasons. 

I think the traffickers and the manufacturers of these drugs are 
of the opinion that precursor chemicals are easier to obtain in this 
area. 

There seems to be quite a bit of heat on the west and east coasts 
on the traditional sources for precursors. Now that is not to say 
that they are easier to obtain, but I think the criminals feel that 
they are easier to obtain. I also think that they feel that their 
chances of detection are not as great, due to the geography and 
certain other factors. 

We have had a number of occasions of the criminals using farms 
out in the country. We even had one instance where PCP was 
being manufactured in a wooded area with no permanent building 
of any type whatsoever, using tents and tarps and had 2 by 4's 
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wired up in trees and no permanent buildings at all. That involved 
175 pounds of PCP. 

As to the marihuana situation, it is being imported in multiton 
quantities time after time after time. I think more than any other 
group that these traffickers use or attempt to use radio equipment 
to monitor or attempt to monitor the traffic of the enforcement 
agencies. 

These investigations are very, very time consuming from the 
standpoint of manpower and hours which are required on the 
streets, or in the boats or whatever it is, and they are very time
consuming investigations. 

'l'hat is about all that I have in the way of any general comment. 
I will be happy to respond to any general questions that you have. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Egan, do you have anything to add? 
Mr. EGAN. No, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Gentlemen, when did the New Orleans office of 

the DEA change from a region to a district? 
Mr. DOWNS. That was effective October 1, 1978. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Why was that done? 
Mr. DOWNS. That was done through a general reorganization of 

DEA. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. But for what specifi.:: purpose with regard to the 

narcotics traffic? Was there a feeling that New Orleans was less 
important than some other region of the country, say Florida? 

Mr. DOWNS. Well, sir, as I understand the entire situation, the 
reorganization called for a reduction in the number of DEA re
gional offices to five, and we were not considered to be one of the 
top five. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Where is the regional office? 
Mr. DOWNS. In Miami, our regional headquarters. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. That covers what area of the country? 
Mr. DOWNS. Most of the Southeastern United States. It goes as 

far as Baltimore and Washington, and then as far east as 
Arkansas. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. As far west? 
Mr. DOWNS. West as Arkansas, excuse me. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Arkansas. Does it go into Texas? 
Mr. DOWNS. No, sir, it does not. That is a separate region. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Louisiana, Texas borders the western boundary? 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, that is correct. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. That is a pretty wide area. What was your 

strength in the New Orleans off1.ce before you were made a district 
rather than a region? 

Mr. DOWNS. That depends on how far back you want to go. 
At various times in 1977, if I could preface that by saying this, I 

reported to this office on October 1 of 1978, so some of my com
ments are made from research that I have done on whatever 
events that have occurred before I got here. 

At various times through 1977 there was somewhere in the vicin
ity of the high 30's, 36, 37, 38, perhaps 40 special agents assigned to 
this office. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. How many? 
Mr. DOWNS. Somewhere between 35 and 40. 
Mr. LIVINGS'roN. That was in 1977? 

(. 
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Mr. DOWNS. That is correct, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Now you have? 
Mr. DOWNS. Now we have 27 total. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. So there has been a manpower reduction. From 

the testimony I have to ascertain that while there has been a 
reduction in heroin influx, there has been an increase in other 
drugs; is that correct? 

Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, that is correct. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. The only other question I have on that line is 

why the cutback? 
Mr. DOWNS. In manpower, you mean? 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Yes. 
Mr. DOWNS. Sir, I cannot answer that question. 
The staffing decisions are made in Miami. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right, have you requested additional men? 

Do you feel personally that your office now has sufficient man
power to handle the needs of this district? 

Mr. DOWNS. I have not requested any additional manpower at 
this time. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. And the answer to my second question? 
Mr. DOWNS. I am sure that I could use some more people, yes, 

sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. There seems to be a feeling among some of the 

other local agencies that they are not getting the backup from 
DEA that they were a couple of years ago, and that because of that 
their own capacity for sharing intelligence, for conducting surveil
lances, and for general interdiction capabilities has been reduced. 

What is the prospect for the future? 
Mr. DOWNS. Well, sir, I suspect that the presence of the drugs 

involved is not going to decrease. 
When you have increased traffic and fewer people, you could 

spread yourself so far, and you know, of course, I stand ready to 
offer whatever assistance I can to any agency. 

Mr. LPTINGSTON. But when you are 7 to 13 men fewer than you 
were 2 YE:ars ago; that makes a little difference. 

Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, we have to fill the gaps otherwise. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. I understand that DEA has discontinued its 

participation with the Jefferson Parish offices in surveillances at 
the New Orleans Airport? 

Mr. DOWNS., Yes, sir, that is correct. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. And.why was that done? 
Mr. DOWNS. With the number of agents that we have assigned 

now, with the types of cases that were made at the airport, I did 
not feel that those cases fit in with my priorities, and that I could 
use the men elsewhere better than at the airport. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Is there any less a threat today than there was 
a couple of years ago when you were involved in this operation of 
the smuggling of drugs through the international airport? 

Mr. DOWNS. No, sir, I think a certain amount of drugs are 
smuggled through the airport. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. OK, but you just do not have the resources to 
apply to it? 

Mr. DOWNS. That is correct, sir. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. Has there been any effort on the national level 
to increase resources of districts or regions within DEA, to the best 
of your knowledge? 

Mr. DOWNS. I do know that we are hiring a certain number of 
new agents over the ntlxt 6 to 8 months. The number I am not sure 
of, and as to where those agents will be stationed when they are 
hired, that is also, I think, a headquarters decision. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Where are your priorities right now? 
Mr. DOWNS. My No.1 priority, as far as drugs are concerned, is 

heroin. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Heroin? 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. You say it is on the increase in your original 

statement. Where is it coming from? 
Mr. DOWNS. The purity is on the increase. There is definite 

evidence of that. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Well, if the purity is on the increase, that 

means that there is more heroin available; does it not? 
Mr. DOWNS. You would think so, yes, sir. ' 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Where is the heroin coming from? 
Mr. DOWNS. The primary indicators are that the main increase is 

due to a resurgence of white heroin in the Mideast, which is 
perhaps Turkey, Afghanistan, that section of the world which some 
years ago was very active in heroin production. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. How about Iran? 
Mr. DOWNS. Oh, perhaps. 
You know, we have some indications of that. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. OK, but it is coming in from other countries 

then rather than being shuffled down from other States and im
ported? 

Mr. DOWNS. I think most of the heroin that comes into the 
United States comes into New York, the west coast, and perhaps 
even direct through Chicago. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you believe it is coming in over our borders 
here in southeast Louisiana? 

Mr. DOWNS. No, sir, I do not, not to any great extent, if at all. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. What are the chief drug commodities which are 

imported in this area? 
Mr. DOWNS. Cocaine and marihuana for the most part, some 

methaqualane, which is a depressant drug. 
Mr. LIVINGS'l'ON. Are you satisfied that your agency is working 

closely enough with the other sister agencies, Customs, Coast 
Guard and the like? 

Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, as far as I am concerned the cooperation is 
outstanding. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. And with the local agencies as well? 
Mr. DOWNS. As far as I am concerned, it is. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. We have heard certainly nothing to the con

trary in that regard, but I am concerned about your manpower 
cutback, and you have given me nothing to lead me to believe that 
there is any hope for an increase in the immediate future. 

How can we remedy this problem? Certainly if the narcotics 
importation is on the increase, what are we going to do about it? 

'\.. 

(t' 



119 

Mr. DOWNS. Well, you know, as I said before, I am sure that I 
could use an additional enforcement group in this office. However, 
I am sure that every DEA office in the country could do the same 
thing. There is not too much question about that. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. How about a temporary sweep of this area 
periodically? Would it be possible for DEA to mobilize its forces 
into one area from another from time to time to try to keep the 
smugglers off guard? 

Mr. DOWNS. We could do that. 
If you are speaking of smuggled drugs, you may be getting into 

more an area of interdiction than of investigation. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right. 
Well, perhaps I should be a little bit broader then, smuggled 

drugs and trafficked drugs within the city of New Orleans. 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, that could be done and we did that out in 

the western part of the State weeks ago concerning cocaine. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do circumstances here in Louisiana warrant 

that sort of activity? 
Mr. DOWNS. With the increase in purity of heroin, I would not be 

at all surprised. It might be some indicator. I would not be at all 
surprised. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Downs, Mr. Egan, we welcome you before the committee. 

You certainly have a man-sized problem in this region with limited 
manpower. 

I am a little curious about the overall evaluation of the drug 
problem. How do you perceive the drug problem in New Orleans? 
Is it decreasing, leveled off, and in your estimation where do you 
stand with the problem today? 

Mr. DOWNS. I think that heroin is somewhat stable. 
I think that most of the other drugs I have mentioned, marihua

na, cocaine, PCP, their presence is on the increase. 
Mr. GILMAN. When you say heroin is stable, I understand from 

some of the enforcement people that while you are not too certain 
about the amount that is being consumed, certainly it is being 
consumed in a stronger form than previously, that the doses are 
heavier, is that correct? 

Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, that is correct. When I used the word 
stable, I had more in mind perhaps the number of users and that 
type of thing. 

The purity is up. There is no question about that. 
Mr. GILMAN. How much is the purity up? 
Mr. DOWNS. Up until perhaps 4 or 5 or 6 months ago, the purity 

was running anywhere from 1.5 to 2.5 to 3 percent. It is running 
anywhere from 6 to 10. 

Mr. GILMAN. When you are doubling the purity, doe::;; that indi
cate more quantity coming in or a better type of heroin corning 
into the region? What is that indicative of when you say purity is 
stronger? 

Mr. DowN"s. It indicates to me that more heroin is coming into 
the United States somewhere. 
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It may be an indication that since white heroin has returned--by 
its basic nature white heroin is higher from the factory than brown 
heroin. 

Mr. GILMAN. Then the quality has also improved? 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. The change from brown to white, does that mean 

that the origin of the heroin he.s changed also? 
Mr. DOWNS. That is correct. 'The white heroin which we encoun

ter seems to be coming from the Mideast for the most part. 
Mr. GILMAN. You are not certain where that is coming from in 

order to get to the New Orleans area; is that right? 
Mr. DOWNS. Not altogether, sir; no, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. It is possible some is coming in by ship or plane to 

this area directly from foreign sources? 
Mr. DOWNS. It is possible, but I do not think it is true to any 

great extent. 
Mr. GILMAN. What do you estimate to be the number of addicts 

in the area? 
What do you offhand estimate to be the total number of people 

using heroin in the area? 
Mr. DOWNS. Somewhere in the vicinity of 5,000 to 6,000. 
Mr. GILMAN. That is a conservative estimate. What do you base 

that on, the methadone treatment? 
Mr. DOWNS. If I could have Mr. Egan answer that question. 
Mr. EGAN. Ray Egan from the New Orleans office. 
We have conducted surveys of the heroin problem in the area for 

quite some years, and this question has come up in the past. 
We took the number of methadone addicts and the number of 

addicts that apply to methadone clinics when the heroin is scarce 
on the street and apply statistical methods to that and also the 
number of addicts arrested by the New Orleans Police Department, 
and arrived at a figure of 5,000 to 6,000 addicts. 

Mr. GILMAN. It has stayed level over the past few years or do you 
feel that there has been an increase? 

Mr. EGAN. No, sir, it has been pretty level. 
The local police department hasn't seen any rise in the number 

of new addicts. 
Mr. GILMAN. With heroin the No.1 priority for DEA, how is it 

that there is such a limited amount of seizure, say we have 5,000 to 
6,000 addicts in the area? 

The local narcotics adviser to the administration said it could be 
a;) high as 9,000. How is it that we don't have a greater seizure of 
heroin in the area than the minimal amounts that have been 
seized over the past few years? 

Mr. DOWNS. I think I can address that to some extent. It is my 
understanding from, you know, what I read, what I see, what I 
hear, that it is traditional in this city for the traffickers to obtain 
perhaps an ounce to 2 ounces, to 3- or 4-ounce quantities of heroin 
in cities such as Chicago, or San Antonio, and bring back a small 
quantity of heroin a whole series of times. 

Once it is back in the city, it is then cut and packaged up into 
consumer form at that time. 

Mr. GILMAN. Does it pay for a trafficker to go up to Chicago and 
bring back 1 or 2 ounces? 

'", 
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Mr. DOWNS. Sure it does. 
Mr. GILMAN. How much profit would a trafficker make on 1 or 2 

ounces, just roughly? 
Mr. EGAN. $7,000. 
Mr. GILMAN. On 1 or 2 ounces? 
Mr. EGAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Has there been any major influence by organized 

crime in the trafficking in the New Orleans area? 
In the Senate hearings a great deal was said about Carlos Mar

cello. What can you tell us about Carlos Marcello's involvement in 
the trafficking in the New Orleans area? 

Has there been any indication of his involvement in trafficking 
here? 

Mr. DOWNS. There may have been some information from time to 
time, sir. 

Mr. GILMAN. Senate hearings in 1979, "Marcello, a long-time 
kingpin of New Orleans, along with Santos Trafficanto of Florida, 
is believed to dictate mob policy for much of the Southeast." 

Do you have any indication of his involvement here locally? 
Mr. EGAN. Sir, in the past 10 years we have been able to trace 

the great majority of drugs back to their source of supply and in no 
instance has any old line Mafia-type connection been found. 

We haven't found any of that up the ladder. 
Mr. GILMAN. As far as you can determine, Marcello isn't in

volved in any local trafficking? He does it on a nationwide basis 
but keeps out of the local scene. 

Mr. EGAN. Our heroin traffic is 99 percent black, by black local 
New Orleanians and once in a while we have a white violator. 

Mr. GILMAN. As far as you can determine, you find no major 
organized crime group involved in the local trafficking? 

Mr. EGAN. Well, all of the major smuggling groups are organized 
to an extent, but if you are speaking about old line Mafia-type 
organizations, no, sir. 

Mr. DOWNS. If you are speaking of traditional organized crime, 
the answer to that would be no. 

Mr. GILMAN. You heard the testimony earlier about LEO meet
ings, and I hope you are part of the LEO meetings, are you? 

Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, that is correct. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you talk about any long-range planning in the 

LEO meetings or is it mostly on the immediate critical problem 
and how we are going to tackle today's problem? 

Mr. DOWNS. Most of it is more immediate or short range as to 
certain operations that are ongoing at that time, or something that 
might be coming up in the near future, and how to approach that, 
and you know, how to attack that. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you ever been called into Washington for a 
regional meeting to go over long-range strategy for this part of the 
country? 

Mr. DOWNS.: No, sir, you mean in cooperation with Customs? 
Mr. GILMAN. In cooperation with whatever. 
Mr. DOWNS. No, sir, for the most part we handle whatever is 

here. 
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Mr. GILMAN. You mentioned somewhere in your testimony about 
some computer technology being utilized by some of the smuggling 
groups. 

How did they anticipate using the computer technology? 
Mr. EGAN. That is part of an ongoing investigation right now. 
Mr. GILMAN. How are they utilizing the computer? Is that for 

communication purposes? 
Mr. EGAN. I would rather not want to get into specifics at this 

time. 
Mr. GILMAN. I would be interested in learning how they compute 

information. 
Mr. DOWNS. That is an ongoing investigation and we can update 

the information. 
Mr. GILMAN. Can you tell us what your most critical needs are in 

this area, and I address that to both of the panelists, where Con
gress can help you people out on the front line to do a better job? 

Mr. DOWNS. The topic of a common secure radio system has come 
up in these hearings. I am not at all familiar with the mechanics of 
how to set one of these things up, what it requires, or the funding 
or anything else. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you asked for that in Washington? 
Mr. DOWNS. Not on a specific basis .. DEA technical section in 

Miami and in Washington are aware of the situation and know 
that we desire one. 

Mr. GILMAN. I would assume you intend to pursue that further? 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes; I do. 
Mr. GILMAN. What other critical needs do you have? 
Mr. DOWNS. I don't know if the committee can assist on this in 

any way or not, and that is some revisions in the bond and bail 
situation for those certain individuals who are arrested. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, there is some legislation that is pending and 
we hope that we can tighten it up. As a matter of fact, our 
committee is involved in asking for more stringent bail and bonds. 

I happen to be a cosponsor of that legislation. 
Mr. DOWNS. That is outstanding to me, and I support it 100 

percent. 
Mr. GILMAN. Any other suggestions? 
Mr. Egan, do you have some suggestions? 
Mr. EGAN. No, sir, other than that of every other DEA officer 

around the country, more manpower would be easy to utilize. 
Mr. GILMAN. When I asked about the organized crime figures, 

you mentioned some of the top brass were not involved. What 
about the guys in charge of distribution, the people in the middle 
category? 

The task force usually goes after the topnotch guys. 'l'he local 
police usually catch the smaller fellow. 

What about the middleman, the distributor? Are you doing any
thing in that direction and have you been successful in attacking 
the distributor? 

Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, I think we have t.o some extent in drugs 
other than heroin. 

Mr. GILMAN. Other than heroin? 
Mr. DOWNS. See, in the heroin traffic situation here there is not 

a middleman. That is one of the things that is sometimes difficult 



123 

to understand. 'rhere is no genuine middleman distributor; but, as 
far as cocaine and certain other drugs, yes; I think we have. 

Mr. GILMAN. Free enterprise still abounds here. 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, it sure does. 
Mr. GILMAN. I guess our chairman has stepped out. Do you have 

any other comments you would like to make with regard to any of 
the issues that we ha.ve been reviewing in the past day or two? 

Mr. DOWNS. No, sir, I don't have anything else. 
Mr. EGAN. No, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. I am going to at this time thank you, gentlemen, 

for appearing before us for suggestions; and we are going to recall 
Admiral Yost and Captain Lusk, if they would return to the table. 

There was an issue that we did want to get into that we unfortu
nately overlooked. 

Mr. DOWNS. OK. Thank you very much for having us. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Admiral, we understand that you were prepared 

to give us a shopping list of your needs and make a presentation of 
the impact that you have had on the coast. 

If you could do that at this time, go ahead. 
Admiral YOST. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
What I have prepared is .a shopping list, a laundry list of the 

assets that we have on the coast, and then a rough estimate that 
perhaps would be more r:esponsive to Mr. Gilman's .question on 
what. do we need in order to stop the drug traffic. 

Let me start with what we have, and I will ask Capt. Clyde Lusk 
to point out to you on the chart of the gulf coast where we have 
these things. . . 

First, we have three air stations; one, Corpus Christi, and that 
air station has four fixed-wing aircraft. They are C-131 reciprocal 
piston engines, old, and are an interim aircraft waiting for the Dew 
Falcon aircraft that we should have on line in another year or two. 

We have three or four H -52 helicopters. 
Coming up the coast at Houston, we have three H-52 single 

turbine helicopters, and coming up to New Orleans we have four 
big twin turbine engine helicopters; and in Mobile we have a 
headquarters unit that isn't under my command. However, the 
assets are available to me, both fixed wing and helicopter. 

It is basically a training command, and I can pull aircraft, both 
fixed wing and helicopter, out of there at the expense of training; 
and I often do for my missions. 

Starting back down in Corpus Christi-Brownsville area, I have 
two ships there, 82 footers and a medium endurance cutter. Now, 
these 82-footers, I have 10 of them scattered around the coast. I 
won't delineate each home port for you, but if Captain Lusk will 
point out where they are scattered around the coast? 

Captain LUSK. They are represented by the smaller silhouette. 
Admiral YOST. I have four medium endurance cutters, one of 

which some of the committee was able to visit yesterday here in 
New Orleans. They are a helicopter-equipped vessel. I have four of 
those, one in the Brownsville area, and one up the coast, Houston, 
Gulfport, and Panama City. 

Those are the assets that I presently have stretched over that 
massive, expansive coast. Were I to be asked what it would'take to 
shut down smuggling across this coast, I would be hard pressed to 
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say, based on experience in the United States, because we have 
never tried, since prohibition, to shut down an operation. At prohi
bition, I might say the Coast Guard, during prohibition, had about 
95 large vessels. 

We now have about 40 large vessels, so we are half as big as we 
were in 1929, as far as seagoing capability goes, and if you have 
read the history of prohibition, we were not outstandingly success
ful in iii:mtting down that operation. 

As a perhaps parallel that I have been asked to piay over with 
you, and it is strictly a personal experience in Vietnam, we had a 
section of coast that we shut down as far as smuggling of arms 
went. 

Captain Lusk, if you could flip that chart to show what we did 
there, and it worked very wen, I have super.imposed on the gulf 
coast, the assets I would need if Congress were to say to me today 
what they said during the Vietnam era which was, "Shut it down; 
we are not interested in the cost. We want it shut down." This is 
how I would do it based on that experience. 

Perhaps there could be some savings made here. I don't know. 
The small areas that I show in yellow and gold, each area com

prises one patrol area that I would put one 82-footer in. I would 
need at sea the seven 82-footers at anyone time. In order to keep 
one 'Vessel at sea, it takes three vessels because of maintenance, 
crew rest and that sort of thing; so I would need twenty-one 82-
footers in this district. I have ten. 

I would also put out in the larger orange areas a major vessel. 
We used Navy destroyer and high .endurance Coast Guard cutter 
escorts. I would need four of those at sea all of the time. In order to 
keep four at sea, it takes 12 vessels again due to maintenance, crew 
:rest, and so forth. I have four vessels. I would need 12, 

Superimposed on that I would have one or two fixed-wing air
craft patrols over the coast per day in support of these 82-footers 
and the medium endurance cutters. 

In order to keep two aircraft patrols a day over that coast, it 
would take approximately five fixed-wing aircraft dedicated to 
nothing else. 

I, of course, have that many aircraft but they are dedicated to 
many other missions, so what I Com suggesting to you is, we need to 
double the 82-footers. We would need to use MEC's, the medium 
endurance cutters in the orange areas-I have four. I would need 
12. I would need five dedicated aircraft that I do not have at this 
time. 

In addition to patrolling, if I also wanted to board everything, as 
Mr. Gilrnan asked me before, I wanted to board most every craft 
moving, I would need to double my 82-footers, so now instead of 
needing 21, I need 42, so with forty-two 82-footers, 12 medium 
endurance cutters equipped with helicopters and five MRS aircraft, 
I think I could do a pretty fair job of doing what you have asked 
me to do. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, Admiral. That is a pretty good plan. 
I would like to think that you have those resources available to 
you, but I am not so sure. We are going to see what we have to do. 

Mr. Gilman. 

" 
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Mr. GILMAN. Admiral, has the Coast Guard ever attempted a 
pilot project of this nature to this small an area and attempted to 
seal it off, besides the Vietnamese situation? 

Did we try to do any of this in narcotics? 
Admiral YOST. We have done it for very small areas for very 

short periods of time. I might ask Captain Lusk to discuss that. 
Captain LUSK. Capt. Clyde T. Lusk, Jr., speaking. 
One of the problems, of course, is that we haven't had the re

sources to be able to do it f(lr any sizeable length of the coast for 
any considerable length of time, so while we do think it is effective, 
we find two things happening; one, the local fishermen that sud
denly find they have been selected to be boarded when their coun
terparts a few miles to the east or west haven't, are a bit dis
tressed; and, second, of course, we find that the bad guys know 
very, very quickly what we are doing. 

They are delighted to see that we have concentrated our re
sources and they just go around them. So when we try something 
of a very limited geographic nature, we haven't found it to be 
terribly effective. We find it to be morale enhancing, but we are 
not sure that we really accomplish very much. 

We haven't made many seizures doing that. 
Mr. GILMAN. Have you also tried some strike forces where you 

come in for a very short period of time and do this periodically and 
spread it across the whole spectrum? 

Captain LUSK. Yes, sir, we have. We typically expect our group 
commanders-we have five in the 8th Coast Guard District-we 
expect them to be coordinating with the DEA and the U.S. Cus
toms Service in doing this sort of thing. 

Within the last 2 weeks we did something like this in the Lake 
Pontchartrain-Lake Borgne area for a 2-day period. 

This is a typical thing. We move in with no fanfare, increase air 
surveillance and cooperate of course with Customs and DEA. It is 
something that we have done but not on a regular basis. 

Mr. GILMAN. Did that prove to be productive? 
Captain LUSK. We have done that a number of times and it is 

hard to really know what the deterrent effect is. There is probably 
a lot more deterrent effect, keeping the bad guys off balance, than 
actually comes from the seizures. 

Mr. GILMAN. We seize quite a few vessels in the course of a year, 
do we not? 

Admiral YOST. Yes, in fact the commanding officer that I had 
with me here, Commander Gehring, 22 percent of all marihuana 
seized in the Coast Guard last year was seized by his vessel. 

Mr. GILMAN. Doesn't the Coast Guard make use of any vessels 
that are seized? 

Admiral YOST. We have not to date. I have had discussions ... vith 
the Commandant of the Coast Guard on that. He is considering 
that as an option. It is an engineer's nightmare when you start 
picking up these vessels that are often in poor repair, were pur
chased for a one-trip sort of thing by a smuggler who intends to 
abandon or sink the vessel afterwards. It gives you a problem, both 
in standardization and maintenance of the vessel. They are often 
shrimp vessels or other slow vessels and designed to do other 
things than patrol. 
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Mr. GILMAN. What about the seizure of aircraft? Aren't there 
some aircraft that can be utilized? 

Admiral YOST. I saw on the front page of the Time-Picayune 
yesterday or today a DC-4 loaded with drugs that had crashed; 
they were taking two bodies out of it. These vessels and aircraft are 
old, in poor repair and picked up for one trip. 

Mr. GILMAN. Essentially any of the seized aircraft and seized 
vessels are not usable by the Coast Guard? 

Admiral YOST. We haven't used them to date. The aircraft are 
often older than our aircraft and we think we ,are using some of 
the oldest in the world. 

The ships we have tried or had plans to try to use them, I don't 
know what the commandant's intention is at this time. I know he 
has had it suggested to him and has discussed it. 

Mr. GILMAN. Admiral, I seem to recall our committee boarding a 
pretty luxurious yacht down in the Flori.da waters that had been 
seized and going out to some of the airstrips and seeing some 
pretty fancy aircraft out there. 

All of it is in pretty bad shape? 
Admiral YOST. Most of it is pretty bad. You asked about long

range planning. The Commandant called all of his flag officers for 
a 3-day strategic planning session. 

The things you are talking about now were discussed at that 
strategic planning session, and I am not really at liberty to say 
further what we did on that. 

Let me say there were some good ideas. We are considering them 
and they may well be used. If we do use it, we don't want to 
telegraph our plans. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. 
Thank you, Admiral, Captain. 
The committee will now recess for lunch until 2 o'clock this 

afternoon. 
[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the committee was recessed, to recon

vene at 2 p.m., the same day.] 

AFTERNOON SESSION 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. The final session of the committee will come to 
order, and we will hear from the last panel, including Mr. Meyers, 
Mr. Downs, Captain Lusk, and Mr. Elliff of the various agencies to 
discuss the Gulf Net operation. 

Gentlemen, if you will stand, and in accordance with the proce
dures of this subcommittee, if you will be sworn before you testify. 

Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and 
nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

TESTIMONY OF CAPT. CLYDE T. LUSK, JR., CHIEF OF OPER
ATIONS, 8TH DlSTRJ:CT, U.S. COAST GUARD; MICHAEL DOWNS, 
ASSISTANT SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE, NEW ORLEANS DIS
TRICT OFFICE, DEA; WILLIAM E. MEYERS, SPECIAL ASSIST
ANT TO THE REGIONAL COMMISSIONER, ENFORCEMENT SUP
PORT, U.S. CUSTOMS; AND JOHN ELLIFF, ASSISTANT REGION
AL DIRECTOR OF PATROL, U.S. CUSTOMS 
Captain LusK. I do. 



Mr. DOWNS. I do. 
Mr. MEYERS. I do. 
Mr. ELLIFF. I do. 
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Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you. Be seated. 
We have heard from two of you, Captain Lusk and Mr. Downs. 

And you, Mr. Meyers, Mr. Elliff, we welcome you to the committee 
and appreciate your being here and being available t.o testify. 

Principally, we are here to talk about one effort in which joint 
cooperation of various agencies was employed to combat a narcotics 
smuggling, narcotics trafficking operation in this area, and we are 
here to learn of your successes, your weaknesses, and any room for 
improvement in the future. 

So, gentlemen, with that introduction who would like to lead off? 
Captain Lusk, I know you have a statement. Why don't you go 

ahead and present your statement. 
Captain LUSK. 1.'hank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I do have a statement. I will summarize from part of it. 
I am Capt. Clyde T. Lusk, Jr., U.S. Coast Guard, and I am 

currently assigned as Chief of Operations of the Coast Guard's 8th, 
or Gulf Coast District. I am on the staff of Rear Adm. Paul A. Yost, 
Jr., and have been delegated responsibility over a number of areas 
of Coast Guard involvement, including search and rescue, commu
nications, aids to navigation, readiness, and intelligence and law 
enforcement. The Coast Guard is very pleased to be part of this 
review. 

As mentioned in Admiral Yost's statement to your committee, 
we of the 8th Coast Guard District are aware of the essentiality of 
close liaison with the Drug Enforcement Administration-DEA
and the U.S. Customs Service-USC-in order to make best use of 
all available Federal resources and to minimize the likelihood that 
Coast Guard vessel boarding activity might disrupt shoreside ef
forts by the Drug Enforcement Administration and the U.S. Cus
toms Service that might provide considerably more deterrent to 
illicit drug importation. 

Among the examples which the admiral gave of multiagency 
efforts to mutually support our common objective was mention of 
the regular liaison meetings held by these three agencies. These 
meetings, which we take turns hosting, are routinely held on the 
first Tuesday of the month and have done much to develop the fine 
relationship which exists between us. 

My first recollection of the concept of the Gulf Net 79 operation 
was during such a liaison meeting held on March 8 of this year. 
My notes of the meeting indicate that, liThe scope of the proposed 
effort and the enthusiasm of all involved was impressive," and that 
each agency designated representatives to develop details of the 
operation. 

During the next interagency meeting, that of April 10, 1979, the 
senior customs agent, Mr. Jerry Medford, briefly summarized the 
developing multiagency effort and indicated that a U.S. Customs 
operations pian had been drafted. We were given copies of the 
draft. 

Interagency communications was a topic of considerable discus
sion during that meeting. In recognition that the operation was 
intended to include participation by a number of small Coast 
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Guard units which normally operate under control of Coast Guard 
group commanders, attendance at that meeting included all five of 
the 8th Coast Guard District's group commanders: Capt. Martin 
Daniell, the group commander of Mobile; Capt. Ralph Hill, the 
group commander in New Orleans; CW02 John Tolejko, the group 
commander at Grand Isle; C3.pt. Billy Reid, the group commander 
at Galveston, and Capt. George Passmore, our group commander at 
Corpus Christi. Attendance at that meeting was rather large. 

The 8th Coast Guard District's operation order for Operation 
Gulf Net 79 was p-:oomulgated on April 18, 1979, and identified and 
set forth the responsibilities for participation of involved Coast 
Guard units. Such units included USCG Group Mobile, Group New 
Orleans, Group Grand Isle, USCG Air Station New Orleans, USCG 
\viation Training Center Mobile, USCGC Ppint Verde, USCGC 
Point Estero, USCGC Point Spencer, USCGC Point Sal, and 
USCGC Point Lookout. 

That operations order gave specifics regarding vessel assign
ments, administration and logistics, communications, and other 
operational needs. 

Group commanders were charged to retain operational control of 
their own units when within group boundaries. The operations 
order was discussed during the May 1, 1979, interagency meeting. 
Also discussed at that meeting were details regarding the joint 
agency command center, communications, current smuggling intel
ligence data, security concerns, and relationships with the media. 
It was noted that numerous field level contacts related to the 
operation had already been made between Customs, DEA, and 
Coast Guard units, particularly in the geographic area encom
passed by USCG Group Mobile, and that every effort was being 
made to have a customs patrol officer aboard our vessels conduct
ing law enforcement patrols during the operations. 

Numerous telephone calls and visits by staff of the resper;tive 
agencies served to "fine tune" our involvement during the oper
ation. A postoperation critique suggested that the operation was 
highly successful in reaching all of its stated objectives and in 
further improving the working relationships between the partici
pating agencies. 

I understand that the U.S. Customs representatives' statement to 
the Select Committee includes details regarding seizures. Coast 
Guard resources utilized wer~ included in my statement. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Elliff, do you have a statement? 
Mr. ELLIFF. No, sir. I do have some comments with regard to the 

operation though. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Let me ask each of you gentlemen, do you 

concur with the statement given by Captain Lusk in this regard? 
Mr. MEYERS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ELLIFF. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Elliff,. if you will. 
Mr. ELLIFF. Yes, sir. Captain Lusk's comments pretty well sum

marized the concepts and techniques used in the operation. 
However, there are several things that should be considered, I 

believe, in reviewing the operation. Some of the things that we look 
at as far as the purpose for having this type of operation, some of 
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the goals we strived to achieve, and some of the results or tech
niques that are refined during such a concept. 

One of these things is an assessment of the threat that we are 
faced with. Sometimes we have seen the need to increase our 
resources in a particular given area to, more or less, get a better 

) handle on the amount of various illicit activity transpiring in the 
area. 

Another purpose would be to become more effective in using our 
interdiction techniques and methods. Also, to learn more effective 
ways for working together with other agencies such as Coast 
Guard, DEA, State, and local agencies, and also to develop new 
approaches, different methods of operation, such as from the Cus
toms standpoint during this operation we used more plainclothes 
type operations and more unmarked units in predetermined given 
areas. 

We also accumulated a lot of additional intelligence data during 
a concentrated operation of this type relative to the extent and 
amount of traffic which may be occurring in the area. 

Also, these operations have tended to, more or less, increase the 
esprit de corps and morale of our officers. 

In this particular one, offi.cers were given a little more latitude 
which they have deemed necessary ahd desirable, such as the use 
of plainclothes, and of course, obviously, the end result is to in
crease the number of seizures and arrests that we make. 

Some of the results that we look for during an operation such as 
Gulf Net 79, and we think to a degree these expectations have been 
achieved, that a well-planned operation has resulted combining all 
Federal resources in the border enforcement area assisted both by 
and providing assistance to State and local authorities. 

Also, by using these operations we have been able to refine some 
of the techniques for identifying smugglers and some of the activi
ties in the various border areas. 

We also think we have better identified what our threat is. 
I believe it was brought out in some of the previous testimony 

that in the last year our smuggling seizures as far as marihuana 
was concerned has just about doubled. 

We also think that using these we have determined that we can 
be more effective in greater latitude in the use of plainclothes, 
covert-type operations versus a great deal of use of marked units 
and uniformed officers which are obvious to not only the public but 

) also to the smugglers. 
We also think that we have provided enough information gather

ing during such an operation that we have continuing activities as 
far as followup of some of the actions that have been initiated 

""j during the operation. 
I think we have seen a noticeable increase-I am sorry-a notice

able increase in the level of morale and the esprit de corps and 
really the motivation of some of our officers. 

Of course, I think the operation has proved by the fact that we 
have achieved greater numbers of seizures and arrests. 

That is all of my comments. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right. Mr. Meyers? 
Mr. MEYERS. No comments, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. All right, sir. 

58-282 0 - 80 - 10 
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Mr. Downs? 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I would throw in just a couple of 

comments. 
This was more in the beginning, at any rate, to my mind an 

interdiction effort than an investigative effort. However, I did 
attend briefmgs which have been discussed on two or three sepa
rate occasions. 

I committed whatever manpower which I could on an. as-needed 
basis and anything else that my agency possessed. 

I identified my group supervisors and my resident agent in 
charge of Mobile of the upcoming operation and what might be 
expected out of it. 

Three of the cases which occurred are still being pursued as 
major conspiracy investigations which, I think, is of great signifi
cance. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. You say this did facilitate your investigation of 
conspiracy. I misunderstood that? 

Mr. DOWNS. Some of the seizures that were made during the 
operation, DEA has taken those investigations, those seizures, and 
has made major conspiracy investigation which are ongoing today. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So the purpose of Gulf Net, gentlemen, was to 
do two things basically: To take you all through a shakedown 
cruise or to get you better coordinated with one another and at the 
same time to reduce smuggling traffic here in the New Orleans 
area. Is that correct? 

Mr. ELLIFF. Yes, sir, I would say so. 
Mr. LIViNGSTON. OK. What were the dates of the operatkms of 

Gulf Net? 
Mr. ELLIFF. Approximately April 16 through June 6. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. You say approximately? 
Mr. ELLIFF. That is the official dates that we have used as far as 

when the operation was initiated and when it was concluded. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Didn't you have a target date which you were 

going to start and then finish through? 
Mr. ELLIFF. Yes. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. But April 16 would have been your target date 

then? 
Mr. ELLIFF. Well, we had initially intended to start it a little 

sooner but because of delays in getting approval in some of the 
administrative technicalities it was started on the 16th. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. What was the total cost of the operation in 
terms of manpower, facilities, equipment and the like? Have you 
rellched a total cost of the overall operations for all of your agen
cies? 

Mr. ELL!FF. From a Customs standpoint, I am not sure that we 
have made any kind of an audit of actual cost of the operation that 
are, you know, conclusive at this time. 

As far as the personnel are concerned, of course, their salaries 
are continuing, you know, anyway. 

The costs, the real costs involved would be for travel and per 
diem expenses. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Has the Coast Guard reached a determination 
as to the cost? 
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Captain LUSK. Mr. Chairman, we really made no particular effort 
at the time. I do have some statistics, but I would like to point out 
that the involvement of the agencies, the period of involvement 
was a bit different. 

The Customs effort and the DEA effort started before a signifi
cant Coast Guard involvement, patrol involvement, so our real 
involvement started about the 14th of May and continued for about 
5 weeks. So our period of very direct involvement, other than being 
a member of the LEO group that was trying to arrange this, our 
real direct involvement was a bit shorter than Customs and DEA. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Why was that? 
Captain LUSK. Simply because there was to be a certain amount 

of increased intelligence effort that would precede the patrols and 
determine where we wanted the patrols. That was something that 
was to be decided as we got into the exercise. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. So it was determined the Coast Guard to be 
more cost effective, if the inte11i.gence work had been done by other 
agencies and if it worked, you would come in late? 

Captain LUSK. We do a little bit of analysis but not the type of 
intelligence gathering that we rely upon DEA and Customs for. 

We figured the number of sorties that our vessels were in
volved-and we have average costs of the different types of vessels 
that were involved. And just this morning, because we were given 
an indication that you might ask that question, we did come up 
with some rough figures which suggest that those sorties probably 
had a value of around $123,000. That includes aircraft and vessel 
sorties. 

But here again, sir, these are multimission units that are being 
utilized in any event, so the figure is a bit deceptive. It isn't as 
though we paid $123,000 that we wouldn't otherwise have had to 
pay. 

But basically we dedicated about $123,000 worth of patrol time to 
this. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Well, how about DEA, Mr. Downs? 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir. I have not done any, excuse me, any compu

tation on agents' salaries as to Gulf Net. Actual out-of-pocket ex
penses would have been in the form of some per diem and travel 
expenses which was minimal. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Is there any way to determine whether or not 
this sort of venture between the various agencies was cost-effective 
in a balancing of expenses of joint effort against the total results? 

Mr. Downs? 
Mr. DOWNS. May I defer on that one for a moment and think 

about it? 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Captain Lusk? 
Captain LUSK. Well I Mr. Chairman, we pretty much rely upon 

DEA and Customs to describe the immensity of the drug problem 
to us and give us the intelligence that we need to do maritime 
interdiction. 

So it is very difficult for us to be able to say it cut back a certain 
amount of drug importation or it raised the cost of importing drugs 
by a certain amount. However, we certainly do have some indica
tions. They are the ones that you just get by feel. 
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We had three group commanders that were involved in this. We 
have already had all five of our group commanders ask when we 
are going to have another exercise and we have had the other 
group commanders, the two that were not involved in this, asking 
if we could, if we limited resources, if we could extend the next 
operation to include their groups rather than the ones that had it 
this time. 

Basically, we felt that we got from the Customs agents aboard a 
tremendous amount of training, We got 'from the fact that we were 
working with Customs and DEA a lot· of training, a lot of emphasis 
given to a program that probably needed a good shot in the arm. 
So from the point of view of morale and enforcement effectiveness, 
we thought it was invaluable. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. From the standpoint of concrete results, that is, 
in terms of interdiction of smugglers and illegal activities, was it 
effective? 

Captain LUSK. I saw a list of seizures, some of which we were 
involved in and some we were not, and it certainly looked to me as 
though that was substantial. 

I have no idea how much deterrent there was in addition to that, 
sir. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Elliff? 
Mr. ELLIFF. I think sometimes it is very difficult in law enforce

ment to relate cost effectiveness to the expenditures involved. 
For instance, it has been testified that it is estimated that some

thing like 6% million pounds of marihuana valued at $392 million 
may be part of it, may be an assessment of the drugs coming into 
this area. 

I do know from a Customs standpoint, our responsibility is to 
interdict whatever is being brought into the country illegally. And 
if we can interdict a load of marihuana by interfacing our re-
sources in a given area, I think that is cost effective. I 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. I think you have made a very good point that 
certainly your agencies in the field of law enforcement cannot be 
judged in terms of cost effectiveness as perhaps some civilian 
agency might be judged because law enforcement effectiveness just 
cannot be weighed in terms of dollars and cents. 

But I think that there is a valid question in trying to determine 
whether or not you, as a unit, as a joint group, act more efficiently 
than you might have had you not had the operation at all and 
simply carried on your day-to-day measures. That is really what I 
am trying to determine. 

What is your opinion about that, Mr. Elliff? 
Mr. ELLIFF. My opinion is that definitely Customs and these 

other agencies that we have been involved with with border en
forcement responsibility can definitely be more productive in inter
dicting contraband by increasing our resources in a given area. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Do you think that wac; accomplished with Gulf 
Net, that you proved that point? 

Mr. ELLIFF. Personally I think we did, because our seizures, you 
know, are definite proof that there was more activity identified and 
more action taken during that period of time. 

Looking at the operation, though, some of the seizures-I am not 
exactly sure which ones-were based on information gathered prior 
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to the operation and. they were continued into the time period of 
the operation just as some of the activities identified during the 
operation have continued on and are still going.on. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Right. So that is a good point. 
In fact, a lot of the matters which have been chalked up to 

beneficial results from Gulf Net actually might have flowed wheth
er there was a Gulf Net. or not. 

Would you accept that fact? 
Mr. mLLIFF. Some of them may very well have. 
Mr. LiVINGS'roN. What do you think about my last two questions, 

Captain Lusk? 
Captain LusK. J think that is a fair statement, sir. It is very 

difficult to know, at least for us to know, where the intelligen.cE;! 
chain started, and certainly many of the seizures could have result
ed in something that was already being done by DEA and Customs. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. In your judgment, was Gulf Net a net plus? 
Captain LusK. Oh, by all means, sir. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Mr. Downs? 
Mr. DOWNS. With reference to your two previous questions, I 

think Gulf Net was beneficial to the communication between the 
agencies involved and to the concerted effort. I do think that some 
of the seizures may have occurred whether or not Gulf Net was in 
existence, but I do, think it was beneficial, and I would do it again. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. From the standpoint of your own manpower, 
were your people able to learn from Gulf Net and benefit and gain 
knowledge which could assist you in. simHar efforts in the future? 

Mr. DOWNS. For my people, sir? 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. YeR. 
Mr. DOWNS. Yes, sir, I think so. 
Mr. LIVINGS'l.'ON. The rest of you WJuid agree with that? 
Mr. ELLIFF. Definitely. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. OK. Mr. GHman, you pursue this. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. 
Certainly the operations such as Gulf Net are to be considered to 

be worthwhile, and you are to be commended for your efforts. I 
would hope, though, that in making the I'eports of your results on 
future operations that you might be a little more specific with 
regard to the actual result from the operation itself. 

For example, I don't think that any of your arrests of fugitives 
have anything to do with Gulf Net, do they? You have listed-I am 
looking at the Operation Gulf Net significant enforcement activi
ties. Yeu have one, two, three, I guess three arrests for fugitives 
and one stowaway arrest. 

Do they have anything to do with Gulf Net? 
Mr. ELLIFF. When this was compiled, these were activities that 

we considered as related to our enforcement efforts at the time. 
Mr. GILMAN. Well, but wasn't Gulf Net's thrust to be the inter

diction of marine smuggling by small craft? Wasn't that the main 
thrust of Gulf Net? 

Mr. ELLIFF. That was the main thrust, yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. You have monetary seizures, and I would assume 

that those were Ii,lade out at the airport, weren't they? 
Mr. ELLIFF. Even at the airport, we had intensified our patrol 

force at the airport. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Increased personnel, and that came about as a 
result of Gulf Net? 

Mr. ELLIFF. Well,.it is hard to say specifically all of our seizures 
are' a result directly of Gulf Net, but as a result of our intensified 
effort during that period of time, we think they are definitely 
related. 

Mr, GILMAN. WouJd the California arrest of-I dort1t know what 
F IV means, Chuck Lloyd-would that California seizure have 
something to do with Gulf Net? 

Mr. ELLIFF. This was information developed in a lookout placed 
based on information that had been developed. 

Mr. GILMAN. As a result of Gulf Net specifically? 
Mr. ELLIFF. I am not sure, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. What about the foreign vessel, Janice, seized in 

Galveston. Did that come about as a result of Gulf Net? 
Mr. ELLIFF. This was a related activity. 
At the time, if my recollection is right, this particular vessel was 

one that was on the lookout and at the time involved our patrol 
forces in Galveston and also the Coast Guard. 

Mr. GILMAN. That carrie out of information derived in the Gulf 
Net operation? 

Mr. ELLIFF. I am not sure about the original information, sir. 
Mr. GII..MAN. I point these out, that I would hope that your joint 

efforts wouldn't be diminished by putting in that material that 
actually wasn't involved in it. 

Sometimes those of us looking them over, we might not put the 
importance on in a joint operation of this nature, the kind of 
importance that should be given if the information isn't quite 
accurate. 

I would hope that there would be more cooperative undertaking,3 
in the future and that you are going to be improving your effective
ness of working together. And I would hope, too, that the reporting 
might be a little more accurate in the future. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. And just in following 

up your questions, I might add that if Congress is to go back to the 
drawing boards and to furnish you with the manpower and the 
equipment that you gentlemen appear to need in your agencies, 
then it is incumbent upon you to make sure that your reporting of 
these operations is in fact accurate. 

I asked you about the dates a little while ago because there 
seems to be some degree of uncertainty. 

The Coast Guard got into the operation from May 15 to the 
middle of Jutle, and that is correct. But the Customs Office has 
testified that they got in from April 16 on through the middle of 
June, and yet the statement submitted for the record by Mr. 
Fisher, in fact, sir, reflected that Gulf Net 1979 took place between 
May 15 and June 7. 

In the reporting of accomplishments on April 19, 1979, you have 
listed an arrest of an NCIC fugitive, a National Crime Information 
Center fugitive. April 20, the arrest of another NCIC fugitive. And 
on May 27, Los Angeles, Calif., the seizing of a vessel for 3 ounces 
of marihuana and 11 black capsules. In Galveston, Tex., on May 29, 
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1979, a couple of small boats and a vessel by the name of Janice, 
and then again on May 29, another arrest of an NCIC fugitive. 

And Mr. Gilman has pointed out, it would appear that a lot of 
the accomplishments or some of the accomplishments that are 
listed in your reports don't really pertain to the function nature of 

. your operation. 
There is a certain degree of vagueness, if only with respect to the 

dates, that would lead us to believe that perhaps the communica
tion and the concelltrat()d efforts of the various agencies could have 
been a little bit closer and more tightly kni:t, and I don't think that 
we need to dwell on this because I don't think it was terribly 
significant. 

We want to encourage and not undermine your efforts. We want 
you to have further efforts in this regard and to truly put your
selves in the position of increasing your joint effectiveness by the 
principle that several different units can work together and have 
more effectiveness than perhaps they might have had individually. 

But we certainly hope that that is the case with your agencies. 
In the future I would hope that you would make a concentrated 
effort to document your successes and your failures and to be 
prepared to improve yourselves and your agencies so that this 
effort just simply won't be ignored. 

We are not trying to run a paper war. We are in a real war 
against narcotics smugglers and we are only going to win it if the 
paper is put on the side and the agents get the morale and the 
equipment and the backup from their agencies to do a good job. 

Do you have any comments on that? 
Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Chairman, just one more question of the panel. 
Having worked together now on Gulf Net, do you see any partic-

ular needs that could be fulfilled to make a future operation of this 
nature even more effective besides the communications problem we 
discussed before, and I hope that you will come up with a report on 
what is needed to do that and submit it. 

Besides the communications channel, is there something that can 
be done where we can be of help to make your work more effec
tive? 

Mr. ELLIFF. One 9f the reasonings behind having an enhanced 
operation of this nature is, and customs increased their resources 
for the operation, the expected results to make more seizures and 
arrests and, of course, obviously, if you could do that by detailing 
people into an area, if you had personal resources in an area which 
were greater than maybe what your normal resource base is, I 
would expect you could reap more results. 

Mr. GILMAN. Of course, just adding the personnel isn't going to 
help unless there is close coordination among all of you in an 
overall operation. 

Captain LUSK. Definitely. 
It strikes me there are two approaches to solving the problem. 

And, of course, you can mix the two ways. You can have superb 
intelligence and very limited interdiction forces and have your 
interdiction forces reacting on the intelligence and getting all of 
the bad guys, or you can have very limited intelligence forces and 
blockades such as we talked about earlier today when Admiral 
Yost was testifying. 
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The Coast Guard has always recognized that we do not have the 
manpower here to perform the blockade and we have been relying 
on DEA and Customs to provide the intelligence. 

During this exercise they greatly increased the level of intelli
gence and it seemed to us that it was quite effective. We didn't 
blockade out there, but we did increase intelligence and we got a 
lot out of it. So from the Coast Guard's point of view, more intelli
gence is another way of providing effective interdiction. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has the intelligence dropped off a bit since that 
operation? 

Captain LusK. It is very hard for me to say. We get the intelli
gence from them. We certainly got a lot more during this exercise, 
but I would rather defer to DEA and Customs to answer that one, 
sir. 

Mr. GILMAN. Can the panel tell us, are you thinking about some 
future operations of this nature at the present time? 

Without getting specific, are you doing something in that direc
tion? 

Mr. EIJLIFF. Yes, sir. We are considering various aspects for var
ious types of special operations . 
. Mr. GILMAN. Joint effort. 

Mr. LIVINGSTON. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. 
Gentlemen, we wish you well in those efforts .. And if you leave 

here and you think of ways in which we can further assist your 
success ratio, just let us know. 

Thank you very much. 
That wraps up the last order of business of this task force. 

Unless there is someone in the audience who would like to address 
any extra points that we haven't already covered, we want to 
thank everyone for coming out. 

Mr. Gilman, I want to thank you for giving us your time to come 
down here and help us investigate this very serious prvblem. Mr. 
Railsback has gone, but we will certainly want to extend our 
thanks to him for being with us. 

Ladies and gentlemen, the committee is adjourned. Thank you. 
[Whereupon, at 2:25 p.m. the committee adjourned.] 

PREPARED STATEMENTS 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLES W. FISHER, REGIONAL COMMISSIONER OF 
CUSTOMS, NEW ORLEANS REGION 

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Select Committee, I appreciate this opportunity to 
testify before you today on the subject of narcotics trafficking in the Central 
Gulfcoast area and especially on Customs' efforts. 

I am Charles W. Fisher, Regional Commissioner of Customs for the New Orleans 
Region. I have held this position for 5 years. Prior to that I was District Director of 
the New Orleans District. As a native of New Orleans and in my more than 38 
years with Customs in New Orleans I have come to know most aspects of Customs 
work here and am thoroughly conversant with the area. 

I would like to digress at this point to introduce members of my staff Mr. William 
Meyers, Special Assistant, Office of Enforcement. 3upport; Mr. Jerry Medford, Re
gional Director Patrol Division, and Mr. Herbert Fink, District Director, New Or
leans District. 

The New Orleans Regional Commissioner has responsibility for enforcement of 
Customs laws in the Florida PanhandlE' and the states of Alabama, Mississippi, 
Tennessee, Arkansas and Louisiana. 'Inis Region is comprised of two districts, 
Mobile (consisting of the Mississippi Gulfcoast, Alabama, and the Florida areas) and 
New Orleans (consisting of Louisiana, Tennessee, Arkansas and the inland area of 
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Mississippi) and has a water boundary that contains some 1,131 miles of coastline 
and 4,797 miles of shoreline. 

The area is unusual in that it includes a vast wetland area with ill-defined 
coastlines as well as clearly defined coastlines with distinct entrances and exits. 
Coastal waters range from the depths of the Gulf to swampy marshlands with 
hundreds of miles of deep waterways and rivers, canals, and shallow water lakes 
and bayous. The number of small craft along the Louisiana coastline alone is 
estimated to be almost 100,000 with approximately 9,700 of those being documented 
with the Coast Guard and the remainder registered with the State. Some 35 mari
nas are located around the New Orleans I'Irea. Additionally, construction of the 
Superport which will employ eventually 1200 people will create further traffic into 
and out of the area. 

Since 1973 there has been a gradual increase in the number of significant seizures 
made by our patrol officers. This trend has led us to believe that the entire Gulf 
Coast is being used by smugglers. To date our seizures have been somewhat concen
trated in the Morgan City area, in the Greater New Orleans Metropolitan area, and 
on the Mississippi Gulf Coast. 

During fiscal year 1978, our patrol participated in seizures involving approximate
ly 131.4 tons of marihuana. This figure nearly doubled in fiscal 1979 with seizures 
amounting to 231.6 tons. We feel this is probably as much indicative of the volume 
of smuggling as it is of our success in meeting the threat. 

Of special note during fiscal year 1979 was the success attributed to Operation 
Gulf Net 79 which took place May 15 through June 7. This was a coordinated 
enforcement effort with the U.S. Coast Guard, Drug Enforcement Administration 
and state and local agencies which were augmented by temporarily detailed person
nel and equipment from other Customs regions. 

Seizures and arrests made during that period (not all of which were directly 
related to Gulf Net), included 195,776 Ibs. of marihuana with an estimated $58.5 
million street. value, ten vessels, fifteen vehicles, two aircraft, $58,296 in cash, and 
102 arrests. The seizure of the fishing vessel Cindy, carrying 31,928 Ibs. of marihua
na, at Vermillion Bay, Louisiana on May 19, 1979 involved a precedent-setting 60 
arrests. 

We attribute the success of Gulf Net to comprehensive pre-planning, use of 
unmarked patrol units/plain clothes officers; the availability of additional resources; 
interagency cooperation and highly motivated personnel. 

To date, the primary means of smuggling into Region V has been by fishing 
vessels, coming either 'directly from South America, or meeting mother ships in the 
Gulf. 

With one exception, our seizures have been large volume smuggling operations in 
which the violator has avoided enforcement officers rather than attempting to 
conceal the contraband. The single exception to this concept is the barge found to 
contain 36,256 Ibs. which was seized in the New Orleans area in September, 1979. 
The attempt to conceal the contraband in the barge may indicate a new means of 
conveyance that can move in the daylight through the inland waterways without 
arousing undue suspicion. 

It is important to note the recent escalation of large scale smuggling operations 
involving Cuban groups which apparently have expanded their operations from 
south Florida into the south Louisiana area. However, recent changes in Louisiana 
law which provide for progressively stiffer penalties for convicted narcotics smug
glers and permit State enforcement officers to seize con:traband brought in from 
foreign countries may cause a change in current smuggling patterns. 

Aircraft, some of which penetrate our coastal borders to destinations far inland, 
are also frequently utilized in smuggling. We have identified over 700 improved 
airports in the New Orleans region but also consider as threats other landing sites 
such as the remote section of highway at Convent, Louisiana where a C54D with 
16,000 Ibs. of marihuana and 500,000 quaaludes was seized on July 1, 1979. 

The Patrol program began receiving renewed emphasis during the early 1970's 
and attempts were made to strengthen the interdiction function. At that time it was 
determined that the patrol mission could best be accomplished using a large concen
tration of Customs Patrol Officers at a location in each District, in our case at 
Mobile and New Orleans. Since that time we have learned through analyzing our 
experience that smaller stations, decentralized throughout the Districts was far 
more conducive to the gathering of information and interdiction. 

Today Customs Region V has a ceiling of 99 patrol positions, including clerical 
support. We have proposed organizational and functional changes to our Region V 
Patrol realignment proposal and were recently informed by Deputy Commissioner 
William T. Archey that our entire proposal, including the establishment of a marine 
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program and the creation of a small detachment near Carrabelle, Florida ha.s been 
approved. We feel that implementation of the recommendations presented in the 
proposal will substantially enhance our effectiveness, particularly in the marine 
area. While it is an acknowledged fact that we have not previously had a designated 
marine program per se, we have however operated as a quasi marinelland unit for 
years. Most of our drug seizures are marine related and consequently Ol1r air and 
land programs have in fact supported the marine effort. 

This region has made numerous verbal and written requests to our headquarters 
for additional equipment that would permit us to increase our operational effective
ness. However, we assume that a lack of adequate budget at the national level has 
prevented timely response to these requests. I must however point out that within 
the past year we have noted a marked improvement and response to our needs. As 
an example, we recently received lightbars and sirens for our marked patrol vehi
cles; within the past several weeks we received notification that two fully equipped 
Boston Whaler boats will be delivered to us and we recently received an increase in 
our patrol staffing which has allowed us to open a 5-man station in Lafayette, 
Louisiana. 

Our fleet of aircraft, as I am sure you already know, does need to be upgraded. 
We need to equip at least several aircraft with tracking and surveillance radar and 
acquire aircraft capable of intercepting high speed aircraft. 

In January, 1979 an Enforcement Section and a Special Contraband and Narcotic1l 
Interdiction Team (SCANIT) was organized in the Port of New Orleans. The main 
thrust of this team is to intercept narcotics which may be concealed in commercial 
shipments. The possibility of air and ocean freight being used to transport commer
cial shipments of narcotics h.as been of great concern to us in this Region. While 
there is no hard evidence to support our concerns recently, a number of narcotics 
seizures have been made in other Customs districts. 

Our SCANIT Team has been involved in numerous intensive enforcement pro
grams. To date, there have not been any significant seizures but we consider that 
we are still in the building stages and are very optimistic for the future. 

We would be remiss if we did not admit that we· do need additional aircraft, 
additional boats, and some additional staff, particularly narcotic detector dog teams. 
However, we have found that by working with other Federal, State, and local law 
enforcement officers and with a pooling and sharing of equipment, manpower and 
other information we ate making a significant impact on the narcotic traffic in the 
Gulf area. One of our major concerns at this time is the lack of a common communi
cation frequency for all Federal, State and local enforcement agencies involved in 
narcotics interdiction, surveillance and investigation. We do urge the members of 
this distinguished committee to seriously recommend to the appropriate Congres
sional body that adequate funds for such a project be appropriated but naturally 
only after an in-depth study and analysis has been made. 

I sincerely appreciate the opportunity to express my concerns to this very distin
guished committee. Members of my staff and I will be most pleased to answer any 
questions. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ERNEST N. MORIAL, MAYOR OF THE CITY OF NEW 
ORLEANS 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Select Committee, I would like first to wel
come the membership of the Select Committee to the City of New Orleans and I 
would like also to compliment Congressman Livingston on the success of his efforts 
to convince you to hold t.his hearing at this time in the New Orleans area. I am 
Ernest N. Morial, Mayor of the City of New Orleans. 

The statement I am presenting to you this morning considers the primary focus of 
the hearing and the particular interest of Committee members. My remarks are 
intended to represent official concern about the increase in drug trafficking in the 
New Orleans area and to describe the local efforts to interdict illicit narcotics and 
limit trafficking activity. 

It was appropriate to invite representatives of the Narcotics Unit of the New 
Orleans Police Department to this hearing. The testimony of the Narcotics Unit 
during the first session of this hearing illustrates our understanding of the drug 
menace, the approach we use in reacting to trafficking activity and the commitment 
we have made to cooperation and coordination. The testimony of the Narcotics Unit 
is an adequate description of local law enforcement effort and can only be extended 
by a brief mention of the importance of a balanced drug strategy. 

The resources directly available to the City of New Orleans in dealing with the 
drug problem mainly include the Narcotics Unit of the New Orleans Police Depart-
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ment and the Bureau of Drug Affairs (BDA). The Narcotics Unit and the Bureau of 
Drug Affairs work in their respective areas of drug traffic prevention/drug law 
enforcement and drug abuse prevention. They enable the City of New Orleans to 
respond to the supply and demand character of the drug probl.em. 

I am pleased to have been invited to participate in the process of investigating the 
extent of smuggling activity in this region and in the New Orleans area. If your 
findings confirm the need for additional federal assistance to our area, I hope the 
additional resources will be provided without delay. 

I believe in a coordinated effort to control and reduce the drug problem. The 
success of a joint effort can enhance the ability of government to provide greater 
chances for health and long life, freedom from crime and the fear of crime, suffi
cient education to take part in society and make the best of one's abilities, the 
opportunity to work at a job that is satisfying and rewarding, income sufficient to 
cover the necessities of life with opportunities for improving' one's income, housing 
that is comfortable within a congenial enviI'onment, and time and opportunity for 
discretionary activity. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF REAR ADM. PAUL A. YOST, COMMANDER, 8TH COAST 
GUARD DISTRICT, U.S. COAST GUARD 

I am Rear Admiral Paul A. Yost, Jr., Commander of the United States Coast 
Guard's Eighth District, an area which extends from Apalachicola, Florida on the 
East to Brownville, Texas on the West and inland approximately 500 miles up the 
Mississippi River. Accompanying me are Capt. Clyde T. Lusk, Jr., my Chief of 
Operations, CDR. Charles W. Morgan, the Chief of my InteHigence and Law En
forcement Branch, and CDR. Howard B. Gehring, the Commanding Officer of the 
U.S. Coast Guard Cutter Dppendable which serves under my command and which is 
stationed at Panama City, Florida. We are pleased to have this opportunity to 
address the Coast Guard's role in drug interdiction and to otherwise participate in 
your review of the problems confronting and the effectiveness of enforcement 
agency response to the drug importation problem. 

The United States Coast Guard is the Nation's maritime law enforcement agency 
and is organized so as to utilize multi-mission units to address a plethora of mari
time related needs. Essentially, our challenges and assigned tasks include Search 
and Rescue, Aids to Navigation, Commercial Vessel Safety, Marine Environmental 
Protection, Port Safety, Boating Safety, and the enforcement of laws and treaties, 
including those related to the particular interest of the Select Committee today, 

We view our role in drug interdiction as of maritime nature wherein we patrol for 
interdiction and deterrent impact and respond cooperatively to intelligence from 
various sources. We board vessels on the high seas and in our coastal waters to 
determine compliance with U.S. Laws (and in some cases with the permission of the 
Nation under whose flag a foreign vessel sails to determine compliance with that 
Nation's laws) and take appropriate action upon detection of violation. 

We in the Eighth Coast Guard District are acutely aware of the need for continu
ous close liaison with the Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) and the U.S. Custom 
Service (USC) in order to make best use of our combined resources and, of equally 
great importance, of the need to minimize the possibility that well intentioned 
boarding activity by our units might disrupt carefully orchestrated shoresid& efforts 
by our fellow Agencies that would provide much greater deterrent to drug import 
activities. 

Our aircraft and vessels are designed and our personnel are trained to be capable 
of addressing our many missions. For example, it is typical for Coast Guard aircraft 
and vessels involved 111 a search for a missing craft to be alert to detection of 
environmental pollution, evidence of fishing law violations, and the sighting of 
vessels fitting the profile we have developed for possible smuggling craft. Our 
vessels on patrol for smuggling detection are sometimes diverted, to respond to 
requests for assistance or for participation in other urgent missions, such as the 
diversion two weeks ago from a law enforcement patrol of our medium endurance 
cutter Acushnet to respond to the serious collision off of Galveston between the 
tanker Burma Agate and the freighter Mimosa or the involvement of the medium 
endurance cutters Durable and Valiant in Campeche oil spill activities. 

Our multi-mission units are geographically spread quite evenly throughout the 
District and include four (4) medium endurance cutters, ten (10) 82-foot patrol boats, 
nineteen (19) 41-foot patrol craft, and a considerable number of smaller vessels and 
buoy tenders. Our air resources include fixed and rotary wing aircraft at Corpus 
Christi, rotary wing aircraft at Houston and New Orleans, and fixed wing aircraft 
at Mobile. I believe that detaiL~ regarding the location and capabilities of each of 
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these units have been made available to you. I will provide any requested amplify
ing information. 

I understand that you are aware of the strategy developed by the Coast Guard to 
interdict drug laden vessels at the several "choke" passes in the Caribbean in 
preference to total reliance upon interdiction near our long and difficult to patrol 
coastline. Toward enhancement of that strategy the four (4) medium endurance 
cutters under my command are frequently assigned to interdiction patrols in the 
Yucatan Pass area of the neighboring Seventh Coast Guard District. Customs agents 
typically accompany us on those patrols and air support is provided by an embarked 
helicopter and flxed wing coverage from Seventh and Eighth District air stations. 
We have recently conducted a number of multi-surface unit activities, including 
several wherein a 21D-foot medium endurance cutter was assigned an 82-foot patrol 
boat as well as an H-52 helicopter for coordinated operations. We are particularly 
proud of the seizures· by Seventh and Eighth District units in and near these 
"choke" points. 

Our secondary line of defense consists of coastal aircraft and 82-foot patrol boat 
sorties, frequently in support of each other. Such sorties are coordinated by our 
Group Commanders in close cooperation with U.S. Customs and the Drug Enforce
ment Agency and are conducted to the maximum extent possible with the resources 
available to us. Regrettably, this second line of defense is extremely thin and is not 
continuous. All units involved, whether a medium endurance cutter, a patrol boat, 
or an aircraft, are subject to diversion from law enforcement patrol to answer an 
urgent search and rescue need. Of late, we have been troubled by a number of "false 
alarms" in the search and rescue area which are leading us to suspect that our 
patrol forces are being drawn off by our qrug importation opponents who are 
becoming increaaingly clever at analyzing our strategies and intercepting our com
munications. 

I mentioned before our recognition of and reliance upon the role of the U.S. 
Customs Service and the Drug Enforcement Agency. Toward maximization of that 
relationship we participate in monthly meetings which we take turns hosting, in the 
utilization of a single coordinating location for enforcement efforts of interest to 
more than one of us, and to the sharing of information and resources. Customs 
Agents routinely make trips aboard all classes of our enforcement vessels, their 
aircraft routinely relieve and are relieved by ours in surveillance efforts, and they 
have provided a great addition to our personnel training capability. Much has been 
gained from the post operation critiques which routinely follow our larger joint 
activities. Truly, a flne and improving relationship exists between our three Agen
cies at every working level in the Eighth Coast Guard District. 

I have honestly, although very quickly, described our activities Lnd I hope I have 
conveyed the pride that we have in our achievements. I do not, however, want to 
give you the impression that we are satisfled with the results of our labors. The 
Coast Guard is used to completiug its missions. If someone is missing at sea we 
search until he is found or until we believe he cannot be found alive; if we are 
involved in an oil spill we work until the spill is cleaned up; and in every other way 
in the broad area of our involvement we flnish the job. We are frustrated at our 
obvious lack of success in controlling the maritime import of drugs in the Gulf of 
Mexico. We are driving our personnel to work hours in excess of twice that typically 
found in the private sector, we are driving our vessels and aircraft to the point 
where maintenance and parts problems are troublesome, and we are doing our best 
to be innovative and flexible in our response. Certainly we have seized vessles and 
drugs and we have no doubt deterred much smuggling, as is evidenced by our 
occasional flnding of an abandoned drug laden vessel or huge numbers of bales of 
marijuana floating near our shores but, notwithstanding our efforts, drugs are being 
imported. 

The need to train our constantly changing work force along with properly allocat
ing limited travel and fuel funds are among the problems faced in performing our 
missions. The lack of secure communications for our smaller units and of a single 
law enforcement frequency for multi-agency use are being addressed at the Wash
ington level but have had an impact on our effectiveness. The long delays in 
obtaining clearances to board and search foreign vessels believed to be carrying 
contraband have been frustrating in the extreme as has been the need for boarding 
personnel to paticipate in court activities after the seizures, to the deterrent of the 
continued deployment of the vessels on which they serve in other interdiction 
activities. Our aircraft and our vessels are getting old and are spread thin due to 
size of the operational at-eas being covered. New equipment is being procured but its 
effect on the level of our activities will not be felt in the near future. 
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Drug interdiction is an important challenge to the men under my command and 
daily pursuit of those engaged in smug~ling is interesting and morale enhancing, 
particularly when successful. However our interdiction patrols do not cover even 
most of the coast part of the time, much less all of the coast all of the time. 

Weare very proud of the job we are doing with the resources we have available to 
us. 

My staff and I would be most pleased to respond to questions. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHAEL DOWNS, ASSISTANT SPECIAL AGENT-IN-CHARGE, 
NEW ORJ,EANS DISTRICT OFFICE, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DE
PARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee for the opportunity to 
discuss the Drug Enforcement Administration's (DEA) views of the drug trends in 
this area. I am Michael Downs, Assistant Special Agent-in-Charge of the DEA New 
Orleans District Office. 

By way of introduction, when DEA was reorganized from twelve domestic regions 
to five on October 1, 1978, New Orleans was changed from a regional office to a 
district office. The principal change is that the New Orleans District Office now 
reports to the Miami Regional Office rather than directly to Headquarters in 
Washington. There are six resident offices in a four state area which report to and 
are responsible to New Orleans. They are: Little Rock, AK; Baton Rouge, LA; 
Shreveport, LA; Jackson, MS; Mobile, AL; and Birmingham, AL. 

The New Orleans District Office is responsible for the portion of Louisiana that 
comprises the Eastern Federal Judicial District. Roughly, the north-south boundary 
runs from Tangipahoa Parish through Terrebonne Parish and includes that portion 
of the state to the east, containing the cities of Thibodaux and Houma. The remain
der of the State is under the jurisdiction of the Baton Rouge and Shreveport 
Resident Offices. The majority of the seizures and arrests in Louisiana are initiated 
in New Orleans and the surrounding areas. 

Enforcement priorities of the New Orleans Office are in synch with the agency as 
a whole. Heroin is our number one priority. Our second priorities include dangerous 
drugs such as amphetamines, phencyclidine (PCP), some barbiturates, morphine, 
and synthetic opiates (Dilaudid and Demerol) and cocaine. Marihuana, because of 
the vast quantities imported into this area, is our third priority; however, it often 
approaches or almost equals the importance of cocaine and the oth'er dangerous 
drugs I just named. LSD, STP, other alphabet hallucinogens, hashish, and other 
substances which are not in great abundance and are encountered only occasionally 
are handled as a low priority on case-by-case basis. 

Prior to discussing the scope of our enforcement operations, I think it will be 
advantageous to spend a moment outlining specific drug trends in the New Orleans 
area. Traditionally, New Orleans has been a consumer city for heroin. There is no 
evidence of direct importation of heroin from a foreign source to New Orleans. 
Rather, mid-level traffickers regularly obtain heroin in two-to-four ounce quantities 
from source cities in Texas and from Chicago. Larger quantities are seldom encoun
tered in seizures. In fact, in the past two and one-half years, only two heroin 
investigations have involved pound quantities. 

In 1977 and 1978, street-level heroin was between 2-5 percent pure and almost 
exclusively brown. For example, in February 1979, in conjunction with the New 
Orleans Police Department, DEA seized one pound of brown heroin which was 
transported from California. The purity of this heroin was 2.5 percent. Since then, 
however, DEA's sampling program has resulted in the acquisition of slightly more 
white heroin samples than brown. This pattern falls in line with nationwide trends. 

It appears that the primary source of the white heroin in the New Orleans are is 
the Middle East. Thus far this year, the purity of both brown heroin and white 
heroin is between 6 and 8 percent. Approximately 20 percent of the samples are 
over 10 percent pure-and all of these are white. The price has remained constant 
at $25-30 per consumer package, the net weight of which varies between 10-60 
milligrams. 

Preliminary intelligence indicates that this increase is due to a re-emergence of 
local trafficking groups. Most of the leaders of these groups have returned to 
trafficking after serving five or more years in prison. Predictably, they have re
turned wiser and more sophisticated in their methods of operation. 

Cocaine is readily available in the area in one-half pound, pound and kilogram 
quantities. Both quality and quantity appear to be increasing. Intelligence and 
recent seizures indicate that there has been an increase in significant amounts of 
cocaine being imported into the New Orleans area •. Recent DEA purchases and 
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seizures of cocaine have been in the range of 40-90 percent pure. Last year, a 28-
pound seizure was made from a foreign vessel and two seizures totalling 25 pounds 
were made at New Orleans Moisant Airport. All were of very high quality. Very 
recently, a private aircraft was monitored in New Orleans and then later seized in 
the Republic of Panama in connection with the seizure of 200 pounds of cocaine. 
Although the principal subject and the aircraft were from the Midwest, one defend
ant was from the New Orleans area. I believe that the entire 200 pounds would 
have, at the very least, been transshipped through this city and that a portion of 
this cocaine may have been destined for New Orleans. 

Dangerous drugs, both of licit and illicit origin are readily available in New 
Orleans and constitute a significant problem. When heroin is unavailable to them, 
the addicts prefer the synthetic opiates, chiefly Dilaudid (hydromorphone), which 
are readily available. Prior to the recent rise in the purity of heroin, our intelli
gence indicated that the drugs most in demand were Dilaudid, Preludin (phenmetra
zine), and liT's and Blues" (Talwin and Pyribenzamine). In two separate cases last 
year, the principal subject in each instance was responsible for trafficking over 
100,000 dosage units of Dilaudid monthly. They would obtain these drugs primarily 
from warehouse break-ins, hijacked shipments and pharmacy robberies. 

The New Orleans area is providing significant amounts of precursors needed for 
the manufacture of PCP and speed. Two recent convoys of sizeable quantities of 
piperidine, a PCP precursor, Were stopped enroute from New Orleans to the West 
Coast. 

In Poplarville, Mississippi, about 100 miles distant, Gne clandestine methampheta
mine laboratory was seized. Eight months ago, an operational clandestine PCP 
laboratory and 175 pounds of PCP were seized in Livingston Parish. This was the 
second largest seizure in history. Each of these operations had the capacity to 
produce millions of' dosage, units. A major amphetamine trafficker, whose source 
was a laboratory in Texas, was arrested in the Baton Rouge area. Drugs from all 
three of these cases either were or would have been encoUlltered in the New 
Orleans area. . 

PCP is the most dangerous drug in this area. In the past few months, PCP 
overdoses have doubled and tripled at local hospitals and, as of this report, the 
trend is still climbing., 

Marihuana investigations require' more manpower than other investigations be
cause surveillance is conducted simultaneously on land, sea and in the air; the time 
span is generally large; and the geographical area is vast. Seizures of multi-ton 
shipments of marihuana along the Gulf Coast and inland waterways are increasing 
at a rapid rate. In tbe New Orleans distric~ area, there was on seizure of tbis type 
in 1974, one in 1975, two in 1976, five in 1977 and five in 1978. Thus far this year, 14 
seizures of this type have beeh made. Multi-ton quantities are on-board the shrimp 
boats and DC-3 and DC-4 aircraft can carry in between 1,000-8,000 pounds of 
marihuana per load. Olie such 10 ton seizure from a shrimp boat led to the 
indictment of 5/7 individuals, most of whom are Colombian or Cuban. 

The coast cannot be adequately patrolled. Cheap but nonetheless effective equip
ment capabie of monitoring law enforcement radio channels is routinely seized. 
Technical equipment exceeding the quality of law enforcement's also has been 
seized. In one active iU1lestigation, a member of a major smuggling organization 
attempted to task a legitimate computer manufacturer to adapt computer equip
ment to in some way facilitate his smuggling operation. 

The traffickers are better equipped, better advised, experienced and, as a result, 
more sophisticated and more difficult t.o detect. Each of the marihuana seizures, for 
instance, involves considerable man-hours, routinely occupying all members of an 
enforcement group for several weeks. Including the five supervisory special agents, 
there are 27 special agents assigned to this DEA Office. Two groups are enforcement 
oriented, the other is an intelligence group. Consequently, I believe that cooperation 
among all the law enforcement agencies in this area is vital. 

Cooperation is good. The Louisiana State Police Narcotics Units are very active 
and conduct joint investigations with DEA on a regular basis. Oftentimes, these 
joint cases result in the U.S. Customs Service seizing the vehicle, ,the State of 
Louisiana prosecuting the defendants and DEA using the intelligence that is 
gleamed to develop a broader conspiracy investigation. Two State Police officers are 
actively working with the enforcement groups in the DEA New Orleans Office. 
DEA/State Police relations are excellent. 

We work with the New Orleans Police Department and the Jefferson Parish 
Sheriffs Office on a case-by-case basis. As the airport is located in Jefferson Parish, 
we work with the Sheriffs Office on a regular basis. 
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All of these agencies share with us the frustrations of drug law enforcement. The. 
traffickers expect high profits and face relatively low risks. When apprehended", 
they :ace low bonds and when convicted, light sentences. I hope that the new State 
Statute for trafficking in cocaine and marihuana will change the odds for the 
traffickers. 

Several initiatives have been undertaken by the New Orleans area law enforce
ment agencies. These include: 

1. At varying intervals, personnel from State local agencies continue to be as
signed to DEA on a rotating basis or on a case-by-casc baSis; 

2. Preliminary discussions have been held to identify heroin traffickers to be 
targeted in a coordinated effort to immobilization; 

3. In conjunction with the DEA Sampling program, a heroin research program 
conducted by Tulane University is underway. The goal of the program is identify 
bacteria found in New Orleans street-level heroin which could pinpoint foreign 
origin; 

4. Emphasis is being directed toward utilization of the RICO Statute, the Continu
ing Criminal Enterprise Statute and the forfeiture of assets; and 

5. Major conspiracy cases are being developed from marihuana seizures. The 
culmination of such cases should lead to the immobilization of several significant 
trafficking organizations. 

Mr. Chairman, we have seen the successes of directed, cooperative ventures in the 
New Orleans area. We are fortunate here that the U.S. Attorney's Office and the 
Federal, State and local agencies are all motivated and dedicated. The degree of 
cooperation enhances the quality of all our work and makes the job a little easier. 
Gentlemen, I know I speak for the rest of the agents in the DEA Office here in 
saying, we are most appreciative of your interest and demonstrated concern about 
the trafficking problem here in Louisiana. 

Thank you. 

Office/ 
group 

New 
Or
lean,: 

ARRESTS, OCTOBER 1978-SEPTEMBER 1979 

~I ~" ~m ~w ---------------------------Total 
HCMAPOOHCMAPOO MAPOOHCMAPOO 

Group 1......... 10 1 .............. 2....... 3.............. 93 6.............. 1 ................................... 129 
Group 

II.............. 4............. ....... 2............................ 18 10............................ 2............................ 47 
Baton 

Rouge/ 
Shreve· 
port....... 1 2 1 1 1 .............. 1 1 ..................... 13 11 6.............. 1 5 4 1 1....... 52 

Birming' 
ham....... 1 ................... ........ 2....... 1 ............................ 5....................... 1 ....... 10 1 .............. 4 27 

Jackson.................... 2.............. 1.......................................... 6....... 1 1 ................................... 1 15 
• Little 

Rock........................... 1................................... 2..................... 10 2 3.............. 3 1 ....... 3 35 
Mobile............... 2 11 ... ;... ............................ 2 ..................... ....... 1 42 ..................... 7 ..................... 70 
New 

Orleans 
District.. 2 28 3 1 3 3 5 .............. 14 57 164 15 1 2 26 15 2 1 8 375 
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